State of California 2020-2024 Federal Consolidated Plan Annual Action Plan One Year Use of Funds Fiscal Year 2024-2025



Gavin Newsom, Governor State of California

Melinda Grant, Undersecretary
Business, Consumer Services and Housing Agency

Gustavo Velasquez, Director
California Department of Housing and Community Development

California Department of Housing and Community Development 2020 W. El Camino Avenue, Suite 200, Sacramento, CA 95833

Website: https://www.hcd.ca.gov/

Consolidated Plan email: ConsolidatedPlan@hcd.ca.gov

DRAFT February 15, 2024

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	3
AP-05 Executive Summary - 24 CFR 91.200(c), 91.220(b)	3
PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies - 91.300(b)	12
AP-10 Consultation - 91.110, 91.300(b); 91.315(l)	14
AP-12 Participation - 91.115, 91.300(c)	61
Expected Resources	64
AP-15 Expected Resources – 91.320(c) (1,2)	64
Annual Goals and Objectives	75
AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives – 91.320(c)(3) & (e)	75
AP-25 Allocation Priorities – 91.320(d)	80
AP-30 Methods of Distribution – 91.320(d)&(k)	84
AP-35 Projects – (Optional)	171
AP-38 Project Summary	172
AP-40 Section 108 Loan Guarantee – 91.320(k)(1)(ii)	179
AP-45 Community Revitalization Strategies – 91.320(k)(1)(ii)	180
AP-48 Method of Distribution for Colonias Set-Aside – 91.320(d)&(k)	181
AP-50 Geographic Distribution – 91.320(f)	184
Affordable Housing	186
AP-55 Affordable Housing – 24 CFR 91.320(g)	186
AP-60 Public Housing - 24 CFR 91.320(j)	190
AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities – 91.320(h)	191
AP-70 HOPWA Goals – 24 CFR Part 91.320(k)(4)	198
AP-75 Barriers to Affordable Housing – 91.320(i)	199
AP-80 Colonias Actions – 91.320(j)	203

AP-85 Other Actions – 91.320(j)	205
Program Specific Requirements	212
AP-90 Program Specific Requirements – 91.320(k) (1,2,3)	212
Appendix A: HOPWA Annual Action Plan	231
One Year Use of Funds Fiscal Year 2024-2025 (FY24)	231
AP-05 Executive Summary	231
PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies - 24 CFR Part 91.300(b)	232
AP-10 Consultation - 24 CFR Part 91.110, 91.300(b); 91.315(l)	233
AP-12 Citizen Participation – 24 CFR Part 91.115, 91.300(c)	235
AP-15 Expected Resources – 24 CFR Part 91.320(c)(1,2)	237
AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives – 91.320(c)(3)&(e)	240
AP-25 Allocation Priorities – 24 CFR Part 91.320(d)	241
AP-30 Methods of Distribution – 24 CFR Part 91.320(d)&(k)	242
AP-50 Geographic Distribution – 24 CFR Part 91.320(f)	246
AP-55 Affordable Housing – 24 CFR Part 91.320(g)	247
AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities – 24 CFR 91.320(h)	248
AP-70 HOPWA Goals – 24 CFR Part 91.320(k)(4)	249
AP-85 Other Actions – 24 CFR Part 91.320(j)	250
Appendix B: CDBG Program Income	251
Annendix C: Public Comments and Notices	252

Executive Summary

AP-05 Executive Summary - 24 CFR 91.200(c), 91.220(b)

Introduction

The 2024-2025 Annual Action Plan (AAP) is the fourth and final of four annual updates to the 2020-2024 State of California Consolidated Plan (Con Plan). The AAP outlines the State of California's current priorities, strategies, and actions in support of its affordable housing and community development goals. The AAP explains in detail how the State of California's Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) will program affordable housing and community development funding from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) for Fiscal Year (FY) 2024-2025 (FY24). The AAP also includes summary information on programs and activities funded with state and local revenues. The Program Year (PY) and FY for the State of California runs from July 1 through June 30.

The format of this document, including but not limited to paragraph and table numbering, is consistent with HUD's AAP template in the Integrated Disbursement and Information System (IDIS).

This AAP includes the state's anticipated funding allocations from HUD for FY24, estimates of other resources expected for the year, program objectives, goals, and planned operations for the following programs:

- Community Development Block Grant (CDBG)
- CDBG Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act (CDBG-CV)
- HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME)
- Housing Trust Fund (HTF) or National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF)
- Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG)
- ESG CARES Act (ESG-CV)
- Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA)

Funding from these state-administered programs is available, with certain exceptions (in the ESG and NHTF programs), only to cities and counties that do not receive funds for these programs directly from HUD. These cities and counties are "non-entitlement" jurisdictions. Jurisdictions are eligible for federal disaster funding (via the CDBG-Disaster Recovery (DR) and CDBG-National Disaster Resilience (NDR) programs) if they were directly impacted by a federally declared disaster.

A critical priority for HCD is to ensure all eligible persons receive equitable access to

services, and are served with dignity, respect, and compassion regardless of circumstance, ability, or identity. This includes historically underserved populations, including but not limited to, Black, Native and Indigenous, Latino/Latina/Latinx, Asian, Pacific Islanders, and other People of Color, immigrants, people with criminal records, people with disabilities, people with mental health and substance use vulnerabilities, people with Limited English Proficiency (LEP), people who identify as LGBTQ+, transition aged youth, and other individuals that may not traditionally access mainstream support.

HCD is committed to supporting Native American Tribes (Tribes) in addressing housing and community development needs by making funds available, as eligibility allows, to both federally recognized and non-federally recognized Tribes and providing dedicated outreach and technical assistance. HCD recognizes that while Tribes may face many of the same barriers as other under-resourced applicants, the unique status of Tribes requires additional, specific considerations in the design and implementation of programs and technical assistance. HCD also recognizes the legacy of violence, exploitation, dispossession, and attempted destruction of Tribes and related communities, and that this has important ramifications for present-day relationships. HCD is committed to learning about, considering, and honoring this history when building relationships with Tribes over time through respectful and accountable interactions. HCD's ongoing activities to support this relationship building are described in detail in this plan.

Fair Housing Meaningful Actions:

HCD has made and will continue to make meaningful actions towards meeting its fair housing goals, as articulated in HCD's 2020 Analysis of Impediments (AI) to Fair Housing Choice, including the following:

- Applicants are informed about and required to comply with all civil rights laws and authorities through the state HOME Regulations, NHTF guidelines, Notice of Funding Availability (NOFAs) and applications for funding, Standard Agreement templates, and required closing documents.
- In order for jurisdictions to be awarded federal housing funds, they must have a substantially compliant Housing Element, which includes a state version of Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH).
- Affirmative marketing plans are required for all recipients of federal housing funds, including HOME and NHTF.
- Site and neighborhood standards reviews are completed prior to awarding federal housing funding to ensure new construction is not located in areas of lowincome or "minority" concentration – or if they are, that the project has access to services and there are sufficient housing opportunities located outside of those

areas.

 New scoring criteria specifically regarding AFFH has been added to the NHTF and HOME American Rescue Plan (HOME-ARP) NOFAs. Similar criteria will be added to future HOME NOFAs once the new HOME guidelines are developed. Currently, the state HOME regulations are prescriptive regarding scoring criteria.

HCD recently increased the minimum number of physical and sensory accessible units for the NHTF and HOME-ARP programs – beyond the minimum required per Section 504 under the Fair Housing Act (FHA) and Uniform Federal Accessibility Standards (UFAS) requirements. This increase was formulated based on feedback provided by organizations representing and serving people with disabilities. Regarding providing specific addresses for HOME and NHTF awards to be made during this AAP period, that information is not available. Projects are awarded funds through a competitive and/or over-the-counter NOFA and application process, therefore the specific addresses of projects are not determined until award recommendations are approved by HCD's Internal Loan Committee (ILC). The addresses for projects that have received official commitments of HOME and NHTF funding in past AAP periods are entered into the Integrated Disbursement and Information System (IDIS) and available there for HUD to review.

Recipients of NHTF program funds must comply with the HUD and HCD management and maintenance requirements in the NHTF guidelines, including the nondiscrimination and fair housing requirements that address the AI to Fair Housing by adopting the following:

- a written policy protecting a member of any protected class, or any individual or person associated with any protected class from discrimination under federal or state fair housing laws;
- a written tenant selection policy that complies with state and federal law;
- 3) a written reasonable accommodation and reasonable modification policy that complies with state and federal law, including California Code of Regulations, title 2, §§ 12176 12185; and
- 4) an affirmative marketing plan that is consistent with 24 C.F.R. § 92.351.

Recipients of HOME program funds must comply with the HUD and HCD HOME program regulations, including the nondiscrimination and fair housing requirements that address AI to Fair Housing by adopting the following:

- a written policy protecting a member of any protected class, or any individual or person associated with any protected class from discrimination under federal or state fair housing laws;
- 2) a written tenant selection policy that complies with state and federal law;

- 3) a written reasonable accommodation and reasonable modification policy that complies with state and federal law, including California Code of Regulations, title 2, §§ 12176 12185; and
- 4) an affirmative marketing plan that is consistent with 24 C.F.R. § 93.350(b).

Additionally, all grant recipients must provide the HOME program with an Al accompanied by a plan to encourage participation in the program.

Guideline Authority:

With the passing of Assembly Bill (AB) 1978 in 2022, HCD received guideline authority for ESG and HOME. Both programs began stakeholder engagement in 2023, and that work will continue in 2024. Feedback received will inform the programs' new guidelines which will pertain to 2024 funding and related NOFAs.

Until recently, applications for HUD funding for the development of rental housing projects were required to demonstrate compliance with the requirements of Article XXXIV of the California Constitution. Article XXXIV was put into place in 1976 for the purpose of providing a mechanism for expressing community concern regarding the development, acquisition, or construction of federally subsidized conventional public housing projects. Article XXXIV of the California Constitution requires local voter approval before any state public body can develop, construct, or acquire a rental housing project in any manner. However, with the passage of Senate Bill 469 (Chapter 179, Statutes 2023) as codified by Health and Safety Code Section 37001 ("SB 469"), as of January 1, 2024, Article XXXIV requirements no longer apply to any of HCD's funding programs.

Build America, Buy America Act:

The Buy America Preference (BAP) for FY24 CDBG awards is in compliance with section 70914 of the Build America, Buy America Act (BABA) as codified in 2 CFR 184, which requires projects subject to the BAP comply with the following BAP:

- 1) All iron and steel used in the project are produced in the United States. This means all manufacturing processes, from the initial melting stage through the application of coatings, occurred in the United States.
- 2) Specifically listed construction materials (non-ferrous metals; lumber; and plasticand polymer-based composite building materials, pipe and tube are produced in the United States. This means the product was manufactured in the United States and the cost of the components of the manufactured product that are mined, produced, or manufactured in the United States is greater than 55 percent of the total cost of all components of the manufactured product, unless another standard that meets or exceeds this standard has been established under applicable law or regulation for determining the minimum amount of domestic

content of the manufactured product.

HUD has delayed the implementation of BABA for the HOME and NHTF programs. Per HUD's CPD Notice 23-12, only HOME and NHTF funds obligated via grant agreements signed by HUD on or after August 23, 2024, are subject to the BAP. Depending on the timing of the execution of HUD's FY24 HOME and NHTF grant agreements with HCD, HOME and NHTF projects may or may not be required to comply with BABA during this AAP period.

Summary of the objectives and outcomes identified in the AAP

The state's Con Plan identified increasing the availability of housing affordable to low-and moderate-income households as one of the highest priority needs across the state. During the past two decades, California's supply of housing has not kept pace with demand to live in the state and housing costs have grown faster than household incomes, leading to many households spending an unaffordable share of their incomes on housing. High levels of cost burden in many areas in the state have pushed many households into homelessness, and California experienced the fifth highest incidence of homelessness and the highest share of persons experiencing unsheltered homelessness among all states in HUD's 2023 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report.

Specific programs, funding, Goal Outcome Indicators (GOI), and annual targets related to each goal are discussed in Section AP-20: Annual Goals and Objectives. Outcomes for HUD-funded programs are measured and reported by households and housing units, individual beneficiaries, and neighborhood or target area population and, depending on the program, the type of activity and the applicable National Objective (i.e., the way in which the activity furthers the federally legislated goals of the program).

Evaluation of past performance

The goals and projects in this AAP remain the same as our 2020-2024 Con Plan goals and projects. Below is a summary of expenditures and accomplishments which further those goals, by program. The most recently completed Consolidated Annual Performance Evaluation Report (CAPER), for Fiscal Year 2022-2023 (FY22), is available at Plans & Reports | California Department of Housing and Community Development, under 'Federal Plans and Reports'. Highlights from the FY22 CAPER include:

CDBG: CDBG-funded activities rehabilitated 121 homes occupied by low-income households, provided homebuyer assistance to 135 low-income households, added 86 homeowner housing units, supported 38 businesses in the creation or retention of 364 jobs, and supported public facilities and public services in low-income neighborhoods home to over 159,455 residents. As of November 2023, the State of California ranks first in the nation for average expenditure ratio in the last 12 months.

HOME: Approximately \$43.3 million was expended in the FY22 period. HOME-funded activities resulted in the construction or rehabilitation of 170 rental housing units, 7 owner-occupied housing units rehabilitated, added 15 homeowner housing units, provided homebuyer down payment assistance to 13 housing units, and provided Tenant-Based Rental Assistance to 75 low-income households.

NHTF: The Housing for a Healthy California (HHC) program funded by NHTF continued through its final year during FY21 (Chapter 777, Statute of 2017). The HHC Program provides capital loans and capitalized operating reserve grants to developers for permanent supportive housing for those who are experiencing chronic homelessness or are homeless and high-cost health users. In August 2023, HCD committed over \$113.9 million in NHTF/HHC for the construction and permanent financing of 14 affordable housing developments comprised of 939 units, inclusive of 424 NHTF/HHC units restricted to extremely low-income households at or below 30 percent of Area Median Income (AMI). NHTF/HHC projects committed from 2022-2023 have an anticipated construction completion period between 2024-2025. HCD hosted two webinars regarding the combined Fiscal Years 2022 (\$116 million) and 2023 (\$56 million) for a NHTF total of \$172 million, which was displayed in the NOFA, final guidelines, and online application. Attendance of the webinars totaled 434 participants in aggregate (excluding HCD staff) on October 25, 2023 (46 attendees at the Native American Entities workshop), and October 26, 2023 (388 attendees at the general population workshop).

The NHTF program is advancing equity and tackling disparities for disadvantaged and underserved communities by targeting 20 percent of the NOFA for rural areas (\$34.4 million), 20 percent for federally declared disaster areas (\$34.4 million), and 10 percent

for Native American Entities (\$17.2 million). Based on feedback received from stakeholders following the webinars, an amended NOFA was published in November 2023, which included clarity and extension language with respect to the construction deadline of October 1, 2024, and application deadline extension from December 28, 2023, to January 5, 2024, for projects located in rural and urban areas, to avoid holiday schedule conflicts.

With respect to the projects located in federally declared disaster areas or developed and sponsored by Native American Entities, the existing application deadline of February 1, 2024, was supported and remained unchanged in the amended NOFA. HCD anticipates the awarded projects will be announced no later than July 2024. NHTF funding awarded through the FY22-FY23 NOFA will increase the state's stock of affordable rental housing specifically for extremely low-income households (less than 30 percent of AMI), while providing preference for projects that serve people experiencing homelessness.

ESG: The ESG program assisted 19,711 persons experiencing homelessness with Emergency Shelter and Street Outreach programs that provided short-term shelter and supportive services as well as outreach services. ESG Rapid Re-Housing funds assisted 3,108 households, and Homelessness Prevention activities assisted 189 persons.

HOPWA: Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA)-funded activities provided 500 persons with Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance (STRMU), provided 45 households with Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA), and provided 65 households with units in transitional short-term housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with HOPWA funds. All sponsors provided case management and other supportive services funded through HOPWA or other resources (such as the federal Ryan White Part B program).

The state also awarded funding via the CDBG CARES Act (CV), ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV programs during the 2020 calendar year, and expended funds in these programs during FY21. CV programs funded via HUD by the federal Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security, or CARES Act, prioritized activities within the existing Con Plan goals that addressed needs created by the COVID-19 pandemic. These included:

- Addressing and preventing homelessness: focusing on providing suitable shelter for unhoused persons at risk of infection and spread of COVID-19.
- Economic Development: focusing on job retention and business support.
- Maintain or improve public facilities and infrastructure: focusing on healthcare facilities and capacity as well as appropriate shelter facilities for persons experiencing homelessness.

 Maintain or improve access to public services: focusing on services to help address the impacts of COVID-19.

The state made available \$150 million in CDBG-CV funding, \$316 million in ESG-CV funding, and \$575,000 in HOPWA-CV funding during the 2020 calendar year.

As of the end of 2023, the ESG-CV program has assisted 48,903 individuals with Emergency Shelter, 22,302 with Street Outreach, 23,664 with Rapid Re-Housing, and 888 with Homelessness Prevention, and sub-recipients have expended over \$309 million. As of January 2024, the CDBG-CV program has expended \$86 million in IDIS. As of June 2023, the program has assisted more than 45,000 individuals through 88 public services programs and launched 46 economic development programs, assisting 29 businesses, and creating or retaining 70 jobs. Thirty-two properties are being rehabilitated providing interim and/or permanent housing for individuals experiencing homelessness. These projects will result in the rehabilitation of 288 interim housing "doors", 349 permanent housing units, and the creation of 474 new permanent housing units. In addition to the housing rehabilitation projects, CDBG-CV grantees are actively working on 39 public facility and infrastructure projects in response to COVID-19. Accomplishments are still in progress as many jurisdictions have not completed their programs and projects.

Summary of Citizen Participation Process and Consultation Process

HCD conducted a survey with Continuum of Care (CoC) organizations, service providers, non-entitlement jurisdictions, other state agencies, and the public asking questions to understand changes in priorities, capacity, and opportunities for collaboration in future years. HCD also asked about which programs they work with, barriers to affordable housing and economic development in their communities, local broadband access needs, and what HCD can do to improve its operations, customer service, and programs' effectiveness. HCD engages in continuous contact with stakeholders within each program through either weekly office hours, funding opportunities, or grant management activities. The full list of agencies consulted is included in Section AP-10.

The public comment period for the AAP runs from February 26, 2024, to March 27, 2024. In accordance with the state's Citizen Participation Plan (CPP), and in advance of the public comment period, the state published a summary of the proposed (draft) AAP in a newspaper of general circulation, in both English and Spanish, and distributed this summary to interested parties via electronic mailing. The summary describes the contents and purposes of the AAP and describes how copies of the entire document can be viewed. Copies of the draft AAP are available on HCD's website and available from HCD headquarters in print, upon request. HCD hosted two public hearings on February 28, 2024, and March 6, 2024, to solicit comments on the draft. The state will consider written comments, and comments received orally at the public hearings, in

preparing the final versions of the plan. A summary of these comments and the responses to them is attached to the final plan.

Summary of public comments

The comments and HCD responses can be found in Appendix C, upon completion of the public comment period.

The summary of public comments and the HCD responses will be attached to the final plan. Summary of comments or views not accepted and the reasons for not accepting them.

Appendix C will have the full details of the public comments and HCD's response.

PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies - 91.300(b)

Agency/entity responsible for preparing/administering the Consolidated Plan

The following are the agencies/entities responsible for preparing the Consolidated Plan (Con Plan) and those responsible for administration of each grant program and funding source.

Agency Role	Name	Department/Agency
Lead Agency	CALIFORNIA	California Department Housing and Community Development (HCD)
CDBG & CDBG-CV Administrator	CALIFORNIA (HCD)	Division of Federal Financial Assistance
HOPWA and HOPWA-CV Administrator	CALIFORNIA (HCD)	Department of Public Health, Office of AIDS
HOME Administrator	CALIFORNIA (HCD)	Division of Federal Financial Assistance
ESG & ESG-CV Administrator	CALIFORNIA (HCD)	Division of Federal Financial Assistance
NHTF Administrator	CALIFORNIA (HCD)	Division of Federal Financial Assistance
CDBG-DR Administrator	CALIFORNIA (HCD)	Division of Federal Financial Assistance
CDBG-NDR Administrator	CALIFORNIA (HCD)	Division of Federal Financial Assistance

Table 1 - Responsible Agencies

Narrative

The California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) prepares and submits the state's Con Plan, Annual Action Plan (AAP), and Consolidated Annual Performance and Evaluation Report (CAPER) to the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). The plans are prepared and administered in the Division of Federal Financial Assistance (DFFA) within HCD. The programs administered by HCD are the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG), CDBG-Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act (CV), HOME Investment Partnerships (HOME), HOME-American Rescue Plan (ARP), National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF), Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) and ESG-CV, as well as the CDBG-Disaster Recovery (DR) and National Disaster Resilience (NDR) programs. The California Department of Public Health/Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA) administers Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) and HOPWA-CV programs.

Please see Appendix A for the HOPWA plan. All of these programs are implemented at the local level by agencies of eligible city and county governments, non-federally recognized Indian Tribes, and/or private organizations, including nonprofit corporations.

Consolidated Plan Public Contact Information

For contact by email or phone:

ConsolidatedPlan@hcd.ca.gov 916-776-7462

For contact by mail:

Attn: Division of Federal Financial Assistance, Con Plan Comments

California Department of Housing and Community Development

PO Box 952054

Sacramento, CA 94252-2054

AP-10 Consultation - 91.110, 91.300(b); 91.315(l)

Introduction

Since the California Department of Housing and Community Development's (HCD) Division of Federal Financial Assistance (DFFA) will be conducting a substantial outreach and consultation effort for the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan (Con Plan), and in the recent past implemented changes to its Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) and Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) programs due to the feedback from program-specific outreach, the survey feedback for this Annual Action Plan (AAP) was more condensed. The survey asked respondents to explain past and anticipated changes in capacity, funding, and priorities in their organization. DFFA is currently undergoing division-wide efforts to develop a more comprehensive and consistent consultation strategy.

This includes, but is not limited to, procuring consultants to lead focus groups and broad engagement; dedicating staff to lead and support engagement activities; establishing standard operating procedures and policies for community engagement best practices; working in partnership with the HCD California Indian Assistance Program (CIAP) team to create specific Tribal community engagement procedures; and building community engagement into the division's equity framework and action plans. As of Fiscal Year (FY) 2023-2024 (FY23) and forward, DFFA has incorporated a stakeholder engagement consultation calendar to coordinate and organize stakeholder meetings for the CDBG, ESG, HOME Investment Partnerships (HOME), HOME-American Rescue Plan (ARP), and National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF) federal programs. In addition to program staff and stakeholder attendees, the HUD Reporting Team is included in these calendared meetings to connect with program staff and collaborate on feedback received.

DFFA solicits input from the stakeholders that program staff are most often in contact with; local jurisdictions, Continuum of Care (CoC) organizations, homeless service providers, and the affordable housing development community. HCD further seeks input from other state agencies and organizations that serve the needs of low-income individuals and families, and homeless individuals and families throughout both divisions of state and federal financial assistance.

More broadly, HCD is continuously looking for ways to enhance coordination and communication with stakeholders and partners. Throughout HCD's different divisions, there are avenues for which stakeholder feedback and communication are constantly taking place. Some examples of this are:

 CDBG program staff host bi-weekly office hours and ESG program staff host weekly office hours to provide technical assistance to grantees for both regular and Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act (CV) funding.

- In response to Assembly Bill (AB) 1010, HCD's Fair Housing Team, in collaboration with HOME program staff, continue to hold office hours to provide technical assistance to federally recognized and non-federally recognized Tribes (Tribes) and their partners. HCD provides ongoing as-needed individualized technical assistance conferences to assist Tribal partners with CDBG-CV applications for funding and to encourage participation of non-federally recognized Tribes and local government partners in the annual CDBG program.
- CDBG held a listening session on October 25, 2023, to gather input and feedback on the 2024 Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA), scheduled to be released in Summer/Fall 2024.
- CDBG conducted a survey amongst current grantees on the planned approach
 for administering the FY23 NOFA. Grantees were informed on the transition to a
 new department-wide grants management system in mid-2024, and the
 commitment to deploying the FY24 CDBG NOFA by summer/fall of 2024.
 Another listening session will be held prior to deploying the FY24 NOFA.
- CDBG program staff, in partnership with consultants, provide ongoing technical assistance to grantees with topics such as Economic Development (ED), marketing and outreach, affirmatively furthering fair housing, fair and equitable procurement practices, racial equity, and National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA).
- The HOME-ARP program team held a public hearing on February 15, 2023, to collect feedback on the HOME-ARP Allocation Plan. In addition, HOME-ARP conducted numerous consultations and attended a county welfare conference to aide in the development of the HOME-ARP Housing Plus Supportive Services program. HCD also held several pre-application consultations in the fourth quarter of 2023 for the HOME-ARP Rental Housing Program to educate potential applicants of the program rules and requirements. On October 25, 2023, and October 26, 2023, the NHTF program staff held NOFA, final guidelines, and application workshop webinars. Over 400 stakeholders and partners throughout the state attended the webinars. The NHTF program staff have been assisting potential applicants with daily technical assistance via email, averaging three technical assistance appointments each week. Technical assistance will continue until the respective application deadline referenced in the NOFA, January 5, 2024, for projects located in rural and urban areas, and February 1, 2024, for projects located in federally declared disaster areas or developed/sponsored by Native American Entities.
- On September 20, 2023, the HOME, HOME-ARP and NHTF program teams worked with CIAP to host a DFFA 101 Tribal overview session. This high-level

- overview session provided critical program information to Tribal partners. Program managers presented individually on their programs and answered questions from stakeholders.
- On November 7 and 8, 2023, managers from the HOME, HOME-ARP and NHTF programs presented at HCD's first-ever in-person Tribal Financing workshop.
 The workshop was an opportunity for Tribal partners to explore housing funding opportunities provided by HCD, learn about financing options and funding strategies, and better understand HCD program requirements to ensure successful applications.
- On December 7, 2023, the HOME-ARP team held a hybrid NOFA workshop, specifically targeted to Tribal Entities. The workshop covered information in the NOFA, including application timelines, funding levels, eligible activities, and requirements with question-and-answer sessions during the presentation and after the workshop.
- On September 9, 2023, the HOME Reimagining team met with Self-Help Enterprises (SHE) to get targeted feedback on the draft guidelines as state recipients.
- On October 2, 2023, the HOME Reimagining team met with a former SHE employee for targeted feedback on the draft guidelines.
- The HOME Reimagining team will meet with key stakeholders such as non-profit
 housing organizations, jurisdictions, state recipients, development partners, and
 others as identified by staff on March 15, 2024. (i.e., California Coalition for Rural
 Housing (CCRH), Community Housing Improvement Program (CHIP)) for
 feedback on the draft guidelines.
- The HOME Reimagining team will create a HOME Advisory Committee to meet with and review the entire guidelines, one section at a time, for stakeholder feedback at four meetings: May 15, 2024, May 29, 2024, June 12, 2024, and June 26, 2024.
- An HCD Tribal Affairs Roadshow was cohosted with the Pala Tribe in Pala, California on July 20, 2022, through July 21, 2022, to educate our Tribal partners on HCD's available federal and state affordable housing financing (loans and grants), various funding program guidelines, the NOFA schedule, and a Questions and Answers session.
- HCD participates in conferences such as Housing California, Non-Profit Housing (NPH), Southern California Association of Non-Profit Housing (SCANPH), and the CCRH, Rural Housing Summit to engage with program stakeholders about their community issues and any challenges they face in accessing and using

federal funding. HCD's Asset Management and Compliance (AMC) section works with the Affordable Housing Management Association (AHMA) and meets with the AHMA Steering Committee quarterly to discuss HCD issues as they relate to asset management and property management.

Ongoing Engagement with California Tribes and Tribally Designated Housing Entities

Since the passage of Assembly Bill 1010 (AB 1010) in 2019, a law that aimed to remove barriers and clarify Tribal Nation eligibility to participation in HCD's funding programs, HCD has been working diligently to learn, consider, and honor the history of California Tribal Nations and Tribal communities. Through HCD's initial engagement and relationship building with California Tribes and Tribally Designated Housing Entities (TDHEs), HCD has addressed the lessons learned thus far through implementation of the following best practices:

- 1. HCD will host informal listening sessions with Tribal stakeholders prior to the planning process for regulations, program guidelines, education, and technical assistance sessions for NOFA releases.
- 2. HCD will meaningfully engage Tribes early in and throughout the planning process for regulation, program guidelines, and NOFA updates.
- 3. HCD will provide multiple forums and ways for Tribes/TDHE's to engage, such as through office hours and technical assistance sessions.
- 4. HCD will give Tribes and TDHEs information proactively regarding program changes and maintain consistent communication and information throughout the process.
- 5. Programs will provide Tribes with tribal-specific overviews of program requirements to help Tribes understand how to apply and use HCD funding.
- 6. HCD staff will learn about how funding for Tribal housing works to better align HCD program requirements and application components with programs that Tribes are already familiar with.
- 7. HCD programs will provide Tribes with additional comprehensive Technical Assistance (TA), capacity building, and capacity filling supports, as well as hold stakeholders accountable to build an understanding of program requirements while understanding and removing barriers for Tribal projects.
- 8. HCD programs will participate in Cultural Awareness and Equity trainings to grow their knowledge on how to successfully work with Tribal Nations, build relationships, and build the trust needed to successfully serve Tribes and successfully implement AB 1010.

Based on the initial lessons learned and best practices identified, HCD funding programs, with the support of HCD's Tribal Affairs team, have provided multiple ways for Tribes to engage in these programs. The following represents the formats and types of engagement HCD has provided to Tribes since January of 2021, and explains how HCD Tribal Affairs plans to increase each type of engagement over the next year.

Listening Sessions – HCD Listening Sessions are set up to provide Tribes/THDEs and partners with important information about program funding, legislation, or specific housing plans within HCD. Listening Sessions function as an opportunity for HCD to present on potential program changes to Tribal partners so that HCD can facilitate a discussion and garner feedback. Listening Sessions allow for Tribal partners to know and plan for what is coming, receive basic information, allow for questions to be answered, and obtain familiarity with these programs prior to the NOFA being released. Thus far, HCD has conducted 31 (13 in 2023) Tribal Listening Sessions for the following federal and state-funded programs:

- 1. Community Development Block Grant-CARES Act Program (CDBG-CV)
- 2. Emergency Solutions Grants-CARES Act Program (ESG-CV)
- 3. CalHome Disaster Recovery Program (CalHome DR)
- 4. CalHome/ Homeownership Super NOFA
- 5. CA COVID-19 Rent Relief Program (ERAP)
- 6. HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME)
- 7. National Housing Trust Fund Program (NHTF)
- 8. HOME American Rescue Plan Program (HOME-ARP)
- 9. Senate Bill 35 (SB 35)
- 10. Homekey Tribal NOFA
- 11. Joe Serna, Jr. Farmworker Housing Grant Program (FWHG)
- 12. Statewide Housing Plan (SHP)
- 13. Manufactured Housing Opportunity & Revitalization Program (MORE)
- 14. Tribal Multifamily Super NOFA
- 15. Veterans Housing and Homelessness Prevention Program (VHHP)

HCD Tribal Affairs will continue collaborating with program staff to host these Listening Session opportunities to Tribes/TDHEs over the next year. The goal is for Listening Sessions become a part of the culture of the HCD planning process.

Office Hours – HCD Office Hours provide an opportunity to build from Listening Sessions. Office Hours are HCD's attempt at ensuring as much meaningful participation and feedback from Tribal partners as possible, which comes in the form of smaller groups and is usually offered for a longer period, rather than for the broader pool of stakeholders. Office Hours are provided on a schedule commensurate with the need for Tribal applicant support through the application period to Tribal applicants, with the goal of providing a group forum for sharing information and answering application-related questions. Since January of 2021, HCD has held Tribal Office Hours for the following federal and state funded programs:

- CDBG-CV
- ESG-CV
- 3. Regional Early Action Planning (REAP)
- 4. SHP
- CalHome/Homeownership Super NOFA
- 6. NHTF

Formal Tribal Consultations – HCD is committed to ensuring and providing regular, substantive, meaningful, and effective consultation with Tribes/THDEs. Through HCD's initial interaction with Tribes/TDHEs, the importance and necessity for Tribal consultation and collaboration with Tribes/TDHEs became apparent, especially when a program or activity could impact Tribal interests and communities. Additionally, through HCD's interaction with Tribes/THESs, some have exercised their right under HCD's Tribal Consultation Policy and requested consultation from HCD programs. The following reflect the Tribal Consultations HCD has conducted thus far:

- 1. Homekey Northern Circle Indian Housing Authority (NCIHA) Consultation
- 2. Tribal Homekey- NCIHA
- 3. Homekey Pala Band of Mission Indians
- 4. REAP
- REAP General Consultation
- HOME Hopland Band of Pomo Indians, Sherwood Rancheria Band of Pomo Indians
- 7. HOME General Tribal Consultation
- 8. MORE General Tribal Consultation

Technical Assistance – (TA) is a core component of AB 1010 and HCD's Tribal engagement strategy. The HCD Tribal Affairs team, in coordination with program teams, has provided considerable TA to Tribes/TDHEs. Since January of 2021, HCD has held over 200 individual Tribal TA conferences to Tribes/TDHEs for various funding programs. These approximately 200 plus TA conferences only represents the initial introduction between Tribes and HCD programs. Once Tribal Affairs makes the initial introduction between a Tribe/TDHE, HCD programs continue providing considerable amounts of individual TA to Tribes/TDHEs. HCD Tribal Affairs and programs have provided TA to Tribes for the following HCD programs:

- 1. CalHome Disaster Recovery (DR)
- 2. CalHome General
- 3. Tribal Homekey
- 4. MORE
- CDBG-CV
- 6. ESG-CV
- 7. General TA Conference (covers multiple HCD programs)
- 8. HOME
- 9. HOME-ARP
- 10. NHTF
- 11. Homekey (Round 1 and 2)
- 12. Multifamily Super NOFA
- 13.FWHG
- 14. REAP
- 15. SHP

TA continues to be at the forefront of HCD Tribal Affairs policy priorities and goals. HCD's goal is to increase Tribal TA for every program by five percent every quarter over the next year.

NOFA Overview Webinars – HCD's NOFA Overview webinars allow for our Tribal partners to become more familiar with the program and with the NOFA itself. These webinars are designed for Tribes/TDHEs to understand the important dates, background on the funding, necessary updates, application process, program requirements, reminders, how Tribes/TDHEs can utilize waivers through AB 1010 and, lastly, allow for Tribes/TDHEs to ask questions, express concerns, and help identify any potential barriers.

- 1. CalHome DR
- 2. CalHome/Homeownership Super NOFA
- 3. CDBG-CV
- 4. HOME
- 5. Homekey
- 6. FWHG
- 7. Multifamily Super NOFA
- 8. CA COVID-19 Emergency Rental Assistance Program (ERAP)
- 9. REAP 2.0
- 10.SB 35
- 11.SHP
- 12. VHHP
- 13. HOME-ARP
- **14. NHTF**

Tribal Roundtables – HCD also held two roundtable meetings in Northern California in August 2021. HCD held the first roundtable at NCIHA and the second at Robinson Rancheria. The goal of the roundtables was to provide Tribes/TDHEs an opportunity to hear from HCD, other state departments/agencies, and outside partners. The roundtable discussed services and goals, funding opportunities, and opportunities to collaborate. Presentations provided a broad overview of various programs to help further the event's discussions on the housing needs and barriers that Indian County experiences, and how HCD and other programs can be part of the solution. A key finding from the roundtable was the need to better understand homelessness in Indian Country. HCD also held an additional roundtable in Southern California in February 2023. This roundtable was attended by Director Velasquez, program leadership, and Tribal leaders throughout the state. The purpose of this roundtable was to foster further relationship-building between Tribal and HCD leadership, and to increase

understanding of Tribal housing needs to inform program policy decisions.

Homelessness Educational Series – Because of the feedback on homelessness from roundtables, HCD partnered with the California Coalition for Rural Housing (CCRH) to host three webinars that dive deeper into California homelessness, what it looks like in Indian Country, and how Tribes can address the issue.

Tribal Funding – As the Tribal Affairs team continues to engage with Tribal Entities, the team has learned from Tribes/TDHEs the importance of safeguarding funding and providing set-asides specifically for Tribes/TDHEs. As a result, HCD has been setting aside some program funding specifically for Tribes/TDHEs. Below are some of the targeted funding opportunities for Tribes over the last several years:

- 1. FWHG: 11.6 percent or approximately \$12 million.
- 2. Homekey Round 2: 5 percent or approximately \$72.5 million.
- 3. Tribal Homekey: \$75 million.
- 4. MORE: 5 percent or \$6.5 million.
- 5. HOME (2023): 20 percent, or \$21 million.
- 6. HOME-ARP: 15 percent, or \$22.9 million.
- 7. NHTF: 10 percent, or \$18 million.
- 8. Tribal Multifamily Super NOFA: \$50 million.
- 9. REAP 2.0: \$7.5 million.
- 10. CalHome General: 10 percent or approximately \$5.7 million.
- 11. CDBG: 1.25 percent or approximately \$361,000 for non-federally recognized Tribes applying through a local government sponsor.
- 12. CDBG-CV: \$3.8 million, however, HCD received \$8,768,225.50 in Tribal requests and funded them all.
- 13. ESG-CV: \$5.7 million in Tribal requests.

Tribal Applications – Since fall of 2020, HCD has received the following Tribal applications:

- 1. Homekey Round 1: 3 Tribal applications
- 2. CDBG-CV: 19 Tribal applications for 21 Tribal projects
- 3. CDBG-CV Homekey Set-aside: 3 Tribal applications
- 4. Multifamily Housing Program (MHP): 1 Tribal application
- 5. ESG-CV: 7 Tribal applications
- 6. Homekey Round 2: 6 Tribal applications
- 7. HOME: 1 Tribal application
- 8. AHSC: 3 Tribal applications
- 9. REAP 2.0: 16 Tribal applications.
- 10. MORE: 4 Tribal applications
- 11. CalHOME: 2 Tribal applications
- 12. Tribal Homekey: 13 Tribal applications

Tribal Awards – Since the fall of 2020, HCD has made the following awards to Tribes:

- 1. CDBG-CV: 12 Tribes and Tribal organizations awarded for 22 Tribal projects for a total of \$7,744,018.
- 2. CDBG-CV Homekey Set-aside: 3 Tribal applications for a total of \$2,400,000.
- 3. Homekey Round 1: 3 Tribes awarded for 3 projects for a total of \$5,350,000.
- 4. ESG-CV: 7 Tribes awarded contracts for a total of \$4,937,797.
- 5. Homekey Round 2: 6 Tribes awarded for a total of \$31,362,548.
- 6. AHSC: 3 Tribes awarded for an approximate total of \$48 million.
- HOME: One Tribal award for a total of \$920,000.
- 8. MHP: One Tribal award for an approximate total of \$19 million.
- 9. REAP 2.0: Six Tribal awards for an approximate total of \$19.5 million.
- 10. MORE: Four Tribal awards for an approximate total of \$10 million.

Current Open Funding: The following programs have NOFAs that are currently open, and we anticipate significant Tribal interest in either this round or upcoming rounds.

- 1. HOME
- 2. HOME-ARP
- 3. NHTF
- 4. CDBG (non-federally recognized Tribes only)

The HCD Tribal Affairs team, in coordination with HCD programs, continues to work hard towards providing equitable access to HCD funding opportunities for California Tribes/TDHEs. As the team continues to build off the momentum of the last three years of implementing AB 1010, HCD will continue to ensure equitable access is provided to Tribes/TDHEs through a multitude of engagement opportunities.

In fact, in 2023, HCD has made Tribal awards at unprecedented levels through state-funded tribal-specific NOFA opportunities. In the past, HCD has created Tribal set-asides of funding under programs that are functionally designed for cities, counties, or developers. HCD has developed guideline and application process for Notices of Funding Availability that are tailored specifically for Tribes through Tribal Homekey and the Tribal Multifamily Super NOFA. Tribal Homekey was the first-ever HCD program developed specifically for Tribes and will award at least \$75,000,000 in grant funding for housing acquisition, rehabilitation, and development.

Provide a concise summary of the state's activities to enhance coordination between public and assisted housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health, and service agencies (91.215(I)).

CDBG program staff coordinate with local jurisdictions, private industry, and businesses through individual meetings or workshops held to provide technical assistance. Coordination takes place with affordable housing developers most often under HCD's federal housing programs: HOME, HOME-ARP, and Housing Trust Fund (HTF), all throughout the process of program design, implementation, application, awards, and long-term monitoring.

HCD's permanent supportive housing projects include support services intended to address the needs of persons and households who face mental and/or physical health challenges that impact their ability to remain housed. HCD engages in continuous collaboration efforts with housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health, and service agencies. Mostly where these groups intersect are around programs like the Multifamily Housing Program (MHP), which has absorbed the Supportive Housing Multifamily Housing Program (SHMHP), and Housing for a Healthy California (HHC), No Place Like Home (NPLH), and VHHP programs.

Throughout the process of program design, implementation, application, awards, and long-term monitoring, HCD has ongoing contact with housing providers and health and services agencies, through NOFA and application workshops, stakeholder feedback, listening sessions, guideline development, and as a part of long-term monitoring, regular meetings with housing and service providers. Each program conducts workshops and collaborates with agencies like California Housing Finance Agency, (CalHFA), California Department of Veterans Affairs (CalVet), California Department of Social Services (CDSS), and local jurisdictions and developers.

With the passage of Assembly Bill 2483 (AB 2483) on September 28, 2022, HCD has been directed to award incentives to state funded MHP project applicants that agree to set aside units for individuals experiencing homelessness or individuals eligible to receive services. HCD is partnering with the Department of Health Care Services (DHCS), which administers Medi-Cal funding, to determine that best way to align qualifying services in the units. The effective date to award incentives as specified was December 31, 2023.

In the consultation survey sent out to stakeholders, organizations, and the public, HCD included a section to address broadband access challenges, needs, and priorities. The overall feedback was a lack of broadband access in disadvantaged and rural areas. HCD is currently taking steps to address broadband access challenges in a few different ways. HCD is responsible for one of the objectives included in the State Broadband Action Plan, under the goal to ensure all Californians have access to affordable broadband and necessary devices. HCD is working with the Broadband Council to leverage existing HCD programs, such as the Infill Infrastructure Grant (IIG) Program and the Affordable Housing and Sustainable Communities (AHSC) Program to provide free broadband services for tenants in newly built housing. In addition, HCD's Director, Gustavo Velasquez, is an official member of the Statewide Digital Equity Planning Group. During FY24, this group (in conjunction with the California Public Utilities Commission) will finalize the State Digital Equity Plan and the Broadband Equity, Access and Deployment Program regulations, and issue capacity building grants intended to support last-mile broadband development and adoption efforts, digital literacy programs, and technology workforce training.

HCD's Disaster Recovery (DR) team has established monthly meetings with other state agencies engaged in funding and/or policy work focused on climate adaptation and resiliency. The primary goal of these monthly meetings is to coordinate program implementation and leverage skills and capacity across various state agencies. These agencies include:

 Governor's Office of Emergency Services (CalOES): State lead for emergency management, who also administers the Hazard Mitigation Grant Program (HMGP) and the Building Resilient Infrastructure and Communities (BRIC) Program.

- 2) California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection (CalFire): Administers state funding wildfire reduction and forest health resiliency grants and programs.
- 3) Office of Planning Research (OPR): Leads the state climate adaptation policies and administers mitigation planning grants.
- 4) Department of Water Resources (DWR): Administers the state flood management programs, funding for resilient infrastructure projects, and the Insurance Commissioner's Office and their new climate resiliency program.

These monthly coordination meetings allow HCD to leverage knowledge and capacity from other state agencies in developing and implementing HCD's CDBG-DR and CDBG-Mitigation (MIT) programs. Agendas for these meeting include review of specific project applications when more than one funding agency is engaged, as well as review and discussion of policies focused on climate adaption, housing, transportation, forest management, etc. For example, HCD has coordinated program policies and eligibilities for wildfire retrofit grants using CDBG-DR funds with similar programs operated through CalFire and CalOES. By adopting the same standards and implementation within the same geographies, HCD is able to achieve community wide equity and resiliency goals. Other examples include coordination of timelines and policies to allow communities to leverage funding from different grant sources. In addition, any new CDBG-DR allocation and Action Plan, as well as any amendments to existing CDBG-DR or CDBG-MIT Action Plans, are reviewed and discussed with these agencies. This allows HCD to develop programs that are fully aligned with other state housing, transportation, climate adaption, and equity policies.

Provide a concise summary of the state's activities to enhance coordination with local jurisdictions serving Colonias and organizations working within Colonias communities.

All the Colonias supported by the state's U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) funding are in Imperial County. HCD works closely with Imperial County and the various communities that meet the Colonias definition to ensure they have access to Colonias funding. The CDBG program allocates five percent of each annual entitlement award for the Colonias, and the method of distribution allows for that funding to be in addition to any jurisdiction limits identified in the NOFA. Due to COVID-19 restrictions, the CDBG team has conducted weekly office hours and offered individual video conference calls in lieu of making in-person technical assistance visits. Imperial County also administers CDBG and other federal program awards on the behalf of Colonias communities without sufficient administrative capacity, and coordinates with HCD to ensure programs and projects are completed according to

regulation.

Describe coordination with the Continuum of Care and efforts to address the needs of homeless persons (particularly chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans, and unaccompanied youth) and persons at risk of homelessness.

HCD coordinates with the various Continuums of Care (CoCs) in the state through multiple venues. The Northern California and Central California CoC Roundtables (organized by Homebase) and the Southern California CoC Alliance (organized by Urban Ventures) meet regularly to discuss best practices and evaluate opportunities for leveraging. HCD participates with those groups whenever practicable to encourage communication. HCD also hosts webinars and workshops with CoCs regarding funding opportunities, regulation changes, and general program management to help improve CoC performance and program utilization around the ESG program.

Specifically, in DFFA, where ESG and ESG-CV are administered, since the eligible applicants for the CoC allocation for ESG and for ESG-CV funding are CoCs or the Administrative Entity (AE) that represent the CoC, there is ongoing coordination and collaboration through NOFA workshops, and most recently webinars on procurement and CV reporting requirements. These same collaborative meetings will continue to occur in the future.

Due to the deployment of ESG-CV funding and the urgency to expend that funding as timely as possible, DFFA staff working with consultants have been in constant contact with CoC staff and homeless service providers to maximize the use of that funding. Training and technical assistance webinars have been held on topics such as Grant Management principles, Homelessness 101, and deep dives on the funding components of ESG. Staff and consultants meet weekly with CoCs to process expenditures and assist in ways to make best use of this time-limited resource.

Building on the close collaboration with CoCs in the past few years, the HOME-ARP program team continued to engage with CoCs and its representative organizations to discuss unmet housing needs and gaps in service delivery for homeless persons and persons at risk of homelessness, and qualified populations of the program. The feedback received was critical in programming and deploying this funding over the next year.

Describe consultation with the Continuum(s) of Care that serves the state in determining how to allocate ESG funds, develop performance standards for and evaluate outcomes of projects and activities assisted by ESG funds, and develop funding, policies and procedures for the operation and administration of HMIS.

Ongoing consultation with the CoCs has been one of the factors in determining ESG fund allocation for ESG and ESG-CV. A summary of those allocation methods are as follows:

- Currently, ESG funds are allocated per the California state ESG regulations.
 These regulations establish how ESG funds must be distributed, what
 percentage is required to be awarded competitively, what must be assigned to
 Rapid Re-Housing activities, and what can be awarded as a standing allocation.
 HCD's ESG program is distributed by formula to two separate allocations, CoC
 and Balance of State (BoS).
- For ESG-CV funding, HCD eliminated the separate AE and BoS allocations and moved to a single direct-allocation method. This method of ESG-CV distribution was approved in the Executive Order issued on May 29, 2020, which provides for partial waiver of the California state ESG regulations.

A description of the performance standards developed that measure based on outcomes of projects and activities are contained in detail in section AP-30 Method of Distribution, under the ESG program section.

To support efforts around consolidating homelessness data, the California Interagency Council on Homelessness, an interagency where the HCD Director holds a seat, released the Homeless Data Integration System (HDIS). HDIS compiles data from all 44 CoCs, which will allow the state to better develop performance measures that will help state and local jurisdictions measure progress towards reducing homelessness.

Agencies, groups, organizations, and others who participated in the process and consultations.

HCD is in the process of analyzing the FY24 AAP survey results. This section will be completed upon the submission of the final version of the AAP.

1	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
2	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressedby consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

3	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
4	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

5	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
6	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

7	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
8	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

9	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
10	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

11	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
12	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

13	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
14	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

15	Agency/Group/Organization	
13	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
16	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

17	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
18	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

19	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
20	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

21	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
22	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

23	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
24	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

25	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
26	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

27	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
28	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

29	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
30	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

31	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
32	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

33	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
34	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

35	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
36	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

37	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
38	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

39	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
40	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

41	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed . by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
42	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

43	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
44	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

45	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
46	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

47	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
48	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

49	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
50	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

51	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
52	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

53	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
54	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

55	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
56	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed. by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

57	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	
58	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas forimproved coordination?	

59	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
60	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

61	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	
62	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	
	What section of the plan was addressed by consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	

Table 2 – Agencies, groups, organizations who participated

Identify any Agency Types not consulted and provide rationale for not consulting.

All agency types were consulted.

Other local/regional/state/federal planning efforts considered when preparing the Plan

HCD consults with many different state and federal planning efforts in developing its goals and priorities for federal funding. Examples of these plans include (but are not limited to):

- Statewide Housing Plan: In March 2022, HCD released the Statewide Housing Plan (SHP), which presents a comprehensive look at the state's housing needs, actions, and vision to address the affordable housing crisis in California. The topics addressed in this plan are broader than the scope of discussion in the AAP but will continue to inform DFFA's strategy and action in the future. The plan, accompanying tools, and datasets are posted online with regularly updated information that can be reviewed here: https://statewide-housing-plan-cahcd.hub.arcgis.com/.
- Statewide Action Plan for Preventing and Ending Homelessness: In March 2021, the California Interagency Council on Homelessness (Cal ICH) adopted the Statewide Action Plan for Preventing and Ending Homelessness in California (Homelessness Action Plan). Cal ICH's Homelessness Action Plan outlines specific steps in five action areas that state agencies and departments will take to identify and support solutions to short-term and chronic homelessness. HCD's activities in support of the Homelessness Action Plan are described in more detail in Section AP-65. The Homelessness Action Plan, annual updates, and implementation progress reports are available at: https://www.bcsh.ca.gov/calich/action_plan.html.
- Master Plan for Aging: In January 2021, the California Department of Aging adopted the Master Plan for Aging. The Master Plan for Aging provides a blueprint for California state and local governments, the private and nonprofit sectors, to prepare the state for coming demographic changes. This plan includes strategies across five goals to create and support communities where people of all ages and abilities are engaged, valued, and provided equitable opportunities to pursue their life plans and goals. HCD's activities in support of the Master Plan for Aging are described in more detail in Section AP-85. The Master Plan for Aging full report, description of stakeholder and public engagement, and a regularly updated data dashboard are available at: https://mpa.aging.ca.gov.

AP-12 Participation - 91.115, 91.300(c)

Summary of citizen participation process/Efforts made to broaden citizen participation.

The goals of the California Department of Housing and Community Development's (HCD) citizen participation process are to assess community-level affordable housing and economic development needs from members of the public, and to learn from the public what they think HCD should be doing to address their local needs. HCD also informs the public of the Annual Action Plan's (AAP) contents and encourages community members to attend public hearings where they can ask questions about the plan as a part of the citizen participation process. HCD continues to develop additional activities to support its efforts to broaden citizen participation, including strategies to proactively connect members of the public seeking affordable housing or homelessness assistance to local agencies that can assist them. As a baseline for public noticing, the Division of Federal Financial Assistance (DFFA) still relies on publishing notices in three newspapers while also broadening citizen participation through social media.

HCD conducted a survey for this action plan, again reaching out to organizations as well as members of the public. Survey respondents were given the opportunity to describe themselves according to detailed categories (representing local and state agencies; local, regional, and statewide institutions; Continuums of Care (CoCs); nonprofit, philanthropic, community-based, and faith-based organizations; and businesses and developers) and had the option to respond anonymously. The survey asked respondents to rank their planned changes in capacity and focus on the next year, as well as the most significant barriers to affordable housing and economic development. **HCD is currently analyzing the results of this survey and will include the results upon release of the final version of this AAP.**

The Consolidated Plan (Con Plan) is subject to federal citizen participation requirements, described in HCD's current Citizen Participation Plan (CPP) Plans & Reports | California Department of Housing and Community Development. To meet these requirements, HCD solicits public comment from public, private, nonprofit organizations, local jurisdictions, and other state agencies in the preparation of the AAP. HCD encourages stakeholders to inform members of the public to participate in the public hearings for the AAP, especially low- and moderate-income persons, particularly those living in areas where Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds are proposed for use; residents of predominantly low- and moderate-income neighborhoods; individuals identifying as Black, indigenous, and people of color ("minorities"), non-native English speakers, and persons with disabilities. Public notices describing the draft documents, inviting comments, and announcing public hearings are drafted in English and Spanish, published in legal newspapers of record, and placed on

HCD's website at <u>Plans & Reports | California Department of Housing and Community Development</u>. Paper copies of notices and draft documents are available by written request.

The public comment period for the AAP will be held from February 26, 2024, to March 27, 2024. In accordance with the state's CPP, in advance of the public comment period, the state will publish a summary of the proposed (draft) AAP in three newspapers of general circulation, in both English and Spanish, and distribute this summary to interested parties via electronic mailing, as well as when the public hearings will be held. The summary describes the contents and purposes of the AAP and describes how copies of the entire document can be viewed. Copies of the draft AAP will be available on HCD's website, as well as in print from HCD headquarters, upon request. HCD will host two public hearings by webinar. The first webinar will be on February 28, 2024, at 2:00 p.m. The second webinar will be on March 6, 2024, at 4:30 p.m., to solicit comments on the draft. Translation services will be offered with advance notice to HCD.

HCD will consider written and oral comments received at the public hearings in preparation of the final versions of the AAP. After the Public Comment Period ends, a summary of these comments and responses will be attached to the final AAP as Appendix C.

Summary citizen participation process and efforts made to broaden citizen participation in Colonias.

All of the Colonias supported by the state's U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) funding are located in Imperial County. HCD works closely with the county and the various communities that meet the Colonias definition to ensure they have input to the consolidated planning process (including the five-year plan and AAP updates) and access to funding. The CDBG program allocates five percent of each annual entitlement award for the Colonias, and the method of distribution allows for that funding to be in addition to any jurisdictional limits identified in the Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA). During the 2023 calendar year, HCD held weekly meetings with Imperial County staff to check on project progress, provide technical assistance, listen to the needs of the Colonias communities, and strategize about solutions. The county administrators are excellent partners with HCD and encourage Colonias community leaders to participate in HCD events hosted at the county. The county also administers CDBG and other federal program awards on behalf of Colonias communities without sufficient administrative capacity, and coordinates with HCD to ensure programs and projects are completed according to federal requirements.

Citizen Participation Outreach

Sort Order	Mode of Outreach	Target of Outreach	Summary of Response/ Attendance	Summary of Comments Received	Summary of Comments Not Accepted and Reasons	URL (If Applicable)
1	2024-25 AAP Public Comment Period, Public Notice Newspaper Ad	Non-Targeted Broad Community Non- English Speaking – Spanish	Public Notices: Published in three journals in English and Spanish	N/A	N/A	N/A
2	2024-25 AAP Public Comment Period, Public Comment Webinar, Internet Outreach, Direct Email	Non-Targeted Broad Community Non- English Speaking – Spanish	Announcement distributed to HCD email list (approximately 4,500 parties), posted on HCD Website. Public Comment Period: 02/26/2024 – 03/27/2024			
3	2024-25 AAP Community Survey:	Minorities, Persons with Disabilities, Residents of Assisted Housing, Service Providers, Continuums of Care				

Table 3 – Citizen Participation Outreach

Expected Resources

AP-15 Expected Resources – 91.320(c) (1,2)

Introduction

The 2024-2025 Annual Action Plan (AAP) covers the period of July 1, 2024, through June 30, 2025. It is the fourth and final update in the implementation of the five-year 2020-2024 Consolidated Plan (Con Plan). At the time of publication of this draft 2024-2025 AAP for public comment, HCD has not been notified by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) of the precise amount of funding to be awarded to HCD for Fiscal Year 2024-2025 (FY24). The baseline funding amounts identified in this draft are based on HCD's prior year program awards.

All Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act (CV) Community Development Block Grant (CDBG-CV) and CARES Act Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG-CV) funding has been discussed and or reflected in amendments to the 2019 - 2020 AAP.

On January 27, 2020, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) announced, via a Federal Register Notice, the allocation of \$3.8 billion in Community Development Block Grant-Disaster Recovery (CDBG-DR) funds for the purpose of assisting in long-term recovery from major disasters that occurred in 2017, 2018, and 2019. The California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) is the lead and responsible agency for administering the CDBG-DR funds allocated to the State of California. The State of California was allocated \$1,017,399,000 from this appropriation and identified through the California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) as its administrative agency for the funds.

To meet disaster recovery needs, the statutes making CDBG-DR funds available have imposed additional requirements and authorized HUD to modify the rules that apply to the annual Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) program to enhance flexibility and allow for a quicker recovery.

HUD announced that the State of California will receive \$115,022,000 in funding to support long-term recovery efforts following <u>FEMA DR-4683</u> through HCD. HUD has allocated \$115,022,000 in CDBG-DR funds to the State of California in response to FEMA DR-4683, through the publication of the Federal Register, *Vol. 88, (88 FR 82982) November 27, 2023.* This allocation was made available through the Disaster Relief Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2023 (division B of Public Law 117-43) and allocates remaining funding made available through Public Law 117-32. The DR Action Plan is due to HUD on April 4, 2024, for review and approval. Implementation will begin after HUD approves the Action Plan and executes a grant agreement for this allocation.

HUD has allocated \$231,203,000 in CDBG-DR funds to the State of California in response to FEMA DR-4558 and DR-4569, through the publication of the Federal Register, Vol. 87, No. 23, February 3, 2022 (87 FR 6364). This allocation was made available through Public Law 117-43. HCD's CDBG-DR Action Plan was approved by HUD on August 5, 2022. Funds were allocated according to federal regulations found in 84 FR 45838, 24 CFR §570 and the CDBG-Mitigation (MIT) Action Plan. For more information, please reference the CDBG-DR Action Plan and Program Policies at: Disaster Recovery & Mitigation | California Department of Housing and Community Development.

To address the need for homelessness assistance and supportive services, the U.S. Congress appropriated \$5 billion in funding from the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 (ARP) to be administered through the HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME). Program activities must primarily benefit qualifying individuals and families who are homeless, at risk of homelessness, or belong to other vulnerable populations. HCD is the administrator of the HOME-ARP Program on behalf of the state. HCD received a one-time HOME-ARP allocation of \$155,003,054. The allocation is intended to ensure HCD's one-time HOME-ARP allocation assists the greatest number of the Qualifying Populations (QPs), all with different levels of service and housing needs. HCD will allocate HOME-ARP funding to the development of affordable rental housing, supportive services, and administration and planning. The State of California HOME-ARP Allocation Plan (Plan), and subsequent amendment to the Plan, describes how the state will use HOME-ARP program funds for eligible activities to address the unmet needs of the QPs in accordance with the Plan, and is posted on the HCD website at: State of California HOME-ARP Allocation Plan.

The following page describes the Fiscal Year 2024-2025 (FY24) annual estimates and prior year resources available to the state's eligible CDBG, HOME, ESG, Housing Opportunities for Persons With Aids (HOPWA), National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF), CDBG-DR, and NDR programs. For CDBG, there is an estimated \$14 million in prior year Program Income (PI). For HOME, there is an estimated \$8 million in prior year PI and \$115 million funds from prior years.

Anticipated Resources

Program	Source of Funds	of Funds	Expected Amount Available Year 3				Expected Amount	Narrative Description
			Annual Allocation: \$	Program Income:	Prior Year Resources: \$	Total: \$	Available Remainder of Con Plan \$	
CDBG	Public Federal	Acquisition, Administration and Planning, Economic Development, Housing, Public Improvements, Public Services	\$31,000,000	\$14,000,000	\$0	\$45,000,000	\$0	2024 HUD Award estimates, available PI balance, plus an estimate of prior year CDBG resources.
HOME	Public Federal	Acquisition, Homebuyer Assistance, Homeowner Rehabilitation, Multifamily Rental New Construction, Multifamily Rental Rehabilitation, New Construction for Ownership, Tenant-Based Rental Assistance	\$48,000,000	\$8,000,000	\$115,000,000	\$171,000,000	\$0	2024 HUD Award estimates, available PI, and prior year HOME resources.

ESG	Public Federal	Conversion and Rehabilitation for Transitional Housing, Financial Assistance, Overnight Shelter, Rapid Re-Housing (Rental Assistance), Rental Assistance Services, Transitional	\$12,265,000	\$0	\$0	\$12,265,000	\$0	2024 HUD Award estimate
NHTF	Public	Housing Acquisition,	\$50,000,000	\$0	\$0	\$50,000,000	\$0	2024 HUD Award
NITI	Federal	Administration and Planning, Homebuyer Assistance, Multifamily Rental New Construction, Multifamily Rental Rehabilitation, New Construction for Ownership	ψ30,000,000	ΨΟ	φυ	ψ30,000,000	Ψυ	estimate

HOPWA	Public Federal	Permanent Housing Facilities (PHP), Short-Term or Transitional Housing Facilities (STRMU), Supportive Services, Tenant-Based Rental Assistance	\$5,020,123	\$0	\$2,532,913	\$7,553,036	\$0	The State HOPWA estimate is \$5,020,123. Prior Year Resources include \$2,532,913.
CDBG-DR 2018 Unmet Needs	Public Federal	Multifamily Rental New Construction, Multifamily Rental Rehabilitation, Other, Infrastructure	\$0	\$0	\$1,017,399,000	\$1,017,399,000	\$0	HUD Awards: B-19-DV-06-0001 B-19-DV-06-0002

CDBG- DR Mitigation	Public Federal	Public Services and Planning, Various Resilient Infrastructure	\$0	\$0	\$80,607,319	\$80,607,319	\$0	HUD Awards: B-18-DP-06-0001 B-19-DT-06-0001
CDBG- NDR	Public Federal	Biomass Facility, Community Resilience Center, Forest,and Watershed Health	\$0	\$0	\$28,249,477	\$28,249,477	\$0	2013 HUD Award: B-13-DS-06-0001
CDBG- DR Unmet Needs	Public Federal	Multifamily Housing, Infrastructure, Owner- Occupied Rehabilitation	\$0	\$0	\$231,203,000	\$231,203,000	\$0	2020 HUD Award: B-21-DZ-06-0001

CDBG-	Public	Multifamily	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$115,022,000	\$0	HUD Awards:
DR 2023	Federal	Rental New						N/A – Grant
Unmet		Construction						Agreement not
Needs								executed at this
		Manufactured						time.
		Housing Unit						
		Replacement						
		& Elevation						
		Community						
		Resiliency						
		Centers						

Table 4 - Expected Resources - Priority Table

Explain how federal funds will leverage those additional resources (private, state, and local funds), including a description of how matching requirements will be satisfied.

The CDBG, HOME, NHTF, ESG, HOPWA, CDBG-DR, and CDBG-National Disaster Resilience (NDR) programs only partially fund the many different activities and services listed. Each program takes a unique approach to leverage multiple funding sources to expand the reach of services. This leveraged funding from other partners is critical. As housing costs continue to rise, developers, communities, and service providers must be creative and have partnerships and other resources to successfully complete the proposed projects. Banks participate in providing conventional loans to support development of affordable rental units. Banks are also active in providing first-time homebuyer assistance in conjunction with state and federal programs.

In general, affordable housing in California is financed by the following sources (the percentage is the approximate utilization for the respective funding sources based on HCD's development financing records):

State housing tax credits: 10 percent

Federal housing tax credits: 40 percent

Private bank loans: 10 percent

• Federal HOME funds: 5 percent

• Local funds: 5 percent

Federal Home Loan Bank Affordable Housing Program: 5 percent

State housing funds: 20 percent

State Mental Health Services Act Housing funds: 5 percent

Funding from state and local housing funds will likely increase from past levels, due to an increase in affordable housing funding available from the state and improvements in local revenues during the past five years.

<u>CDBG</u>: CDBG does not have a match requirement. HCD anticipates that local, state, and philanthropic dollars will be leveraged for CDBG funded activities.

<u>HOME:</u> 25 percent match requirement. HCD match sources consist of other state and local resources contributions to housing in conjunction with HOME funds pursuant to the HOME match requirements at 24 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) 92.220.

<u>ESG</u>: 100 percent match requirement. ESG match is provided by its subrecipients on a dollar-for-dollar basis. Specific sources of match are identified at the time of application and must comply with 24 CFR 576.201. The primary sources of match identified in the most recent funding round for ESG are: local match funding, including cities and

counties, private match funding, including fundraising and cash, federal match funding, including CDBG, Supportive Housing Program (SHP), and HOME Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA); in addition to donated goods, volunteers, building value, or lease.

<u>NHTF</u>: There is no federal match requirement for NHTF. HCD anticipates that, like the state HOME program, Low Income Housing Tax Credits (LIHTC) will be leveraged for rental new construction and rehabilitation projects. HCD anticipates sources of leverage including private bank loans, state funds such as tax credits, tax exempt bonds, and HCD state programs such as NPLH, VHHP, MHP, IIG, FWHG, Homekey, etc., other federal funds, and local funds.

HOPWA: There is no federal match requirement for state HOPWA; however, state HOPWA project sponsors report their leveraged funds. On an annual basis, the California Department of Public Health/Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA) allocates funding through the HIV Care Program (Ryan White Part B) for HIV/AIDS care and treatment services to California counties. Based on prior year data, state HOPWA anticipates approximately \$3.5 million in leveraged funds by HOPWA project sponsors, including Ryan White Part B and other federal, state, local, and private resources for the provision of HIV/AIDS housing and services to HOPWA clients based on the FY 2022-2023 Consolidated Annual Performance and Evaluation Report (CAPER) reported numbers.

<u>CARES Act</u>: Funding through the CARES Act waived match requirements to improve immediate access to the ESG-CV funds. CDBG-CV does not require match. HOPWA-CV does not require match.

<u>CDBG-DR / MIT</u>: There is no federal match requirement for CDBG-DR. HCD anticipates that for the Multifamily Housing Program, similar to the state HOME and NHTF programs, Low Income Housing Tax Credits (LIHTC) will be leveraged for rental new construction projects. HCD anticipates sources of leverage to also include private bank loans, other state funds, other federal funds, and local funds.

<u>CDBG-NDR</u>: There is no federal match requirement for CDBG-NDR. However, CDBG-NDR funds can be used as non-federal match for certain federal programs, including assistance from FEMA and help to leverage additional public dollars in this way.

If appropriate, describe publicly owned land or property located within the jurisdiction that may be used to address the needs identified in the plan.

The lack of affordable housing across California is a matter of vital statewide importance and the state is working to expand housing opportunities through a new level of innovation and cooperation between the public and private sectors. As one of his first acts after taking the oath of office, California Governor Gavin Newsom signed Executive Order (EO) N-06-19, which directed the Department of General Services (DGS) and HCD to identify and prioritize excess state-owned property and aggressively pursue

sustainable, innovative, cost-effective housing projects.

DGS compiled an inventory of over 44,000 state-owned parcels and identified the sites most suitable for development. A two-part screening tool, including housing need and economic feasibility measures, was developed and applied to prioritize these parcels.

DGS and HCD published the site inventory in a geographic information system (GIS)-enabled, searchable, and fully interactive map, available at https://cadgs.maps.arcgis.com/apps/webappviewer/index.html?id=392e5e687e9041bb8f20e3acc5b211c7. This land inventory map shows more than 120 sites that have been identified as state property, suitable for housing (with a focus on affordable housing and access to nearby opportunities) and vetted by departments with jurisdiction as excess to their need. Most sites are located within the state's most populous urban areas (i.e., Los Angeles, San Francisco Bay Area, San Diego, Sacramento, and Orange County), range in size (anywhere from 0.1 acres to large campus sites) and vary from vacant to existing improvements on-site. In accordance with recent legislation, HCD and DGS are undertaking a process to update the map, inventory, and screening criteria by mid-2024. New and refined criteria include competitiveness for financing, expanded environmental screening, and the inclusion of preliminary due diligence items; screening factors will be reviewed and revised every four years. The new map will be published in the second half of 2024, to be updated with any parcels determined to be excess as needed.

To date, DGS and HCD have released 21 excess sites for developer solicitation, awarded 19 sites to qualified developers of affordable homes, and amassed a pipeline of over 4,500 units and counting. In 2023, the first completed excess site received its Certificate of Occupancy, with 56 studio units serving individuals making between 40-50 percent Area Median Income (AMI.) HCD has doubled down on its commitment to financing these projects through creation of the Excess Sites Local Government Matching Grants program (LGMG). HCD has now implemented three LGMG funding rounds, awarding approximately \$123.5 million for the generation of 1,876 low-income and workforce housing units, and leveraging \$152.7 million in matching local government contributions, including ongoing operating subsidies.

Building on this EO, Assembly Bills 1486 and 1255 were signed at the end of 2019 – connecting affordable housing developers to local surplus land, strengthening enforcement of California's Surplus Land Act, and requiring cities and counties to report surplus and excess local public lands to include in a statewide inventory.

Assembly Bill 1486 (Ting, 2019) aims to connect developers who are interested in building more affordable homes to surplus local public land that is both available and suitable for housing development. As of January 1, 2020, local agencies (cities, counties, and special districts) must send notices about available, surplus local public land to HCD, any local public entity within the jurisdiction where the surplus local land is located, and developers who have notified HCD of their interest in developing affordable

housing on surplus local land. HCD publishes these notices of availability, as well as a map of the available parcels, at https://www.hcd.ca.gov/planning-and-community-development/housing-open-data-tools/notices-of-available-locally-owned-surplus-land-map. HCD is revising guidelines to reflect recent legislative changes to the Surplus Land Act, to be published by summer of 2024.

In January 2023, HCD partnered with DGS to publicly release an interactive map of property identified by local governments and jurisdictions to help developers find land for housing development. The Housing and Local Land Development Opportunity Map, found at

https://experience.arcgis.com/experience/670e112e04ae415e9755f2d65fded76c/displays potential development sites in local housing plans and locally owned surplus and excess sites identified in housing element Annual Progress Reports (APR). This map is particularly impactful to allow developers to view all sites identified by local jurisdictions for housing through housing elements and locally owned surplus land.

To support these efforts, Senate Bill 791 (Cortese, 2021) established the California Surplus Land Unit (SLU) within HCD. This unit builds upon HCD's successful implementation of Assembly Bills 1486 and 1255 by providing enhanced data, technical assistance, educational materials, and proactive engagement to increase the utilization of local public land for housing. Between July 2022 and June 2023, the SLU facilitated 196 exempt dispositions and 121 standard dispositions that have resulted in 5,656 units of proposed housing. The SLU has collaborated with HCD's Division of State Financial Assistance to include a preference for the use of public lands in their flagship state funding programs. The SLU has also developed a suite of tools and strategies to support the development of affordable housing on surplus lands and will continue to engage and provide technical assistance to a range of stakeholders.

Through both executive and legislative action, California is not only identifying publicly owned land that may be used to address housing needs, but also finding creative ways to expedite the production of affordable housing through innovative and sustainable measures. As of December 2023, the local public lands (through Surplus Land Act – Assembly Bills 1486 and 1255 of 2019) and the state public lands (through EO N-06-19) programs are estimated to have amassed a development pipeline of over 22,500 new homes, including approximately 13,400 affordable homes.

Annual Goals and Objectives

AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives – 91.320(c)(3) & (e)

The Consolidated Plan identifies six priority needs and associates six goals with these needs. The goals are:

- 1. *Increase housing affordability* (Priority Need: Improved access to affordable housing)
- 2. Addressing and preventing homelessness (Priority Need: Homelessness prevention and assistance)
- 3. *Economic development* (Priority Need: Increase economic development opportunities)
- 4. *Maintain or improve public facilities and infrastructure* (Priority Need: Neighborhood stability and sustainability)
- 5. *Maintain or improve access to public services* (Priority Need: Community-based public services)
- 6. Recovery assistance for natural disaster survivors (Priority Need: Disaster recovery and climate resilience)

The figures below represent estimates of allocation goals and objectives for the Program Year 2024-2025. These figures could change based on the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) input.

In response to the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (CARES Act) and the COVID-19 pandemic, certain goals have been prioritized for increased funding, particularly through the Emergency Solutions Grants-CARES Act Stimulus (ESG-CV) and Community Development Block Grant CARES Act Stimulus (CDBG-CV) programs. These goals include:

- Addressing and preventing homelessness: focusing on providing suitable shelter for unhoused persons at risk of infection and spread of COVID-19.
- Economic development: focusing on job retention and business support.
- Maintain or improve public facilities and infrastructure: focusing on healthcare facilities and capacity as well as appropriate shelter facilities for persons experiencing homelessness.
- Maintain or improve access to public services: focusing on services to help address the impacts of COVID-19.

Sort Order	Goal Name	Start Year	End Year	Category	Geographic Area	Needs Addressed	Funding	Goal Outcome Indicator (Cumulative of all Programs)
1	Increase housing affordability	2020	2024	Affordable Housing	Statewide	Improved access to affordable housing	CDBG: \$14,508,235	Rental units constructed: 280 Household Housing Units (HHU)
								Rental units rehabilitated: 46 HHU
							HOME: \$153,900,000	Homeowner housing added: 100 HHU
							HTF:	Homeowner housing rehabbed: 145 HHU
							\$50,000,000	Direct financial assistance to homebuyers:
								140 HH Assisted (HA)
								Tenant-Based Rental Assistance: 75 HA
2	Addressing and	2020	2024	Homeless	Statewide	Homelessness	CDBG:	Rapid Re-Housing: 3,200 HA
	preventing homelessness					prevention and assistance	\$4,145,210	Homeless Person Overnight Shelter: 19,770 Persons Assisted
							HOME: \$17,100,000	Overnight/ES/TH Housing Beds Added: 300 Beds
							ESG:	Homelessness Prevention: 650 Persons Assisted
							\$12,265,000	Housing for Homeless Added:100 HHU
					HOPWA: \$7,553,036	HIV/AIDS Housing Operations: 15 HHU		
							ψ1,000,000	See Appendix A for HOPWA

3	Economic Development	2020	2024	Non-Housing Community Development	Statewide	Economic Development	CDBG: \$12,435,630	Jobs created/retained:360 Businesses assisted: 40
4	Maintain or improve public facilities and infrastructure	2020	2024	Non-Housing Community Development	Statewide	Neighborhood Stability and Sustainability COVID-19 Pandemic Response (CARES Act)	CDBG: \$2,072,605	Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit: 118,800 Persons Assisted Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit: 100 Households Assisted
5	Maintain or improve access to public services	2020	2024	Non-Housing Community Development	Statewide	Community-Based Public Services COVID-19 Pandemic Response (CARES Act)	CDBG: \$6,217,815	Public service activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit: 40,500 Persons Assisted Public service activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit: 100 Households Assisted
6	Recovery Assistance for Natural Disaster survivors	2020	2024	Affordable Housing Non-Housing Community Development	Federally Declared Disaster Areas	Disaster Recovery and Climate Resilience		See CDBG-DR Action Plan: https://www.hcd.ca.gov/grants-and- funding/disaster-recovery-and- mitigation/action-plans-and-federal- register-notices-frns

Table 5 Goals Summary

Annual Action Plan 2024 OMB Control No: 2506-0117 (exp. 09/30/2021)

Name	Description
Increase Housing Affordability	Address the high cost of housing among extremely low-, low-, and moderate-income households by making available and preserving more affordable housing options.
2) Addressing and Preventing Homelessness	Addressing the increasing number of individuals and families experiencing homelessness by aiding households currently experiencing homelessness and those at imminent risk of entering homelessness.
3) Economic Development	Provide an economic catalyst to areas in need of economic development, particularly in rural areas, with the goal of increasing economic opportunities and outcomes for low- and moderate-income individuals.
4) Maintain or improve Public Facilities and Infrastructure	Provide support for public facilities and infrastructure, particularly in rural areas, with the goal of supporting low- and moderate-income households in these communities.
5) Maintain or improve access to Public Services	Provide support for public services, particularly in rural areas, with the goal of supporting low- and moderate-income households in these communities.
Recovery assistance for Natural Disaster survivors	Activities to support disaster recovery for local jurisdictions and communities impacted by federally declared natural disasters.
	Visit this link for HCD's Disaster Recovery web page for information regarding CDBG-DR Action Plans. <u>Disaster Recovery & Mitigation California Department of Housing and Community Development</u>

Estimate the number of extremely low-income, low-income, and moderate-income families to whom the jurisdiction will provide affordable housing as defined by HOME 91.215(b)
See estimates in AP-20 table under Goal 1 Increase Housing Affordability.

AP-25 Allocation Priorities - 91.320(d)

Introduction

The percentages below are based on the expected amount of funds that will be awarded by each program for Program Year 2024-2025 for eligible activities that fall within that goal.

<u>Note</u>: Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Colonias percentage is listed at five percent, but this amount would otherwise be reflected in the amounts available under the housing or infrastructure goals.

The amount for the HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME) under "Homelessness Assistance and Prevention" reflects the total amount of HOME Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) funds projected to be awarded for the 2024 HOME Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA). For purposes of the goals reflected below, HOME TBRA is considered a homelessness assistance or prevention activity.

	Increase Housing Affordability (%)			Public Fac. and Infrastructure (%)	or improve access	assistance for Natural Disaster survivors (%)	Set-	Total (%)
CDBG	35	10	30	5	15	0	5	100
HOME	90	10	0	0	0	0	0	100
HOPWA	0	100	0	0	0	0	0	100
ESG	0	100	0	0	0	0	0	100
HTF	100	0	0	0	0	0	0	100
Other CDBG-DR Mitigation		0	0	0	0	100	0	100
Other CDBG-DR Unmet Need	0	0	0	0	0	100	0	100
Other NDR	0	0	0	0	0	100	0	100

Table 6 - Funding Allocation Priorities

Reason for Allocation Priorities

Community Development Block Grant (CDBG): Actual allocation percentages may vary from Table 6 – Funding Allocation Priorities. After administration costs are subtracted and mandatory federal and state allocations are calculated, projected activity funding is based on the demand for each activity as reflected in each year's application submittals. Federal law requires an allocation of up to 10 percent for eligible Colonias communities. The California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) has traditionally set aside five percent for eligible Colonias communities; however, the specific amounts will be identified in the annual NOFA. Federal law requires that not more than 15 percent of CDBG funding be provided for public service activities each year. State statute requires that 1.25 percent of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development's (HUD's) annual allocation of CDBG funds be set aside to projects serving non-federally recognized Native American communities [HSC 50831], that 30 percent of HUD's annual allocation, less HCD administrative funds, be set aside for economic development activities [HSC 50827], and not less than 51 percent of HUD's annual allocation, less HCD administrative funds, be set aside to fund housing and housing-related activities (housing-related includes public improvements and public facilities in support of construction of new housing activities) [HSC 50828].

If the demand for these statutorily required set-asides in any given NOFA cycle is not sufficient, then the balance of funds will revert to the general pool of funds to be awarded to other eligible projects and programs. In addition to allocations and funding-level criteria described above, HCD will monitor general administration expenditures to ensure compliance with the federal expenditure cap rate and ensure a minimum expenditure rate on activities meeting the national objective of benefitting at least 70 percent of low- and moderate-income individuals in compliance with CDBG federal regulations.

HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME): HOME funding allocation priorities are based on demand by program applicants for categories of activities. In addition, state HOME regulations establish a minimum allocation of 40 percent for programs, including First-Time Homebuyer (FTHB) mortgage assistance, Owner-Occupied Rehabilitation (OOR), and Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) (i.e., program activities), and 60 percent for multifamily rental and FTHB projects, which includes a five percent minimum set-aside for FTHB new construction or rehabilitation/conversion activities (i.e., FTHB projects). Each allocation also included a 20 percent set-aside to fund Tribal applications.

Homeless assistance and prevention activities reflects anticipated demand for HOME TBRA and multifamily rental projects for Program Year (PY) 2024-2025. HCD anticipates an increased need for TBRA due to lack of other rental assistance, or assistance provided as a result of local, state, or federally declared disasters. Many

multifamily rental funding sources are targeted to meet the needs of extremely low-income households that are homeless or at risk of homelessness.

National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF): In accordance with the 2017 Assembly Bill (AB) 74, NHTF funding allocations for Fiscal Year (FY) 2018-2019 (FY18) – FY 2021-2022 (FY21) were used for the state's Housing for a Healthy California (HHC) Article I Program. Under HHC, priorities were based on the state's current homeless crisis, and funds were awarded competitively to developers for operating reserve grants and capital loans for the creation of permanent supportive housing for the HHC target population: people experiencing chronic homelessness or homeless, who are receiving or are eligible for Medi-Cal and are high-cost health users.

Moving forward starting with FY22, NHTF will be administered as a stand-alone program without the state HHC overlay. In accordance with Title 24 Code of Federal Regulations, §93.250, and California's AB 816, NHTF funds will be used to create housing affordable to extremely low-income households, including people experiencing homelessness. HCD has amended past years annual action plans to align NHTF eligible activities with federal regulations to include rental rehabilitation.

Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG): With the redesign of the ESG program, HCD has moved its focus from provider competition to a more formula-based method of distribution for local Continuums of Care (CoCs) Service Areas (SAs), using a formula that utilizes Point-in-Time (PIT) count, poverty rate, and renter cost burden data for extremely low-income households. (See AP-30 for more information on methodology).

Moving forward starting with FY24, ESG anticipates being administered under new guideline authority, however the guidelines are not yet finalized. Under the guideline authority, the split allocations under the CoC and Balance of State will merge into one allocation. The focus will be on outputs and outcomes that address the state's needs in addressing and preventing homelessness. Methods for scoring, rating, and ranking are still being determined.

Housing Opportunities for Persons With Aids (HOPWA): A statutory goal of HOPWA is to prevent or alleviate homelessness among persons living with HIV. The California Department of Public Health/Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA) allocates HOPWA funds through a formula process based on the most recent reported HIV and AIDS cases by county. This allocation formula was developed to ensure equity of funding to all non-Eligible Metropolitan Statistical Areas (EMSAs) of California while allocating proportionately larger amounts to the communities most impacted by HIV/AIDS. To promote the use of HOPWA funds for housing assistance activities, CDPH/OA has limited supportive services activities to 20 percent of a project sponsor's allocation.

<u>Community Development Block Grant-Disaster Recovery (CDBG-DR)</u>: CDBG-DR funding solely supports the recovery assistance for natural disaster survivors' goals in

the State of California's Consolidated Plan. For details on CDBG-DR, please visit <u>Disaster Recovery & Mitigation | California Department of Housing and Community Development.</u>

How will the proposed distribution of funds address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the Consolidated Plan?

The Consolidated Plan (Con Plan) identifies six priority needs, associates six goals with these needs, and associates specific goal outcome indicators (objectives) with these goals. The Con Plan goals are:

- Increase Housing Affordability
 - Priority Need: Improved Access to Affordable Housing
 - Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Housing Units Added, Tenant-Based Rental Assistance/Rapid Re-Housing
- Addressing and Preventing Homelessness
 - Priority Need: Homelessness Prevention and Assistance
 - Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted
- Economic Development
 - Priority Need: Increase Economic Development Opportunities
 - Goal Outcome Indicators: Jobs Created/Retained, Businesses Assisted, Persons Assisted
- Maintain or Improve Public Facilities and Infrastructure
 - Priority Need: Neighborhood Stability and Sustainability
 - Goal Outcome Indicators: Area Benefit (total people assisted), Persons Assisted
- Maintain or Improve Access to Public Services
 - Priority Need: Community-Based Public Services
 - Goal Outcome Indicators: Area Benefit (total people assisted), Persons Assisted)
- Recovery Assistance for Natural Disaster Survivors
 - Priority Need: Disaster Recovery and Climate Resilience
 - Goal Outcome Indicators: Households, Persons, Areas

The proposed distribution of funds addresses all the goals identified in the Con Plan by allocating funding to activities that will contribute directly to each of the goal outcome indicators. The proposed allocations will be determined by the goal priorities set in the Con Plan (high or low), by applicant demand for each activity, and federal and state statutory or regulatory requirements for the use of the funds.

AP-30 Methods of Distribution - 91.320(d)&(k)

Introduction

Per 24 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 91.320(d) and (k), the state of California's Annual Action Plan (AAP) must include a description of its method(s) for distributing funds to local governments and nonprofit organizations to carry out activities, or the activities to be undertaken by the state using funds that are expected to be received under formula allocations and Program Income (PI) and any other U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) assistance during the Fiscal Year (FY). The description must include the reason for allocation priorities, how the proposed distribution of funds will address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the Consolidated Plan (Con Plan), and any obstacles to addressing underserved needs. The method of distribution must also describe specific information for each program it administers. Pursuant to these regulations, the distribution methods for the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG), Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG), HOME Investments Partnerships Program (HOME), Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA), and the National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF) programs are described below.

For Community Development Block Grant-Disaster Recovery (CDBG-DR) program method of distribution, please see the California Department of Housing and Community Development's (HCD) webpage for that program's AAP:

<u>Disaster Recovery & Mitigation | California Department of Housing and Community Development | Action Plans</u>

For Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Stimulus (CARES) Act Funding Methods of Distribution, including CDBG-CARES Act (CV) and ESG-CV, please see Annual Action Plans and Amendments 2019-2020 available here:

Plans & Reports | California Department of Housing and Community Development

CDBG (Community Development Block Grant) Program

Summary:

HCD's CDBG program partners with rural cities and counties to improve the lives of low and moderate-income residents through the creation and expansion of community and economic development opportunities in support of livable communities.

The state CDBG program uses a Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) application process, in which eligible cities and counties apply for funding awards both competitively and Over-the-Counter (OTC) for a variety of programs and projects intended to align with the goals and priorities identified in the 2020-2024 Con Plan, as outlined in the AP-25 Allocation Priorities.

Eligible activities will be limited to the matrix codes and national objective codes in an attachment to this Annual Action Plan.

https://www.hcd.ca.gov/sites/default/files/docs/grants-and-funding/cdbg/cdbg-matrix-code.pdf

There are four different Methods of Distribution (MOD) used within the CDBG program that are outlined in the annual NOFA:

- CDBG Competitive
- CDBG OTC
- CDBG Colonias Set-Aside
- CDBG non-federally recognized Native American Communities or Tribes Set-Aside

The third MOD listed is to comply with federal requirements which mandate an AAP setaside for Colonias, for which the state sets aside 5 percent of its allocation each year.

The fourth MOD listed is to comply with state statute that requires 1.25 percent of the total amount of funds shall be used for eligible activities benefiting non-federally recognized Native American communities or Tribes.

State statute [HSC 50828] requires that not less than 51 percent of HCD's CDBG annual allocation from HUD, less HCD administrative funds, be made available for activities providing or improving housing opportunities for low- and moderate-income households, including but not limited to the construction of infrastructure.

State statute [HSC 50827] also requires that not less than 30 percent of HCD's CDBG annual allocation from HUD, less HCD administrative funds, shall be set aside for Economic Development (ED) projects and programs.

All four methods of distribution contribute to the above noted housing and ED activities

percentages required by state statute. Available funding may be used across the various MODs based on demand and to meet state statutory requirements.

Future special allocations of CDBG funding may have different criteria than those above, which are for the standard CDBG program. Future special allocations of CDBG funding may reflect specific goals or priorities intended to provide response to the reason for the special allocation such as a pandemic, economic recession, or other event(s) requiring a federal response.

Applications for future special allocations may be in addition to other applications submitted by an eligible jurisdiction. Applications submitted under this section will be independently evaluated and ranked against other applications for these respective special allocations, without regard to the ranking of an application submitted pursuant to another section of the NOFA. Applications for these allocations will not be included in the per-jurisdiction grant award maximums.

Unallocated or uncommitted current or prior year CDBG funds can be used in the circumstances listed below:

- To increase awarded allocations to grantees that demonstrate fast spending and a need for additional resources.
- To meet unforeseen emergency needs, including but not limited to projects or programs qualifying under the Urgent Need National Objective.
- For other eligible activities for which applications were submitted to the state for funding that provide the ability to spend funds by regulatory expenditure deadlines.

Funding awarded in these circumstances will not require issuance of a separate NOFA but may have a supplementary application.

Applications will be submitted in the eCivis Grants Network or online grants management system adopted by HCD, with an expedited review process to ensure that the need is met.

For the CDBG and HOME program, the state will be directly carrying out both administrative and activity delivery related activities across all activities where activity delivery is appropriate.

1	State Program Name:	CDBG Competitive			
_	Funding Sources:	CDBG			
	Describe the state	CDBG planning and public services.			
	program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	Applications will be submitted, and contracts will be managed in HCD's new grants management system. HCD anticipates moving to a new grants management system mid-2024; additional information is forthcoming.			
	Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	The 2024 NOFA offers competitive programs under the planning and public services categories. The number of competitive applications allowed per jurisdiction shall not exceed two (2). Total applications submitted shall not to exceed three total applications submitted per jurisdiction, inclusive of applications submitted under the OTC MOD.			
		Competitive application criteria will focus on need, readiness, capacity, and past performance. Specific details about the criteria and their relative importance will be published in the 2024 NOFA in the summer/fall of 2024 here: Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) California Department of Housing and Community Development			
	If only summary criteria were described, how can	CDBG – The specific scoring breakdowns for all application types are included in the Appendices of the NOFA. The NOFA and appendices will be made			
	potential applicants	available on HCD's CDBG webpage at Community			
	access application	Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) California Department of Hausing and Community			
	manuals or other state publications describe	<u>California Department of Housing and Community</u> <u>Development however, additional resources may</u>			
	the application	also be made available within HCD's grants			
	criteria? (CDBG only)	management system.			
	Describe how	The state's goals for the CDBG program are to			
	resources will be	partner with rural cities and counties to improve the			
	allocated among	lives of their low- and moderate-income residents			
	funding categories.	through the creation and expansion of community			

and economic development opportunities in support of livable communities.

Pursuant to the state's CDBG program guidelines, funding allocations are based on demand once state administration funding amounts and state and federal set-aside amounts have been accounted for.

Locally generated Program Income (PI) is not currently allowed to be used for public services or planning activities, and grantees may not include PI in planning or public services budgets submitted under the 2024 NOFA.

Public service activities will be funded under the competitive MOD and will not exceed 15 percent of the CDBG annual allocation from HUD, pursuant to federal regulation.

Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.

Applicants must meet the state and federal CDBG regulation threshold requirements at time of application submittal. These threshold requirements are detailed in the 2024 NOFA and in the application. That can be accessed at the CDBG webpage linked above when available.

Grant size limits: Under the CDBG 2024 NOFA, the maximum total grant award for all activities combined per jurisdiction shall not exceed \$3,600,000. The limit per competitive activity application shall not exceed \$300,000, except for applications approved to meet urgent need and to respond to unforeseen emergencies or events as determined by the HCD Community Development Branch Chief. This maximum does not include PI. Jurisdictions that commit PI to an activity may exceed the maximum grant award total, including PI. PI may be used for PI-only applications or in OTC Applications. PI may not be used for public services or planning activities under the 2024 NOFA.

Per jurisdiction limits do not include Colonia and

With the FY24 competitively awarded funds, CDBG expects to assist eligible households and persons with housing costs, and support eligible communities with needed public services. The specific goals and goal outcome indicators associated with CDBG public services activities are:
Addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted)
Maintain or improve access to public services (Goal Outcome Indicators: Area Benefit (total people assisted), Persons Assisted, Households Assisted)
Note that planning activities are not required to meet a national objective but must plan for a CDBG-eligible activity that will meet a national objective if and when the project is completed.
CDBG Over-the-Counter (OTC)
CDBG
CDBG housing and economic development projects and programs, and non-housing (infrastructure and public facilities projects). Applications will be submitted, and contracts will be managed in HCD's new grants management system. HCD anticipates moving to a new grants management system mid-2024; additional information is forthcoming.
The 2024 NOFA offers OTC applications for Community Development, Economic Development and Housing Projects and Housing and Economic Development programs. Grantees will be limited to the submission of one OTC project application and one OTC program application, not to exceed three total applications submitted per jurisdiction, inclusive of applications submitted under the competitive MOD. Applications will be reviewed for eligibility on a first-
f

come, first-served basis. OTC applications must meet threshold criteria to be eligible. Threshold criteria will be listed in the NOFA found at: Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) | California Department of Housing and Community Development. If only summary The NOFA and appendices will be made available criteria were on HCD's CDBG webpage at: Community described, how can Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) California Department of Housing and Community potential applicants access application <u>Development</u> however, additional resources may be manuals or other state posted to HCD's grants management system. publications Currently, applicants can access the grants describing the management system at: application criteria? https://gn.ecivis.com/GO/gn_redir/T/vyjsqf2kekyx.An (CDBG only) updated link will be provided to grantees upon HCD's launch of its new online grants management system. **Describe** how Pursuant to the state's CDBG program guidelines, resources will be funding allocations are based on demand once allocated among state administration funding amounts and state and federal set-aside amounts have been accounted for. funding categories. Locally generated PI is a key resource for meeting community needs and under federal regulations must be spent before formula allocations are spent to ensure timely expenditure; any PI not obligated in an eligible activity by June 30, 2025, may be subject to recapture. This will not include PI receipts received after January 1, 2025, but will include all PI receipts received prior to January 1, 2025. Describe the threshold Applicants must meet the state and federal CDBG factors and grant size regulation threshold requirements at time of limits. application submittal. These threshold requirements will be detailed in the 2024 NOFA and in the application. The NOFA will be accessed at Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) | California Department of Housing and

	Community Development.
	Grant size limits: Under the CDBG 2024 NOFA, the maximum total grant award for all activities combined per jurisdiction shall not exceed \$3,600,000, the OTC per project application limit shall not exceed \$3,300,000, and the OTC per program application limit shall not exceed \$1,500,000, except for applications approved to meet urgent need and to respond to unforeseen emergencies or events as determined by the HCD Community Development Branch Chief. This maximum does not include PI. Jurisdictions that commit PI to an activity may exceed the maximum grant award total, including PI. Per jurisdiction limits do not include Colonias and Native American set-asides.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	With the FY24 OTC funds, CDBG expects to assist eligible households and persons with housing costs and support eligible communities with needed public services, while improving economic opportunities. The specific goals and goal outcome indicators associated with CDBG OTC activities are:
	Increase housing affordability (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Household Housing Units Added)
	Addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted, Overnight/ES/TH Housing Beds Added, Household Housing Units Added)
	Economic Development (Goal Outcome Indicators: Jobs Created/Retained, Businesses Assisted, Persons Assisted)
	Maintain or improve public facilities and infrastructure (Goal Outcome Indicators: Persons Assisted, Households Assisted)
State Program Name:	CDBG Colonias Set-aside

3		See AP-48 for this Method of Distribution.
	Funding Sources:	
	Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	
	Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	
	If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only)	
	Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.	
	Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.	
	What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	
4	State Program Name:	CDBG non-federally recognized Native American Communities or Tribes
	Funding Sources:	CDBG

Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.

HCD's CDBG program partners with rural cities and counties to improve the lives of low- and moderate-income residents through the creation and expansion of community and economic development opportunities in support of livable communities. The state sets aside at least 1.25 percent of the total amount of funds to be used for eligible activities benefiting non-federally recognized Native American communities or Tribes.

The state CDBG program uses a NOFA application process in which eligible cities and counties apply for funding awards competitively for a variety of programs and projects intended to align with the goals and priorities identified in the 2020-2024 Con Plan, as outlined in the AP-25 Allocation Priorities. These cities and counties are eligible to apply on behalf of non-federally recognized Native American communities or Tribes.

Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.

The criteria for the non-federally recognized Tribe's set-aside applications are the same as the criteria for the state CDBG competitive and OTC applications. Competitive application criteria will focus on need, readiness, capacity, and past performance. For specific details about the criteria, view the NOFA, available here: Community
<a href="Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) |
California Department of Housing and Community
Development.

If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications be describing the application criteria? (CDBG only)

Applicants will have access to the NOFA:

Community Development Block Grant Program

(CDBG) | California Department of Housing and

Community Development and a link to a unique
online application form. For details on the
competitive process, please see the CDBG
competitive MOD. For details on the OTC process,
please see the CDBG OTC MOD. Only cities and
counties applying on behalf of a non-federally
recognized Tribe are eligible for the non-federally

	recognized Tribal set-aside through the state CDBG program.
Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.	Pursuant to state statute, at least 1.25 percent of the total amount of funds shall be used for eligible activities benefiting non-federally recognized Native American communities or Tribes. The set-aside is allocated from the CDBG annual allocation and may be used to support any CDBG eligible activity.
Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.	Applications may be, in addition to other applications, submitted by an eligible jurisdiction. Applications submitted under this section will be independently evaluated and ranked against other applications for this set-aside, without regard to the ranking of an application submitted pursuant to another section of this NOFA. Applications for these allocations are not included in the per-jurisdiction grant award maximums.
	All applications must meet federal and state thresholds and overlays to be eligible for funding. Please see the CDBG NOFA for the CDBG threshold and overlays. The Tribal set-aside is subject to the same thresholds and overlays as the other set-asides and allocations in the state CDBG program.
	Grant size limits : The following grant limits apply to the Tribal set-aside only:
	The FY24 NOFA maximum application limit for Tribal funding will be no less than 1.25 percent of the CDBG allocation. Tribal applications may apply for the full amount of set-aside for an eligible activity. If a Tribal applicant wishes to apply for more than the set-aside, the applicant should apply under the competitive or OTC funding for evaluation along with all other applicants. Grant size limits will be in the applicable NOFA and may change as the size of the CDBG allocation changes.

What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?

With the FY24 Tribal set-aside, CDBG expects to assist eligible households and persons with housing costs and support eligible communities with needed public services, while improving economic opportunities.

The specific goals and goal outcome indicators associated with CDBG activities are:

Increase housing affordability (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Housing Units Added)

Addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted)

Economic Development (Goal Outcome Indicators: Jobs Created/Retained, Businesses Assisted, Persons Assisted)

Maintain or improve access to public services (Goal Outcome Indicators: Area Benefit, Total People Assisted, Persons Assisted)

ESG Program

1	State Program Name:	Emergency Solutions Grants Program (ESG) Continuum of Care Allocation		
	Funding Sources:	ESG		
	Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	As authorized by Subtitle B of Title IV of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act (42 U.S.C. 11371-11378) and the federal Homeless Emergency and Rapid Transition to Housing Act (HEARTH) Act, 100 percent of ESG-funded activities must address homelessness.		
		The ESG program aims to do the following:		
		 Align with local systems' federal ESG and HEARTH goals. Invest in impactful activities based on key performance goals and outcomes. Improve the geographic distribution of funded activities. Maintain continuity of funded activities and create a streamlined delivery mechanism. 		
		Pursuant to current state regulations, eligible applicants are local governments and nonprofit corporations. Federal ESG funding will continue to be directed towards non-entitlement areas throughout the state; however, under the redesigned program, funding can be used in entitlement areas.		
		HCD's ESG program is currently distributed in accordance with the Emergency Solutions Grants Program State Regulations, California Code of Regulations Title 25, Division 1, Chapter 7. HCD is currently exploring alternate, more effective methods of distribution and may amend this Consolidated Plan to implement a new Method of Distribution (MOD) in future years.		
		The amount of funds available to Service Areas (SAs) within the Continuum of Care (CoC)		

allocation and the Balance of State allocation will be based on the amount of ESG funds available in any given year using the following formula factors, adjusted biannually, using the most recent data available.

- (1) The Point-in-Time count published by HUD, which includes both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons prorated to reflect the total population of the ESG non-entitlement areas within each CoC SA, as published by the Census Bureau.
- (2) The number of extremely low-income renter households within the ESG non-entitlement areas of each CoC SA that are paying more than 50 percent of their income for rent using HUD's Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy dataset.
- (3) The number of persons below the federal poverty line within the ESG non-entitlement areas of each CoC SA divided by the total population within the ESG non-entitlement areas of each CoC SA. This factor will be double-weighted. Data for these factors will be obtained from the Census Bureau.
- (4) Notwithstanding subsections (1) through (3) above, HCD may occasionally adjust the weighting of these factors and sources of information to reflect changes in the availability of data sources and to use the best information available. Any changes to the factors or weighting of the formula will be proposed in the Action Plan.

Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.

Applications will be evaluated using criteria set in state regulation at Section 8407 or, alternatively, based on new program guidelines to be adopted, should the state decide to waive, suspend, repeal, or otherwise eliminate the state ESG regulations.

Within the CoC allocation, Administrative Entities (AEs) will be selected by HCD to administer an allocation of funds provided pursuant to the formula

factors set forth under section 8402 of the state ESG regulations. These AEs must be local governments of ESG entitlement areas and must commit to administering ESG funds, in collaboration with their CoC, throughout their CoC SAs, including ensuring access to ESG funds by households living in non-entitlement areas. CoC and AE qualifications are set forth in state ESG regulation section 8403(d) and (e).

To be eligible to participate in the CoC allocation, the CoC shall recommend an AE that meets the following criteria set forth in subsections (1) through (3) below. Where there is more than one eligible ESG entitlement in a CoC SA willing to perform the functions of an AE, the CoC shall recommend a single AE for approval by HCD.

- (1) Is a unit of general-purpose local government that has administered ESG funds for an Entitlement Area during at least one of the past five years. Where a city is the only unit of general-purpose local government that has administered ESG funds for the Entitlement Area within the CoC SA, the AE may be a county agency with experience administering another federal homelessness, housing, community development, or human services program in at least one of the past five years.
- (2) Has no unresolved ESG monitoring findings with HUD or HCD that HCD determines poses a substantial risk to HCD if the AE is approved; and
- (3) Demonstrates the ability and willingness to perform the functions of an AE pursuant to federal and state ESG requirements.

Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation available

Awards for funding will be made pursuant to the criteria set forth in sections 8403 of the state ESG regulations, or by an alternative established in new program guidelines to be adopted should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state

to units of general local government, and nonprofit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations. (ESG ONLY) ESG regulations, and pursuant to objectives laid out in annual or special NOFAs that are responsive to current needs.

HCD does not limit the number or type of contracts, subcontracts, or activities per contract between the AE and the subrecipient of the AE. If limits are established, they will be defined here and in the NOFA. The AE shall ensure that:

- (1) Not including the funding administered for a geographically contiguous CoC SA, pursuant to subdivision (a) (1) above, not less than 40 percent of the funds awarded on an annual basis shall be used for Rapid Re-Housing (RR) activities; and
- (2) Through the use of Coordinated Entry and other means, all funded activities are available to non-entitlement areas of the SA, consistent with section 414 [42 U.S.C. section 11373(c)].
- (A) The AE shall facilitate outreach and access to reach populations in the non-entitlement areas and shall evaluate participation from these areas at least annually. HCD may condition future funding to ensure access to funded activities by non-entitlement areas.
- (B) Funded activities may also serve households located in ESG entitlement areas.

Processes used to make ESG CoC funding awards pertain to the following steps:

- Availability of funding is announced via a NOFA.
- Applications are made available and are completed and submitted by applicants (AEs).
- Program staff evaluate applications on ability to meet threshold requirements and eligibility set forth in the NOFA.
- Applications recommended for award by program staff are routed for approval by HCD leadership.

- 5. HCD leadership makes decisions regarding which awards to fund.
- 6. Awards are announced; and
- 7. Awards made are formalized through an executed Standard Agreement.

Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

Federal ESG regulations cap the amount that can be allocated to eligible projects under the Street Outreach (SO) and Emergency Shelter (ES) components at 60 percent of HCD's annual federal ESG allocation. Individual homeless service providers may propose uses of funds in accordance with their needs, subject to the above restrictions, as well as the following limitations.

HCD does not limit the number or type of contracts, subcontracts, or activities per contract between the AE and the subrecipient of the AE. If limits are established, they will be defined here and in the NOFA. The AE shall ensure that:

- (1) Not less than 40 percent of the funds awarded on an annual basis shall be used for RR activities, except if funds are administered by an AE for two contiguous SAs. In this scenario, 100 percent of the funds must be used for RR. HMIS is limited to 10 percent per application under state ESG regulations section 8408; and
- (2) Through the use of Coordinated Entry and other means, all funded activities are available to non-entitlement areas of the SA, consistent with section 414 [42 U.S.C. section 11373(c)].
- (A) The AE shall facilitate outreach and access to reach populations in the non-entitlement areas and shall evaluate participation from these areas at least annually. HCD may condition future funding to ensure access to funded activities by non-entitlement areas.
- (B) Funded activities may also serve households located in ESG entitlement areas.

AEs under the CoC allocation may receive

		approximately 2.6 percent of their formula allocation for Administration as defined in the federal regulations, 24 CFR 576.108(a).
	Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.	Where there is an approved AE, AEs will be responsible for setting any minimum and maximum grant amounts since they will be evaluating provider applications and managing the contracts. HCD will be monitoring AEs to ensure that they can effectively manage the number of awards they make.
	What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	As stated previously, the MOD is designed to better align with local systems, federal ESG, and HEARTH goals. The specific goal and goal outcome indicators associated with ESG activities in the Strategic Plan is addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted).
		For FY23, ESG anticipates serving approximately: Rapid Re-Housing: 2833 households and 4555 persons
		Emergency Shelter: 11510 households and 15,903 persons
		Street Outreach: 5048 households and 7011 persons
		Homelessness Prevention: 180 households and 207 persons
2	State Program Name:	Emergency Solutions Grants Program (ESG) Balance of State Competitive
	Funding Sources:	ESG
	Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	As authorized by Subtitle B of Title IV of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act (42 U.S.C. 11371-11378) and the federal Homeless Emergency and Rapid Transition to Housing Act (HEARTH) Act, 100 percent of ESG-funded activities must address homelessness. The ESG program aims to do the following:

- Align with local systems' federal ESG and HEARTH goals.
- Invest in impactful activities based on key performance goals and outcomes.
- Improve the geographic distribution of funded activities.
- Maintain continuity of funded activities and create a streamlined delivery mechanism.

Pursuant to current state regulations, eligible applicants are local governments and nonprofit corporations. Federal ESG funding will continue to be directed towards non-entitlement areas throughout the state; however, under the redesigned program, funding can be used in entitlement areas.

HCD's ESG program is currently distributed in accordance with the Emergency Solutions Grants Program State Regulations, California Code of Regulations Title 25, Division 1, Chapter 7. HCD is currently exploring alternate, more effective MODs and may amend this Consolidated Plan to implement a new MOD in future years.

Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.

The amount of funds available to SAs within the CoC allocation and the Balance of State allocation will be based on the amount of ESG funds available in any given year using the following formula factors adjusted biannually using the most recent data available.

- (1) The Point-In-Time count, published by HUD, which includes both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons prorated to reflect the total population of the ESG non-entitlement areas within each CoC SA, as published by the Census Bureau.
- (2) The number of extremely low-income renter households within the ESG non-entitlement areas of each CoC SA that are paying more than 50 percent of their income for rent using HUD's Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy

dataset.

- (3) The number of persons below the federal poverty line within the ESG non-entitlement areas of each CoC SA divided by the total population within the ESG non-entitlement areas of each CoC SA. This factor will be double-weighted. Data for these factors will be obtained from the Census Bureau.
- (4) Notwithstanding subsections (1) through (3) above, HCD may occasionally adjust the weighting of these factors and sources of information to reflect changes in the availability of data sources and to use the best information available. Any changes to the factors or weighting of the formula will be proposed in the Action Plan.

Applications will be evaluated using criteria set in state regulation at Section 8407 or, alternatively, based on new program guidelines to be adopted, should the state decide to waive, suspend, repeal, or otherwise eliminate the state ESG regulations.

Per state regulation, under the annual NOFA, ESG funds will be allocated to two separate funding pools: the CoC allocation and the Balance of State (BoS) allocation.

HCD will administer the BoS allocation for an SA without an ESG entitlement consistent with the requirements section 8404. SA Funds available through the competitive allocation are divided up into three geographic regional allocations (Northern Region, Bay Area Region, and the Central and Imperial Valley Region). Programs within each of these regions apply for the funds. Applications will be evaluated using criteria set in state ESG regulation at Section 8407, or based on alternative program guidelines to be adopted, should the state decide to waive, suspend, repeal, or otherwise eliminate the state ESG regulations, based on the

following criteria listed from highest to lowest possible points:

<u>Impact and Effectiveness:</u> Average length of project participation for leavers and exits to permanent housing.

<u>Applicant Experience</u>: Length of experience implementing proposed activity (points can be lost for prior year disencumbered funds, unresolved monitoring findings, or late reporting).

<u>Program Design</u>: Quality of the proposed program in delivering eligible activities to participants consistent with the CoC's written standards and state ESG regulation, Section 8409 Core Practices.

<u>Need:</u> Application for activity meets the highest need in the community.

<u>Cost Efficiency</u>: Average cost per exit to permanent housing.

Future special allocations of ESG funding may have different criteria than those above, which are for the standard ESG program. Future special allocations of ESG funding may reflect specific goals or priorities intended to provide response to the reason for the special allocation such as the pandemic, economic recession, or other event requiring a federal response.

Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation available to units of general local government, and non-profit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations. (ESG ONLY)

ESG funds will be distributed to local governments and non-profit homeless service providers, including community and faith-based organizations pursuant to the formula set forth under section 8402 of the state ESG regulations or, alternatively, based on new program guidelines to be adopted, should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state ESG regulations, as described above.

Awards for funding will be made pursuant to the criteria set forth in sections 8403 and 8404 of the state ESG regulations, or by an alternative established in new program guidelines to be

adopted should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state ESG regulations, and pursuant to objectives laid out in annual or special NOFAs that are responsive to current needs.

All competitive processes used to make ESG funding awards follow the following steps:

- Availability of funding is announced via a NOFA.
- 2. Applications are made available and are completed and submitted by applicants.
- 3. Program staff evaluate applications on ability to meet threshold requirements, eligibility, and scoring criteria set in the NOFA.
- Applications recommended for award by program staff are routed for approval by HCD leadership.
- 5. HCD leadership makes decisions about which awards to fund.
- 6. Awards are announced; and
- 7. Awards made are formalized through an executed Standard Agreement.

Per the requirement of the state ESG regulations at 8402 (c)(4), the annual competitive CoC NOFA will cap the amount of funds available to an SA to no more than 10 percent of the greater geographic balance of the funds among all eligible CoCs. The annual NOFA will detail the amount of funds under the BoS allocation that will be made available noncompetitively to each SA.

Under the BoS allocation, up to 50 percent of the funds will be available noncompetitively to each BoS SA. The remaining balance will be available within three regional competitive set-asides set forth under ESG regulations section 8404(a)(3). HCD will select providers for funding according to the application eligibility criteria set forth under section 8406 and the application rating criteria set forth under section 8407 or, alternatively, based on new program guidelines to be adopted,

	should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state ESG regulations.
Describe how resou will be allocated amfunding categories.	
	Under the BoS allocation, up to 50 percent of the funds will be available noncompetitively to each BoS SA. The remaining balance will be available within three regional competitive set-asides, set forth under ESG regulations section 8404(a)(3). BoS competitive applicants may submit applications for RR, ES and SO. Homelessness Prevention (HP) and HMIS are limited to 10 percent of the applicant's total application amount.
Describe the thresholder factors and grant size limits.	1 3 3 3
	The applicant is an eligible organization and is recommended by the CoC.
	The CoC meets the requirements of section 8404(a)(1).
	 The application proposes an eligible activity in the CoC SA, consistent with section 8408.
	Each competitive application submitted must be for a minimum of \$75,000 and a maximum of \$200,000. These amounts include amounts requested for all eligible activities, including HMIS and indirect costs. Grant administration of up to \$200 per application may be requested by local government service provider applicants, per 24 CFR §576.108.
What are the outcon	As stated previously, the MOD is designed to better

	measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	align with local systems, federal ESG, and HEARTH goals. The specific goal and goal outcome indicators associated with ESG activities in the Strategic Plan is addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted). For FY23, ESG anticipates serving approximately: Rapid Re-Housing: 104 households and 253 persons Emergency Shelter: 1078 households and 1808 persons Street Outreach: 388 households and 400 persons Homelessness Prevention: 39 households and 76
3	State Program Name:	Emergency Solutions Grants Program (ESG) Balance of State Noncompetitive
	Funding Sources:	ESG
	Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	As authorized by Subtitle B of Title IV of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act (42 U.S.C. 11371-11378) and the federal Homeless Emergency and Rapid Transition to Housing Act (HEARTH) Act, 100 percent of ESG-funded activities must address homelessness.
		The ESG program aims to do the following:
		 Align with local systems' federal ESG and HEARTH goals. Invest in impactful activities based on key performance goals and outcomes. Improve the geographic distribution of funded activities. Maintain continuity of funded activities and create a streamlined delivery mechanism. Pursuant to current state regulations, eligible applicants are local governments and nonprofit corporations. Federal ESG funding will continue to be directed towards non-entitlement areas

throughout the state; however, under the redesigned program, funding can be used in entitlement areas.

HCD's ESG program is currently distributed in accordance with the Emergency Solutions Grants Program State Regulations, California Code of Regulations Title 25, Division 1, Chapter 7. HCD is currently exploring alternate, more effective MODs and may amend this Consolidated Plan to implement a new MOD in future years.

Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.

The amount of funds available to SAs within the CoC allocation and the BoS allocation will be based on the amount of ESG funds available in any given year using the following formula factors, adjusted biannually, using the most recent data available.

- (1) The Point- In- Time count published by HUD which includes both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons prorated to reflect the total population of the ESG non-entitlement areas within each CoC SA, as published by the Census Bureau.
- (2) The number of extremely low-income renter households within the ESG non-entitlement areas of each CoC SA that are paying more than 50 percent of their income for rent using HUD's Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy dataset.
- (3) The number of persons below the federal poverty line within the ESG non-entitlement areas of each CoC SA divided by the total population within the ESG non-entitlement areas of each CoC SA. This factor will be double-weighted. Data for these factors will be obtained from the Census Bureau
- (4) Notwithstanding subsections (1) through (3) above, HCD may occasionally adjust the weighting of these factors and sources of information to reflect changes in the availability of data sources and to use the best information available. Any changes to

the factors or weighting of the formula will be proposed in the Action Plan.

Applications will be evaluated using criteria set in state regulations, or, alternatively, based on new program guidelines to be adopted, should the state decide to waive, suspend, repeal, or otherwise eliminate the state ESG regulations.

Per state regulation, under the annual NOFA, ESG funds will be allocated to two separate funding pools: the Continuum of Care (CoC) allocation and the Balance of State (BoS) allocation.

HCD will administer the BoS allocation for an SA without an ESG entitlement, consistent with the requirements section 8404. SA funds available through the noncompetitive allocation are divided up into three geographic regional allocations (Northern Region, Bay Area Region, and the Central and Imperial Valley Region). Programs within each of these regions apply for the funds. Applications will be evaluated using criteria set in state ESG regulation or based on alternative program guidelines to be adopted, should the state decide to waive, suspend, repeal, or otherwise eliminate the state ESG regulations, based on the following criteria, listed in order of importance.

Within this allocation pool, the CoC may select providers to receive a portion of funds available under the formula allocation noncompetitively for RR. HCD will administer these contracts with providers. In recommending providers for these funds, the CoC shall follow a process that meets the requirements of state ESG regulations, section 8404(a)(2), or based on alternative program guidelines to be adopted, should the state decide to waive, suspend, repeal, or otherwise eliminate the state ESG regulations.

For the current year, BoS CoCs must use a minimum of 40 percent and a maximum of 50

percent of their noncompetitive allocation for RR. BoS HP is limited to 10 percent per application. If applied for as part of a noncompetitive RR application, SO funds are limited to 10 percent per application under state regulation, section 8404(b). HMIS is limited to 10 percent per application under state regulations, section 8408.

Grant administration of up to \$200 per application may be requested by local government service provider applicants, per 24 CFR §576.108.

Describe the process for awarding funds to state recipients and how the state will make its allocation available to units of general local government, and non-profit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations. (ESG only)

ESG funds will be distributed to local governments and non-profit homeless service providers, including community and faith-based organizations, pursuant to the formula set forth under section 8402 of the state ESG regulations or, alternatively, based on new program guidelines to be adopted, should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state ESG regulations, as described above.

Awards for funding will be made pursuant to the criteria set forth in sections 8403 and 8404 of the state ESG regulations, or by an alternative established in new program guidelines to be adopted, should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state ESG regulations, and pursuant to objectives laid out in annual or special NOFAs that are responsive to current needs.

Processes used to make ESG BoS noncompetitive funding awards follow the following steps:

- Availability of funding is announced via a NOFA.
- 2. Applications are made available and are completed and submitted by applicants.
- 3. Program staff evaluate applications on ability to meet threshold requirements and eligibility criteria in the NOFA.
- 4. Applications recommended for award by program staff are routed for approval by HCD leadership.

- 5. HCD leadership makes decisions about which awards to fund.
- 6. Awards are announced; and
- 7. Awards made are formalized through an executed Standard Agreement.

The annual NOFA will detail the amount of funds under the BoS allocation that will be made available noncompetitively to each SA.

Under the BoS allocation, up to 50 percent of the funds will be available noncompetitively to each BoS SA. The remaining balance will be available within three regional competitive set-asides set forth under ESG regulations section 8404(a)(3). HCD will select providers for funding according to the application eligibility criteria, set forth under section 8406 and the application rating criteria set forth under section 8407, or, alternatively, based on new program guidelines to be adopted, should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state ESG regulations.

Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

Federal ESG regulations cap the amount that can be allocated to eligible projects under the SO and ES components at 60 percent of HCD's annual federal ESG allocation. Individual homeless service providers may propose uses of funds in accordance with their needs subject to the above restrictions as well as the following limitations.

BoS CoCs must use a minimum of 40 percent and a maximum of 50 percent of their noncompetitive allocation for RR. BoS HP is limited to 10 percent per application. If applied for as part of a noncompetitive RR application, SO funds are limited to 10 percent per application under state regulation section 8404(b). HMIS is limited to 10 percent per application under state regulations section 8408.

Grant administration of up to \$200 per application may be requested by local government service

	provider applicants, per <u>24 CFR §576.108</u> .
Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.	All funded activities must meet program eligibility criteria as set forth in state ESG regulations section 8406 and this AAP. Applications for ESG funding must meet the following threshold factors:
	 The applicant is an eligible organization and is recommended by the CoC.
	 The CoC meets the requirements of section 8404(a)(1).
	 The application proposes an eligible activity in the CoC SA, consistent with section 8408.
	No individual application minimum and maximum grant amounts will be established by HCD for this allocation. The amount of each individual application for available funds within this set-aside shall be determined by the CoC. The set-aside for the BoS noncompetitive allocation is a minimum of 40 percent and maximum 50 percent of the BoS allocation.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	As stated previously, the MOD is designed to better align with local systems, federal ESG, and HEARTH goals. The specific goal and goal outcome indicators associated with ESG activities in the Strategic Plan is addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted).
	For FY23, ESG anticipates serving approximately:
	Rapid Re-Housing: 626 households and 979 persons
	Street Outreach: 320 households and 320 persons
	Homelessness Prevention: 48 households and 105 persons

HOME Program

1	State Program Name:	HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME)
F D p	Funding Sources:	HOME
	Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	HCD's HOME program partners with rural cities, counties, Community Housing Development Organizations (CHDOs), developers and Native American Entities to improve the lives of low- and moderate-income families through the creation and expansion of affordable housing options and opportunities.
		Types of HOME activities vary by applicant type. Developers, cities, counties, CHDOs, and Native American Entities may apply for development of multifamily housing, rental new construction and/or rehabilitation, with or without acquisition. CHDOs and federally recognized Native American Entities, as developers, may apply for First-Time Homebuyer (FTHB) projects. Cities, counties, CHDOs, and federally recognized Native American Entities may apply for Infill New Construction (INC) programs. Cities, counties, and federally recognized Native American Entities may apply for all types of HOME activities.
		As described in the respective Methods of Distribution (MOD), the state HOME program targets 20 percent of the funding allocation to Tribal Entities, has a 15 percent set-aside for CHDOs, and targets up to \$18 million to assist the federally declared disaster DR-4699, dated April 3, 2023, addressing severe winter storms, straight-line winds, flooding, landslides, and mudslides throughout the State of California. For all activities, the state HOME regulations require that a minimum of 50 percent of funds awarded are for projects and programs located in rural census tracts.
		The state HOME program uses a Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) application process, in which eligible applicants apply for funding awards

competitively and/or through an Over-the Counter (OTC) process for a variety of programs and projects intended to align with the goals and priorities identified in the 2020-2024 Con Plan, as outlined in the AP-25 Allocation Priorities.

Project and program preferences and/or limitations for special needs populations, including persons with mobility, sensory, mental health, and intellectual disabilities, may be approved by HCD, consistent with federal and state regulations and fair housing laws, as well as for households experiencing homelessness, chronic homelessness, or at risk of homelessness, as defined by 24 CFR 91.5. Note: In a federally, state, or locally declared emergency, the state may utilize an alternate MOD for funds not committed in response to a NOFA and Program Income (PI) on hand to target impacted areas.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to set the MOD.

Describe all the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.

Below is a summary of the HOME rating criteria. For additional information, see section 8212 of the state HOME regulations at https://www.hcd.ca.gov/grants-funding/active-funding/home/docs/State-HOME-Regulations-eff-1-1-2017-FINAL.docx. HCD is currently in the process of Developing HOME program guidelines that will impact the criteria used to select applications. Once the criteria has been finalized, an amendment to this AAP will be completed, if necessary. It is possible these changes will not take effect until the Fiscal Year 2025-2026 (FY25) plan is submitted for approval.

Threshold Factors:

See threshold factors in the response to the question "Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits."

Scoring Factors:

1) Housing element compliance, as applicable.

Information regarding housing element compliance can be found on the HCD public website at the following link: https://www.hcd.ca.gov/planning-and-community-development/housing-open-data-tools/housing-element-review-and-compliance-report

- 2) Direct HOME allocation declined.
- 3) Rural activities.
- 4) State objectives.
- 5) Applications that provide deeper affordability.
- 6) Applications that demonstrate expeditious or efficient use of HOME funds.
- 7) Applications that can be funded in a manner which promotes capacity building and continuity of housing activities.
- 8) Applications that target special needs populations, including the needs of persons with mobility, sensory, mental health, and intellectual disabilities, as permitted under federal and state antidiscrimination and fair housing laws, and HOME requirements.
- 9) Applications that serve victims of locally, state, or federally declared disasters.
- 10) Applications that address fair housing impediments.
- 11) Activities that complement other state or federal programs or policy objectives.
- 12) Applications that address homelessness.
- 13) Applications that provide access to opportunity.

Further information and guidance on the specific state objective factors utilized will be in the NOFA.

Additional rating factors for program activities applications include:

1) Applicant capacity: Examines past performance on HOME contracts, as well as experience with other activities. Performance points may be deducted for failure to submit required reports in a timely manner

- and failure to cooperate with monitoring or contractual requirements identified by HCD in the last five years.
- 2) Community need: Examines census data, such as poverty rates, age of housing stock, housing overcrowding, and home sales prices compared to median incomes in the locality.
- 3) Program feasibility: For FTHB programs, this factor examines the financial feasibility of the activity at proposed sales prices, income targets, and assistance levels. For Owner-Occupied Rehabilitation (OOR) programs, this factor examines feasibility as reflected through need by census data, such as overcrowding and age of housing stock. For Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) programs, this factor examines feasibility as reflected through need by census data, such as renter overpayment for housing.

Additional rating factors for project applications include:

- 1) Applicant capacity: Examines past performance on HOME contracts, as well as experience with other activities. Points may be deducted for any of the following:
 - 1a) Missing HOME performance deadlines in the last five years.
 - 1b) Failure to submit required reports in a timely manner.
 - 1c) Material misrepresentations of fact which jeopardize the HOME investment or put HCD at risk of a serious monitoring finding.
 - 1d) Failure to cooperate with monitoring requirements identified by HCD in the last five years.
- 2) Community need: Examines census data, such as poverty rates, vacancy rates, age of housing stock, housing overcrowding, and home sales prices compared to median incomes in the locality.

- 3) Project feasibility: Both rental and FTHB projects earn points based on the percentage of HOME-assisted units. Rental projects must demonstrate compliance with HCD's Uniform Multifamily Regulations (UMRs) and HOME requirements. FTHB projects must demonstrate the ability of the proposed project to meet HOME requirements, including demonstrating the adequacy of the proposed development budget, the market for the project, and the affordability of the project.
- 4) Readiness: Examines the project development plan, as well as the status of local government approvals, design progress, and financing commitments.

Future special allocations of HOME funding may have different criteria than those above, which are for the standard HOME program. Future special allocations of HOME funding may reflect specific goals or priorities intended to provide response to the reason for the special allocation such as a pandemic, economic recession, or other event requiring a federal response.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to set funding criteria.

Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

Pursuant to state HOME regulations, a minimum of 40 percent of the annual allocation received from HUD will be used to support awards to program activities applications (FTHB, OOR, and/or TBRA activities), five percent will be available to fund FTHB projects applications, and 55 percent of funds are typically available for rental project new construction or rehabilitation projects in a given NOFA cycle. Additionally, 20 percent of the allocation will be targeted to fund applications submitted by Native American Entities.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or

eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to determine how resources are allocated among funding categories. Describe the threshold Pursuant to state HOME regulations 25 CCR section factors and grant size 8212, the following threshold criteria must be met to limits. be considered for funding: 1) Applications shall not be considered for funding unless the application is received within the timeframe specified in the NOFA, and demonstrates that all the following conditions exist: 1a) the applicant is eligible, pursuant to Section 8204 and 8204.1. 1b) the applicant proposes at least one eligible activity and the proposed uses for the HOME funds are eligible, pursuant to Section 8205 and 8210(c). 1c) the application is complete, pursuant to Section 8211. 2) The total amount of funds requested for both administration and activity-specific costs does not exceed the funding allocation limit, which is stated in the NOFA, and any allowed increase to this limit, pursuant to Section 8127. 3) Applicants may be held out from competition due to performance problems with current HOME contracts, such as failure to submit required single audit documentation to the State Controller's Office, or unresolved audit findings. 4) Applicants for program activity funds with one or more active state HOME contracts must have expended at least 50 percent of the aggregate total of program funds originally awarded under these contracts to be eligible to apply for additional program activity funds.

5) Applicants for projects that miss three project

deadlines are currently ineligible to apply for funds in the next NOFA. However, HCD may waive this holdout penalty if the missed project deadline was clearly outside the control of all the following parties: the applicant, developer, owner, and managing general partner.

- 6) If the applicant is a CHDO, this includes procedures ensuring the CHDO's effective project control of activities assisted with HOME funds, pursuant to 24 CFR Section 92.300(a)(1); and
- 7) For applications proposing projects involving acquisition of rental housing, acquisition and rehabilitation of rental housing, rehabilitation of rental housing, construction of rental housing, or construction of housing for FTHB, the application demonstrates:
 - 7a) site control pursuant to Section 8303.
 - 7b) that there are no pending lawsuits that will prevent implementation of the project, as proposed.
- 8) For applications proposing rental activities, the application contains documentation demonstrating that the project either complies with or is exempt from Article 34 of the California Constitution.

Maximum grant size limit for projects is \$12 million.

Maximum grant size limit for program activities is \$1.5 million.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to determine threshold factors and grant size limits.

What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?

The specific goals and goal outcome indicators associated with the entire HOME program year in the Strategic Plan are:

1) Increase housing affordability (Goal Outcome

Indicators: Households Assisted, Housing Units Added) 2) Addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted). In the upcoming fiscal year, the HOME estimates for all activities include completing construction on 250 rental units (includes Rental New Construction (RNC) and RR) and 45 homebuyer units (FTHB New Construction), rehabilitating 175 OOR units, assisting 105 FTHB households, and providing TBRA to 125 households. **State Program Name: HOME Over-The-Counter (OTC) Funding Sources:** HOME Describe the state HCD's HOME program partners with rural cities and program addressed by counties, Community Housing Development the Method of Organizations (CHDOs), developers, and Native Distribution. American Entities to improve the lives of low- and moderate-income families through the creation and expansion of affordable housing options and opportunities. Types of HOME activities vary by applicant type. Developers, cities, counties, CHDOs and Native American Entities may apply for development of multifamily housing rental new construction and/or rehabilitation, with or without acquisition. CHDOs, cities, counties and federally recognized Native American Entities may apply for First-Time Homebuyer (FTHB) projects and Infill New Construction (INC) programs. Cities, counties, and federally recognized Native American Entities may apply for all types of HOME activities. As described in the respective MODs, the state HOME program targets 20 percent of the funding allocation for Tribal Entities applicants and sets aside 15 percent of funding for CHDOs. For all programs, the state HOME regulations require that a minimum of 50 percent of funds go to activities located in rural census tracts.

The state HOME program uses a NOFA application process, in which eligible applicants apply for funding awards competitively and/or through an OTC process for a variety of programs and projects intended to align with the goals and priorities identified in the 2020-2024 Con Plan, as outlined in the AP-25 Allocation Priorities.

Project and program preferences and/or limitations for special needs populations, including persons with mobility, sensory, mental health, and intellectual disabilities, may be approved by HCD consistent with federal and state regulations and fair housing laws, as well as for households experiencing homelessness, chronic homelessness, or at risk of homelessness, as defined by 24 CFR 91.5.

Note: In a federally, state, or locally declared emergency, the state may utilize an alternate method of distribution for funds not committed in response to a NOFA and utilize PI on hand to target impacted areas.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to set the MOD.

Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.

Utilization of this MOD will be announced in the NOFA. Below is a summary of the HOME rating criteria. For additional information, see section 8212 of the state HOME regulations at

<u>State-HOME-Regulations-eff-1-1-2017-FINAL.docx</u> (live.com)

Rating Factors:

OTC applications will be awarded on a first-come, first-served basis once it is determined the applicants meet the threshold factors and any minimum score requirements for the type of activity.

1) Housing element compliance, as applicable. Information regarding housing element compliance

can be found on the HCD public website at the following link: https://www.hcd.ca.gov/planning-and-community-development/housing-open-data-tools/housing-element-review-and-compliance-report

- 2) Direct HOME allocation declined.
- 3) Rural activities.
- 4) State objectives.
- 5) Applications that provide deeper affordability.
- 6) Applications that demonstrate expeditious or efficient use of HOME funds.
- 7) Applications that can be funded in a manner which promotes capacity building and continuity of housing activities.
- 8) Applications that target special needs populations, including the needs of persons with mobility, sensory, mental health, and intellectual disabilities, as permitted under federal and state antidiscrimination and fair housing laws and HOME requirements.
- 9) Applications that serve victims of locally, state, or federally declared disasters.
- 10) Applications that address fair housing impediments.
- 11) Activities that complement other state or federal programs or policy objectives.
- 12) Applications that address homelessness.
- 13) Applications that provide access to opportunity.

Further information and guidance on the specific state objective factors utilized will be included in the NOFA.

Additional Rating Factors for program activities applications include:

1) Applicant capacity: Examines past performance on HOME contracts, as well as experience with other activities. Performance points may be deducted for

- failure to submit required reports in a timely manner and failure to cooperate with monitoring or contractual requirements identified by HCD in the last five years.
- 2) Community need: Examines census data, such as poverty rates, age of housing stock, housing overcrowding, and home sales prices compared to median incomes in the locality.
- 3) Program feasibility: For FTHB programs, this factor examines the financial feasibility of the activity at proposed sales prices, income targets, and assistance levels. For OOR programs, this factor examines feasibility as reflected through need by census data, such as overcrowding and age of housing stock. For TBRA programs, this factor examines feasibility as reflected through need by census data, such as renter overpayment for housing.

Additional Rating Factors for project applications include:

OTC project applications will be scored to determine whether the application meets the minimum score threshold for funding, and funds will be awarded on a first-come, first-served basis. The scoring criteria is outlined in the state HOME regulations and includes these categories:

- 1) Applicant capacity: Examines past performance on HOME contracts, as well as experience with other activities. Points may be deducted for any of the following:
 - 1a) missing HOME performance deadlines in the last five years.
 - 1b) failure to submit required reports in a timely manner.
 - 1c) material misrepresentations of fact which jeopardize the HOME investment or put HCD at risk of a serious monitoring finding.
 - 1d) failure to cooperate with monitoring

requirements identified by HCD in the last five years.

- 2) Community need: Examines census data, such as poverty rates, vacancy rates, age of housing stock, housing overcrowding, and home sales prices compared to median incomes in the locality.
- 3) Project feasibility: Both rental and FTHB projects earn points based on the percentage of HOME-assisted units. Rental projects must demonstrate compliance with HCD's UMRs and HOME requirements. FTHB projects must demonstrate the ability of the proposed project to meet HOME requirements, including demonstrating the adequacy of the proposed development budget, the market for the project, and the affordability of the project.
- 4) Readiness: Examines the project development plan, as well as the status of local government approvals, design progress, and financing commitments.

Future special allocations of HOME funding may have different criteria than those above, which are for the standard HOME program. Future special allocations of HOME funding may reflect specific goals or priorities intended to provide response to the reason for the special allocation, such as a pandemic, economic recession, or other event requiring a federal response.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to set funding criteria.

Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

Pursuant to state HOME regulations, a minimum of 40 percent of the annual allocation received from HUD will be used to support awards to program activity applications (FTHB, OOR, and/or TBRA activities), 5 percent will be available to fund FTHB projects applications, and 55 percent of funds will typically be available for rental project new

construction or rehabilitation projects in a given NOFA cycle. Additionally, 20 percent of the allocation will be targeted to fund applications submitted by Tribal Entities. Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to determine how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.

Pursuant to state HOME regulations 25 CCR section 8212, the following threshold criteria must be met to be considered for funding:

- Applications shall not be considered for funding unless the application is received within the timeframe specified in the NOFA, and demonstrates that all the following conditions exist:
 - 1a) the applicant is eligible, pursuant to Section 8204 and 8204.1.
 - 1b) the applicant proposes at least one eligible activity and the proposed uses for the HOME funds are eligible, pursuant to Section 8205 and 82 10(c).
 - 1c) the application is complete, pursuant to Section 8211.
- 2) The total amount of funds requested for both administration and activity-specific costs does not exceed the funding allocation limit, which is stated in the NOFA, and any allowed increase to this limit, pursuant to Section 8217.
- 3) Applicants may be held out from competition due to performance problems with current HOME contracts, such as failure to submit required single audit documentation to the State Controller's Office, or unresolved audit findings.
- Applicants for program activities funds with one or more active state HOME contracts must have expended at least 50 percent of the aggregate

total of program funds originally awarded under these contracts to be eligible to apply for additional program activity funds. 5) Applicants for projects that miss three project deadlines are currently ineligible to apply for funds in the next NOFA. However, HCD may waive this holdout penalty if the missed project deadline was clearly outside the control of all the following parties: the applicant, developer, owner, and managing general partner. 6) If the applicant is a CHDO, this includes procedures ensuring the CHDO's effective project control of activities assisted with HOME funds, pursuant to 24 CFR Section 92.300(a)(1); and 7) For applications proposing projects involving acquisition of rental housing, acquisition and rehabilitation of rental housing, rehabilitation of rental housing, construction of rental housing, or construction of housing for first-time homebuyers, the application demonstrates: 7a) site control pursuant to Section 8303. 8) There are no pending lawsuits that will prevent implementation of the project, as proposed. 9) For applications proposing rental activities, the application contains documentation demonstrating that the project either complies with or is exempt from Article 34 of the California Constitution. Maximum grant size limit for projects is \$12 million. Maximum grant size limit for program activities is \$1.5 million. Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to determine threshold factors and grant size limits. What are the outcome The specific goals and goal outcome indicators

result of t	measures expected as a result of the method of	associated with the entire HOME program year in the Strategic Plan are:
	distribution?	Increase housing affordability (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Housing Units Added)
		2) Addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted).
		In the upcoming fiscal year, the HOME estimates for all activities includes completing construction on 250 rental units (includes Rental New Construction and Rental Rehab) and 45 homebuyer units (FTHB New Construction), rehabilitating 175 OOR units, assisting 105 FTHB households, and providing TBRA to 125 households.
3	State Program Name:	HOME CHDO Set-Aside
	Funding Sources:	HOME
		HCD's HOME program partners with rural cities and counties, Community Housing Development Organizations (CHDOs), developers, and Native American Entities to improve the lives of low-income individuals and families through the creation and expansion of affordable housing options and opportunities.
		Types of HOME activities vary by applicant type. Only CHDOs may apply for development of multifamily housing rental new construction and/or rehabilitation, with or without acquisition for CHDO set aside. CHDOs may apply for FTHB Projects and INC programs.
		As described in the respective MOD, the state HOME program targets 20 percent of funding allocation for applications submitted by Native American Entities and sets aside 15 percent of funding for CHDOs. For all programs, the state HOME regulations require that a minimum of 50 percent of funds go to activities located in rural census tracts.

The state HOME program uses a NOFA application process in which eligible applicants apply for funding awards competitively and/or through an OTC process for a variety of programs and projects intended to align with the goals and priorities identified in the 2020-2024 Con Plan, as outlined in the AP-25 Allocation Priorities.

Project and program preferences and/or limitations for special needs populations, including persons with mobility, sensory, mental health, and intellectual disabilities, may be approved by HCD consistent with federal and state regulations and fair housing laws, as well as for households experiencing homelessness, chronic homelessness, or at risk of homelessness, as defined by 24 CFR 91.5.

Note: In a federally, state, or locally declared emergency, the state may utilize an alternate MOD for funds not committed in response to a NOFA and utilize PI on hand to target impacted areas.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to set method of distribution.

Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.

Below is a summary of the HOME rating criteria used for the CHDO program. For additional information, see section 8212 of the state HOME regulations at

<u>State-HOME-Regulations-eff-1-1-2017-FINAL.docx</u> (live.com)

CHDO applications will be scored to ensure the minimum point score required for funding has been met and will be ranked by score highest to lowest, separate from all other applications. Those CHDO applications will then be set aside for funding based on score until the CHDO set-aside is met. Any remaining CHDO applications meeting the minimum score will then be ranked with the remaining applications and funds will be awarded based on

score from highest to lowest until all funds are exhausted.

Threshold Factors:

See threshold factors in the response to the question "Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits".

Scoring Factors:

- 1) Housing element compliance, as applicable. Information regarding housing element compliance can be found on the HCD public website at the following link. https://www.hcd.ca.gov/planning-and-community-development/housing-open-data-tools/housing-element-review-and-compliance-report.
- 2) Direct HOME allocation declined.
- 3) Rural activities.
- 4) State objectives.
- 5) Applications that provide deeper affordability.
- 6) Applications that demonstrate expeditious or efficient use of HOME funds.
- 7) Applications that can be funded in a manner which promotes capacity building and continuity of housing activities.
- 8) Applications that target special needs populations, including the needs of persons with mobility, sensory, mental health, and intellectual disabilities, as permitted under federal and state antidiscrimination and fair housing laws and HOME requirements.
- 9) Applications that serve victims of locally, state, or federally declared disasters.
- 10) Applications that address fair housing impediments.
- 11) Activities that complement other state or federal programs or policy objectives.
- 12) Applications that address homelessness.
- 13) Applications that provide access to opportunity.

Further information and guidance on the specific state objective factors utilized will be included in the NOFA.

Additional Rating Factors for program activities applications (FTHB, OOR, and TBRA) include:

- 1) Applicant capacity: Examines past performance on HOME contracts, as well as experience with other activities. Performance points may be deducted for failure to submit required reports in a timely manner and failure to cooperate with monitoring or contractual requirements identified by HCD in the last five years.
- 2) Community need: Examines census data, such as poverty rates, age of housing stock, housing overcrowding, and home sales prices compared to median incomes in the locality.
- 3) Program feasibility: For FTHB programs, this factor examines the financial feasibility of the activity at proposed sales prices, income targets, and assistance levels. For OOR programs, this factor examines feasibility as reflected through need by census data, such as overcrowding and age of housing stock. For TBRA programs, this factor examines feasibility as reflected through need by census data, such as renter overpayment for housing.

Additional Rating Factors for project applications include:

- 1) Applicant capacity: Examines past performance on HOME contracts, as well as experience with other activities. Points may be deducted for any of the following:
 - 1a) missing HOME performance deadlines in the last five years.
 - 1b) failure to submit required reports in a timely manner.
 - 1c) material misrepresentations of fact which

jeopardize the HOME investment or put HCD at risk of a serious monitoring finding.

- 1d) failure to cooperate with monitoring requirements identified by HCD in the last five years.
- 2) Community need: Examines census data, such as poverty rates, vacancy rates, age of housing stock, housing overcrowding, and home sales prices compared to median incomes in the locality.
- 3) Project feasibility: Both rental and FTHB projects earn points based on the percentage of HOME-assisted units. Rental projects must demonstrate compliance with HCD's UMRs and HOME requirements. FTHB projects must demonstrate the ability of the proposed project to meet HOME requirements, including demonstrating the adequacy of the proposed development budget, the market for the project, and the affordability of the project.
- 4) Readiness: Examines the project development plan, as well as the status of local government approvals, design progress, and financing commitments.

Future special allocations of HOME funding may have different criteria than those above, which are for the standard HOME program. Future special allocations of HOME funding may reflect specific goals or priorities intended to provide response to the reason for the special allocation such as a pandemic, economic recession, or other event requiring a federal response.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to set funding criteria.

Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

Pursuant to state HOME regulations, a minimum of 40 percent of the annual allocation received from HUD will be used to support awards to program activity applications (FTHB, OOR, and/or TBRA

activities), 5 percent will be available to fund FTHB projects applications, and 55 percent of funds are typically available for rental project new construction or rehabilitation projects in a given NOFA cycle. Additionally, 20 percent of the allocation will be targeted to fund applications submitted by Tribal Entities.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to determine how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.

Pursuant to state HOME regulations 25 CCR section 8212, the following threshold criteria must be met to be considered for funding:

- Applications shall not be considered for funding unless the application is received within the timeframe specified in the NOFA and demonstrates that all the following conditions exist:
- 2) The applicant is eligible pursuant to Section 8204 and 8204.1.
- 3) The applicant proposes at least one eligible activity and the proposed uses for the HOME funds are eligible, pursuant to Section 8205 and 82 10(c).
- 4) The application is complete, pursuant to Section 8211.
- 5) The total amount of funds requested for both administration and activity-specific costs does not exceed the funding allocation limit, which is stated in the NOFA, and any allowed increase to this limit, pursuant to Section 8217.
- 6) Applicants may be held out from competition due to performance problems with current HOME contracts, such as failure to submit required single audit documentation to the State Controller's

- Office, or unresolved audit findings.
- 7) Applicants for program activities funds with one or more active state HOME contract(s) must have expended at least 50 percent of the aggregate total of program funds originally awarded under these contracts to be eligible to apply for additional program activities funds.
- 8) Applicants for projects that miss three project deadlines are currently ineligible to apply for funds in the next NOFA. However, HCD may waive this holdout penalty if the missed project deadline was clearly outside the control of all the following parties: the applicant, developer, owner, and managing general partner.
- 9) If the applicant is a CHDO, this includes procedures ensuring the CHDO's effective project control of activities assisted with HOME funds, pursuant to 24 CFR Section 92.300(a)(1).
- 10) For applications proposing projects involving acquisition of rental housing, acquisition and rehabilitation of rental housing, rehabilitation of rental housing, construction of rental housing, or construction of housing for FTHB, the application demonstrates:
 - 10a) site control pursuant to Section 8303.
 - 10b) that there are no pending lawsuits that will prevent implementation of the project, as proposed.
- 11) For applications proposing rental activities, the application contains documentation demonstrating that the project either complies with or is exempt from Article 34 of the California Constitution.

Maximum grant size limit for projects is \$12 million.

Maximum grant size limit for program activities is \$1.5 million.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or

		eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program
		guidelines would be adopted and used to determine threshold factors and grant size limits.
	What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	The specific goals and goal outcome indicators associated with the entire HOME program year in the Strategic Plan are:
		Increase housing affordability (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Housing Units Added).
		2. Addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted).
		In the upcoming fiscal year, the HOME estimates for all activities include completing construction on 250 rental units (includes Rental New Construction and Rental Rehab) and 45 homebuyer units (FTHB New Construction), rehabilitating 175 OOR units, assisting 105 FTHB households, and providing TBRA to 125 households.
L		
4	State Program Name:	HOME Native American Entity Target
4	State Program Name: Funding Sources:	
4		HOME Native American Entity Target
4	Funding Sources: Describe the state program addressed by the Method of	HOME Native American Entity Target HOME HCD's HOME program partners with rural cities and counties, Community Housing Development Organizations (CHDOs), developers, and Tribal Entities to improve the lives of low- income families through the creation and expansion of affordable

HOME program targets 20 percent of funding allocation to Tribal Entity applicants and sets aside 15 percent of funding for CHDOs. For all programs, the state HOME regulations require that a minimum of 50 percent of funds go to activities located in rural census tracts.

The state HOME program uses a NOFA application process in which eligible applicants apply for funding awards competitively or through an OTC process for a variety of programs and projects intended to align with the goals and priorities identified in the 2020-2024 Con Plan, as outlined in the AP-25 Allocation Priorities.

Project and program preferences and/or limitations for special needs populations, including persons with mobility, sensory, mental health, and intellectual disabilities, may be approved by HCD consistent with federal and state regulations and fair housing laws, as well as for households experiencing homelessness, chronic homelessness, or at risk of homelessness, as defined by 24 CFR 91.5.

Note: In a federally, state, or locally declared emergency, the state may utilize an alternate method of distribution for funds not committed in response to a NOFA and utilize PI on hand to target impacted areas.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to set the MOD.

Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.

Below is a summary of the HOME rating criteria. For additional information, see section 8212 of the HOME regulations at <u>State-HOME-Regulations-eff-1-1-2017-FINAL.docx</u> (live.com).

These applications will be scored to ensure the minimum point score required for funding has been met and will be ranked by highest to lowest score, separate from all other applications. Those Tribal

applications will then be set aside for funding based on score until the Tribal set-aside is met. Any remaining Tribal applications meeting the minimum score will then be ranked with the remaining applications, and funds will be awarded based on score from highest to lowest until all funds are exhausted.

Threshold Factors:

See threshold factors in the response to the question "Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits".

Scoring Factors:

1) Housing element compliance (as applicable): Information regarding housing element compliance can be found on the HCD public website at the following link:

Housing Element Review and Compliance Report

California Department of Housing and
Community Development.

- 2) Direct HOME allocation declined.
- 3) Rural activities.
- 4) State objectives.
- 5) Applications that provide deeper affordability.
- Applications that demonstrate expeditious or efficient use of HOME funds.
- 7) Applications that can be funded in a manner which promotes capacity building and continuity of housing activities.
- 8) Applications that target special needs populations, including the needs of persons with mobility, sensory, mental health, and intellectual disabilities, as permitted under federal and state antidiscrimination and fair housing laws and HOME requirements.
- 9) Applications that serve victims of locally, state, or federally declared disasters.
- 10) Applications that address fair housing

impediments.

- 11) Activities that complement other state or federal programs or policy objectives.
- 12) Applications that address homelessness.
- 13) Applications that provide access to opportunity.

Further information and guidance on the specific state objective factors utilized will be included in the NOFA.

Additional Rating Factors for program activities applications (FTHB, OOR and TBRA) include:

- 1) Applicant capacity: Examines past performance on HOME contracts, as well as experience with other activities. Performance points may be deducted for failure to submit required reports in a timely manner and failure to cooperate with monitoring or contractual requirements identified by HCD in the last five years.
- 2) Community need: Examines census data, such as poverty rates, age of housing stock, housing overcrowding, and home sales prices compared to median incomes in the locality.
- 3) Program feasibility: For FTHB programs, this factor examines the financial feasibility of the activity at proposed sales prices, income targets, and assistance levels. For OOR programs, this factor examines feasibility as reflected through need by census data, such as overcrowding and age of housing stock. For TBRA programs, this factor examines feasibility as reflected through need by census data, such as renter overpayment for housing.

Additional Rating Factors for project applications include:

1) Applicant capacity: Examines past performance on HOME contracts, as well as experience with other activities. Points may be deducted for any of the following:

- 1a) missing HOME performance deadlines in the last five years.
- 1b) failure to submit required reports in a timely manner.
- 1c) material misrepresentations of fact which jeopardize the HOME investment or put HCD at risk of a serious monitoring finding.
- 1d) failure to cooperate with monitoring requirements identified by HCD in the last five years.
- 2) Community need: Examines census data, such as poverty rates, vacancy rates, age of housing stock, housing overcrowding, and home sales prices compared to median incomes in the locality.
- 3) Project feasibility: Both rental and FTHB projects earn points based on the percentage of HOME-assisted units. Rental projects must demonstrate compliance with HCD's UMRs and HOME requirements. FTHB projects must demonstrate the ability of the proposed project to meet HOME requirements, including demonstrating the adequacy of the proposed development budget, the market for the project, and the affordability of the project.
- 4) Readiness: Examines the project development plan, as well as the status of local government approvals, design progress, and financing commitments.

Future special allocations of HOME funding may have different criteria than those above, which are for the standard HOME program. Future special allocations of HOME funding may reflect specific goals or priorities intended to provide response to the reason for the special allocation such as a pandemic, economic recession, or other event requiring a federal response.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program

guidelines would be adopted and used to set funding criteria. Pursuant to state HOME regulations, a minimum of Describe how resources will be allocated among 40 percent of the annual allocation received from funding categories. HUD will be used to support awards to program activity applications (FTHB, OOR, and/or TBRA activities), 5 percent will be available to fund FTHB project applications and 55 percent of funds are typically available for rental project new construction or rehabilitation projects in a given NOFA cycle. Additionally, 20 percent of the allocation is targeted to fund applications submitted by Tribal Entity applications. Describe the threshold Pursuant to state HOME regulations 25 CCR factors and grant size section 8212, the following threshold criteria must limits. be met to be considered for funding: 1) Applications shall not be considered for funding unless the application is received within the timeframe specified in the NOFA and demonstrates that all the following conditions exist: 1a) the applicant is eligible, pursuant to Section 8204 and 8204.1. 1b) the applicant proposes at least one eligible activity and the proposed uses for the HOME funds are eligible, pursuant to Section 8205 and 82 10(c). 1c) the application is complete, pursuant to Section 8211. 1d) the total amount of funds requested for both administration and activity-specific costs does not exceed the funding allocation limit, which is stated in the NOFA, and any allowed increase to this limit, pursuant to Section 8217. 2) Applicants may be held out from competition due to performance problems with current HOME contracts, such as failure to submit required single audit documentation to the State Controller's Office, or

unresolved audit findings.

- 3) Applicants for program activities funds with one or more active state HOME contract(s) must have expended at least 50 percent of the aggregate total of program funds originally awarded under these contracts to be eligible to apply for additional program activities funds.
- 4) Applicants for projects that miss three project deadlines are currently ineligible to apply for funds in the next NOFA. However, HCD may waive this holdout penalty if the missed project deadline was clearly outside the control of all following parties: the applicant, developer, owner, and managing general partner.
- 5) If the applicant is a CHDO, this must include procedures ensuring the CHDO's effective project control of activities assisted with HOME funds, pursuant to 24 CFR Section 92.300(a)(1).
- 6) For applications proposing projects involving acquisition of rental housing, acquisition and rehabilitation of rental housing, rehabilitation of rental housing, construction of rental housing, or construction of housing for FTHB, the application demonstrates:
 - 6a) site control pursuant to Section 8303.
 - 6b) that there are no pending lawsuits that will prevent implementation of the project, as proposed.
- 7) For applications proposing rental activities, the application contains documentation demonstrating that the project either complies with or is exempt from Article 34 of the California Constitution.

Maximum grant size limit for projects is \$12 million.

Maximum grant size limit for program activities is \$1.5 million.

Should the state decide to waive, suspend, or

	eliminate the state HOME regulations, new program guidelines would be adopted and used to determine threshold factors and grant size limits.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of	The specific goals and goal outcome indicators associated with the entire HOME program year in the Strategic Plan are:
distribution?	Increase housing affordability (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Housing Units Added).
	2) Addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted).
	In the upcoming fiscal year, the HOME estimates for all activities include completing construction on 250 rental units (includes Rental New Construction and Rental Rehab) and 45 homebuyer units (FTHB New Construction), rehabilitating 175 OOR units, assisting 105 FTHB households, and providing TBRA to 125 households.

HOPWA Program

See Appendix A

NHTF Program

1	State Program Name:	Housing Trust Fund (HTF) / National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF) Over-The-Counter (OTC)
	Funding Sources:	HTF
	Describe the State program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	The NHTF program is a federal formula grant that provides annual allocations to states to increase and preserve the supply of decent, safe, and sanitary affordable housing, specifically for extremely low-income households.
		HCD will distribute NHTF funds to eligible multifamily rental projects in California through an OTC application process, as specified in the NOFA.
	Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	Eligible applicants/recipients of NHTF funds include organizations, agencies, or other entities such as Public Housing Agencies (PHAs), Tribal Entities, and for-profit and nonprofit entities. Recipients must:
		1) Meet the definition of a recipient under 24 C.F.R. § 93.2, specifically:
		Make acceptable assurance they will comply with all NHTF requirements during the entire affordability period.
		1b) Demonstrate the ability and financial capacity to undertake, comply, and manage the eligible activity.
		1c) Demonstrate familiarity with requirements of federal, state, and any other housing programs used in conjunction with NHTF funds to ensure compliance; and

- 1d) Demonstrate experience and capacity to conduct the eligible NHTF activity in question as evidenced by relevant history.
- 2) Have site control, under 25 C.C.R. § 8303 of the project they apply to HCD for an award of NHTF funds, including but not limited to, demonstrating site control by one of the following:
 - 2a) Fee title, evidenced by a current title report showing the applicant holds a fee title.
 - 2b) For Tribal trust land, a Title Status Report (TSR) and an attorney's opinion regarding chain of title and current title status.
 - 2c) A leasehold interest on the project property with provisions that enable the lessee to make improvements on and encumber the property provided that the terms and conditions of any proposed lease must permit, prior to loan closing, compliance with all program requirements, including compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8316; or
 - 2d) A leasehold estate held by a Native American Entity in federal Tribal trust lands property, or a valid sublease thereof that has been or will be approved by the Bureau of Indian Affairs.
- 3) Have resolved any open audit finding(s) for any state or federally funded housing or community development projects or programs to the satisfaction of HCD or the federal agency by which the finding was made.
- 4) Are not debarred or suspended from participation in federal or state housing or community development projects or programs.
- 5) Cities, counties, and local public housing authorities must comply with the submittal

requirements of cost principles and audit requirements at 2 C.F.R. Part 200.

OTC applications must meet the minimum requirements specified in the NOFA, and funding will be made available on a first-come-first serve basis.

Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

NHTF funding will be available to all jurisdictions in California, including Native American Lands. In the combined Fiscal Year (FY) 24 – FY25 NHTF NOFA, in order to protect the existing NHTF investments made from previous annual allocations and avoid having to return any funds to HUD due to not being able to meet the 2-year commitment and 5-year expenditure deadlines, HCD will have an OTC pool of funds for projects previously awarded from FY21 NHTF/Housing for a Healthy California (HHC) funds that need additional gap financing due to cost increases and lack of securing anticipated funding sources when applying and awarding FY21 NHTF/HHC funds. If any NHTF funds remain after providing additional funding to the FY21 NHTF/HHC projects, HCD will have two funding targets:

- 1) Twenty percent of the remaining funds for projects located in rural areas, as defined by §50199.21 of the California Health and Safety Code (HSC); and
- 2) Twenty percent of the remaining funds for projects developed by, or in partnership with, Native American Entities, as defined below:

"Native American Entity" means an "Indian Tribe" or a "Tribally Designated Housing Entity" that is any of the following:

a) Applicant meets the definition of Indian Tribe under Section 4103(13)(B) of Title 25 of the United States Code.

- b) Applicant meets the definition of Tribally Designated Housing Entity under 25 USC 4103(22); or
- c) If applicant is not a federally recognized Tribe as identified above, applicant is either:
 - (1) Listed in the Bureau of Indian Affairs Office of Federal Acknowledgment Petitioner List, pursuant to 25 C.F.R. part 83.1, and has formed and controls a special purpose entity in compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8313.2; or
 - (2) An Indian Tribe located in California that is on the contact list maintained by the Native American Heritage Commission for the purposes of consultation pursuant to GC Section 65352.3, and that has formed and controls a special purpose entity in compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8313.2.

Please see the following NHTF Methods of Distribution (MOD) below for details about competitive application rounds.

Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.

NHTF funding will be awarded on an OTC basis through a NOFA. HCD may issue more than one NOFA during a funding cycle. The NOFA shall specify the maximum amount of project funds available, including whether funds have been targeted for a specific purpose, any restrictions on uses of funds, general terms and conditions of funding allocations, threshold requirements, timeframe for submittal of applications, application requirements, and rating metrics.

An applicant must electronically submit its application in a format made available by HCD that requests the information required by the NHTF guidelines.

An applicant must submit its application by the deadline specified in the NOFA.

Application requirements include, but are not limited to the following:

- Project narrative/details, construction scope of work, and financing.
- Detailed information of the applicant adequate to determine the experience of the applicant with other federal, state, or local housing or community development programs.
- Site information.
- Property management plan.
- Resident services plan.
- Supportive services plan (for permanent supportive housing developments).
- Environmental provisions documentation.
- Consultants/third party reports (i.e., appraisal, market study and physical needs assessments).
- Relocation plan, if applicable.

What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?

The expected outcome measure is the increase in supply of affordable rental housing by providing NHTF assistance to units for tenants at or below 30 percent of Area Median Income (AMI) or below the poverty line; whichever is greater.

The charts below summarize an anticipated \$50 million Fiscal Year 2024-2025 (FY24) and \$50 million FY 2025-2026 (FY25) allocations available for project financing, as well as the anticipated production of units. Details with respect to the FY24-FY25 calculations follow the charts:

FY24-FY25 NOFA

Fiscal Year	Over- The- Counter (million)	Rural Area Target (million)	Tribal Target (million)	General Pool (million)
FY24	\$50	\$0	\$0	\$0
FY25	\$22	\$5.6	\$5.6	\$16.8
Subtotal Amount	\$72	\$5.6	\$5.6	\$16.8
Aggregate	\$100 million			

Anticipated Unit Production

Fiscal Year	Over- The- Counter (units)	Rural Area Target (units)	Tribal Target (units)	General Pool (units)
FY24	168	0	0	0
FY25	74	23	19	56
Subtotal Amount	242	23	19	56
Aggregate	340 Units			

To date, HCD is reviewing applications received for the combined \$172 million NHTF NOFA: FY22 (\$116 million) and FY23 (\$56 million); therefore, projections for the \$100 million NHTF NOFA: FY24 (\$50 million) and FY25 (\$50 million) are based on the per unit assistance provided with the FY20-FY21 NHTF general allocation fund. Approximately 168 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using the FY24 OTC allocation fund. Given HCD does not anticipate any FY24 funding available for the two targets, HCD will include an anticipated \$50 million in FY25 funding for OTC, the two targets, and general pool of funds in the upcoming NOFA. For the FY25, the same assumptions are based on the per unit assistance provided with the FY20-FY21 NHTF general allocation fund: approximately 74 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using approximately \$22 million of the FY25 OTC allocation fund. Housing Trust Fund (HTF) / National Housing Trust Fund State (NHTF) Rural Areas Target (Competitive) Program Name: **Funding** HTF Sources: Describe the The NHTF program is a federal formula grant that provides annual State allocations to states to increase and preserve the supply of decent, safe, and sanitary affordable housing, specifically for extremely lowprogram addressed by income households. the Method of In the event the FY24 NHTF funds remain after the OTC application Distribution. process, specifically for existing HHC/NHTF projects with funding gaps (as detailed in the MOD above), HCD will distribute NHTF through a competitive application process with two funding targets: 1) Twenty percent of the remaining funds for projects located in rural areas, as defined by §50199.21 of the California Health and Safety Code (HSC); and

2) Twenty percent of the remaining funds for projects developed by, or in partnership with, Native American Entities, as defined in the respective MOD below.

After awarding projects in each target funding allotment, the non-awarded project applications of the respective target will compete in the general pool of funds. HCD will fund at least one project in each target. The rural areas target pool of funds will be available for eligible multifamily rental projects in California through a competitive application process, as specified in the NOFA.

Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the relative importance of these criteria.

Eligible applicants/recipients of NHTF funds include organizations, agencies, or other entities such as PHAs, Tribal Entities, and forprofit and nonprofit entities. Recipients must:

- 1) Meet the definition of a Recipient under 24 C.F.R. § 93.2, specifically:
 - 1a) Make acceptable assurance they will comply with all NHTF requirements during the entire affordability period.
 - 1b) Demonstrate the ability and financial capacity to undertake, comply, and manage the eligible activity.
 - 1c) Demonstrate familiarity with requirements of federal, state, and any other housing programs used in conjunction with NHTF funds to ensure compliance; and
 - 1d) Demonstrate experience and capacity to conduct the eligible NHTF activity in question as evidenced by relevant history.
- 2) Have site control, under 25 C.C.R. § 8303, of the project they apply to HCD for an award of NHTF funds, including but not limited to, demonstrating site control by one of the following:
 - 2a) Fee title evidenced by a current title report showing the applicant holds fee title.
 - 2b) For Tribal trust land, a Title Status Report (TSR) and an attorney's opinion regarding chain of title and current title status.
 - 2c) A leasehold interest on the project property with provisions that enable the lessee to make improvements on and encumber the property, provided that the terms and conditions of any

proposed lease must permit, prior to loan closing, compliance with all program requirements, including compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8316; or

- 2d) A leasehold estate held by a Native American Entity in federal Tribal trust lands property, or a valid sublease thereof that has been or will be approved by the Bureau of Indian Affairs.
- 3) Have resolved any open audit finding(s) for any state or federally funded housing or community development projects or programs to the satisfaction of HCD or the federal agency by which the finding was made.
- 4) Are not debarred or suspended from participation in federal or state housing or community development projects or programs.
- 5) Cities, counties, and local public housing authorities must comply with the submittal requirements of cost principles and audit requirements at 2 C.F.R. Part 200.

Competitive applications will initially be reviewed for meeting the minimum requirements in the NOFA. Applications that pass minimum requirements will then be rated and ranked according to the selection criteria outlined in the NOFA. In the event of a tie amongst applications, HCD will assign a higher rank to applications with a greater readiness to proceed with their project's milestones. If any tied applications have equal readiness to proceed with their project's milestones, then HCD will assign a higher rank to the applications that have secured all written financial commitments for its project's funding. If any tied applications have equal readiness to proceed with their project's milestones and have secured an equal amount of firm written financial commitments for their projects' funding, then HCD must assign a higher rank to any of the applications with projects providing greater percentage of units targeting households at or below 30 percent of AMI.

Describe how resources will be allocated among

NHTF funding will be available to all jurisdictions in California, including Native American Lands. In the combined FY24-FY25 NHTF NOFA, in order to protect the existing NHTF investments made from previous annual allocations and avoid having to return any funds to HUD due to not being able to meet the two-year

funding categories.

commitment and five-year expenditure deadlines, HCD will have an OTC pool of funds for projects previously awarded with FY21 NHTF/HHC funds that need additional gap financing due to cost increases and lack of securing anticipated funding sources when applying and awarding FY21 NHTF/HHC funds. If any NHTF funds remain after providing additional funding to the FY21 NHTF/HHC projects, HCD will have two funding targets:

- 1) Twenty percent of the remaining funds for projects located in rural areas, as defined by §50199.21 of the California Health and Safety Code (HSC); and
- 2) Twenty percent of remaining funds for projects developed by, or in partnership with, Native American Entities, as defined below.

"Native American Entity" means an "Indian Tribe" or a "Tribally Designated Housing Entity" that is any of the following:

- a) Applicant meets the definition of Indian Tribe under Section 4103(13)(B) of Title 25 of the United States Code.
- b) Applicant meets the definition of Tribally Designated Housing Entity under 25 USC 4103(22). or
- c) If applicant is not a federally recognized Tribe as identified above, applicant is either:
 - 1) Listed in the Bureau of Indian Affairs Office of Federal Acknowledgment Petitioner List, pursuant to 25 C.F.R. part 83.1, and has formed and controls a special purpose entity in compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8313.2, or
 - 2) An Indian Tribe located in California that is on the contact list maintained by the Native American Heritage Commission for the purposes of consultation pursuant to GC Section 65352.3, and that has formed and controls a special purpose entity in compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8313.2.

For calculation purposes, applications for the 20 percent Native American Entities target will not be counted towards the 20 percent rural areas target, even if the project is located in a rural area – unless the funds for the Native American Entities target is over-

subscribed, in which case Native American Entity projects located in rural areas will be counted towards the rural areas target.

If the funds for the rural areas target are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated to the Native American Entities target. If the funds for the Native American Entities target are not fully used (including any carry-over funds from the rural areas target and general pool of funds), unused funds will be re-allocated to the general pool of NHTF program funds.

If the funds for the Native American Entities target are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated for the rural areas target. If the funds for the rural areas target are not fully used (including any carry-over from the Native American Entities target and general pool of funds), unused funds will be re-allocated to the general pool of NHTF program funds.

If funds for the general pool of NHTF program funds are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated to the rural areas target first, and Native American Entities target second. After awarding projects in each target funding allotment, the non-awarded project applications of the respective target will compete in the general pool of funds. HCD will fund at least one project in each target.

Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.

NHTF funding for the rural areas target will be awarded on a competitive basis through a NOFA. HCD may issue more than one NOFA during a funding cycle. The NOFA shall specify the maximum amount of project funds available, including whether funds have been targeted for a specific purpose, any restrictions on uses of funds, general terms and conditions of funding allocations, threshold requirements, timeframe for submittal of applications, application requirements, and rating metrics.

An applicant must electronically submit its application in a format made available by HCD that requests the information required by the NHTF guidelines.

An applicant must submit its application by the deadline specified in the NOFA.

Application requirements include, but are not limited to the following:

- Project narrative/details, construction scope of work, and financing.
- Detailed information of the applicant adequate to determine the experience of the applicant with other federal, state, or local housing or community development programs.
- Site information.
- Property management plan.
- Resident services plan.
- Supportive services plan (for permanent supportive housing developments).
- Environmental provisions documentation.
- Consultants/third party reports (i.e., appraisal, market study and physical needs assessments).
- Relocation plan, if applicable.

What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?

The expected outcome measure is the increase in supply of affordable rental housing by providing NHTF assistance to units for tenants at or below 30 percent of AMI or below the poverty line, whichever is greater.

The charts below summarize an anticipated \$50 million in FY24 and \$50 million in FY25 allocations available for project financing, as well as the anticipated production of units. Details with respect to the FY24-FY25 calculations follow the charts:

FY24-FY25 NOFA

Fiscal Year	Over- The- Counter (million)	Rural Area Target (million)	Tribal Target (million)	General Pool (million)
FY24	\$50	\$0	\$0	\$0
FY25	\$22	\$5.6	\$5.6	\$16.8

Subtotal Amount	\$72	\$5.6	\$5.6	\$16.8
Aggregate		\$100	million	

Anticipated Unit Production

Fiscal Year	Over- The- Counter (units)	Rural Area Target (units)	Tribal Target (units)	General Pool (units)
FY24	168	0	0	0
FY25	74	23	19	56
Subtotal Amount	242	23	19	56
Aggregate	340 Units			

To date, HCD is reviewing applications received for the combined \$172 million NHTF NOFA: FY22 (\$116 million) and FY23 (\$56 million); therefore, projections for the \$100 million NHTF NOFA: FY24 (\$50 million) and FY25 (\$50 million) are based on the per unit assistance provided with the FY20-FY21 NHTF general allocation fund. Approximately 168 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using the FY24 OTC allocation fund. Given HCD does not anticipate any FY24 funding available for the two targets, HCD will include an anticipated \$50 million in FY25 funding for OTC, the two targets, and general pool of funds in the upcoming NOFA.

For the FY25, the same assumptions are based on the per unit assistance provided with the FY20-FY21 NHTF general allocation fund: approximately 74 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using approximately \$22 million of the FY25 OTC allocation fund.

Based on the same assumptions for FY25, approximately \$5.6 million of the \$50 million will be in the rural area target and approximately 23 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using the FY25 rural area target fund. Continuing the same assumptions for FY25, approximately \$5.6 million of the \$50 million will be in the Tribal target, and approximately 19 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using FY25 Tribal target fund. Concluding the same assumptions for FY25, approximately \$16.8 million of the \$50 million will be in the general pool of funds, and approximately 56 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using FY25 general pool of funds. State Housing Trust Fund (HTF) / National Housing Trust Fund 3 **Program** (NHTF) Native American Entities (Tribal) Target (Competitive) Name: HTF Funding Sources: Describe the The NHTF program is a federal formula grant that provides annual State allocations to states to increase and preserve the supply of decent, safe, and sanitary affordable housing specifically for extremely lowprogram addressed by income households. the Method of HCD will distribute NHTF Tribal target pool of funds to eligible Distribution. multifamily rental projects in California through a competitive application process, as specified in the NOFA. Describe all Eligible applicants/recipients of NHTF funds include organizations, of the criteria agencies, or other entities such as PHAs, Tribal Entities, and forthat will be profit and nonprofit entities. Recipients must: used to select applications 1) Meet the definition of a recipient under 24 C.F.R. § 93.2, and the specifically: relative

importance of these criteria.

- 1a) Make acceptable assurance they will comply with all NHTF requirements during the entire affordability period.
- 1b) Demonstrate the ability and financial capacity to undertake, comply, and manage the eligible activity.
- 1c) Demonstrate familiarity with requirements of federal, state, and any other housing programs used in conjunction with NHTF funds to ensure compliance; and
- 1d) Demonstrate experience and capacity to conduct the eligible NHTF activity in question, as evidenced by relevant history.
- 2) Have site control under 25 C.C.R. § 8303 of the project they apply to HCD for an award of NHTF funds, including but not limited to, demonstrating site control by one of the following:
 - 2a) Fee title evidenced by a current title report showing the applicant holds fee title.
 - 2b) For Tribal trust land, a TSR and an attorney's opinion regarding chain of title and current title status.
 - 2c) A leasehold interest on the project property with provisions that enable the lessee to make improvements on and encumber the property, provided that the terms and conditions of any proposed lease must permit, prior to loan closing, compliance with all program requirements, including compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8316; or
 - 2d) A leasehold estate held by a Native American Entity in federal Tribal trust lands property, or a valid sublease thereof that has been or will be approved by the Bureau of Indian Affairs.
- 3) Have resolved any open audit finding(s) for any state or federally funded housing or community development projects or programs to the satisfaction of HCD or the federal agency by which the finding was made.
- 4) Are not debarred or suspended from participation in federal or state housing or community development projects or programs.

5) Cities, counties, and local public housing authorities must comply with the submittal requirements of cost principles and audit requirements at 2 C.F.R. Part 200.

OTC applications must meet the minimum requirements specified in the NOFA, and funding will be made available on a first-come-first serve basis.

Competitive applications will initially be reviewed for meeting the minimum requirements in the NOFA. Applications that pass minimum requirements will then be rated and ranked according to the selection criteria outlined in the NOFA. In the event of a tie amongst applications, HCD will assign a higher rank to applications with a greater readiness to proceed with their project's milestones. If any tied applications have equal readiness to proceed with their project's milestones, then HCD will assign a higher rank to the applications that have secured all written financial commitments for its project's funding. If any tied applications have equal readiness to proceed with their project's milestones and have secured an equal amount of firm written financial commitments for their projects' funding, then HCD must assign a higher rank to any of the applications with projects providing greater percentage of units targeting households at or below 30 percent of AMI.

Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

NHTF funding will be available to all jurisdictions in California, including Native American Lands. In the combined FY24-FY25 NHTF NOFA, in order to protect the existing NHTF investments made from previous annual allocations and avoid having to return any funds to HUD due to not being able to meet the two-year commitment and five-year expenditure deadlines, HCD will have an OTC pool of funds for projects previously awarded with FY21 NHTF/HHC funds that need additional gap financing due to cost increases and lack of securing anticipated funding sources when applying and awarding FY21 NHTF/HHC funds. If any NHTF funds remain after providing additional funding to the FY21 NHTF/HHC projects, HCD will have two funding targets:

1) Twenty percent of the remaining funds for projects located in rural areas, as defined by §50199.21 of the California Health and Safety Code (HSC); and

2) Twenty percent of the remaining funds for projects developed by, or in partnership with, Native American Entities, as defined below:

"Native American Entity" means an "Indian Tribe" or a "Tribally Designated Housing Entity" that is any of the following:

- a) Applicant meets the definition of Indian Tribe under Section 4103(13)(B) of Title 25 of the United States Code.
- b) Applicant meets the definition of Tribally Designated Housing Entity under 25 USC 4103(22); or
- c) If applicant is not a federally recognized Tribe as identified above, applicant is either:
 - (1) Listed in the Bureau of Indian Affairs Office of Federal Acknowledgment Petitioner List, pursuant to 25 C.F.R. part 83.1, and has formed and controls a special purpose entity in compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8313.2; or
 - (2) An Indian Tribe located in California that is on the contact list maintained by the Native American Heritage Commission for the purposes of consultation pursuant to GC Section 65352.3, and that has formed and controls a special purpose entity in compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8313.2.

For calculation purposes, applications for the 20 percent Native American Entities target will not be counted towards the 20 percent rural areas target, even if the project is located in a rural area, unless the funds for the Native American Entities target is oversubscribed, in which case Native American Entity projects located in rural areas will be counted towards the rural areas target.

If the funds for the rural areas target are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated to the Native American Entities target. If the funds for the Native American Entities target are not fully used (including any carry-over funds from the rural areas target and general pool of funds), unused funds will be re-allocated to the general pool of NHTF program funds.

If the funds for the Native American Entities target are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated for the rural areas target. If the funds for the rural areas target are not fully used

(including any carry-over from the Native American Entities target and general pool of funds), unused funds will be re-allocated to the general pool of NHTF program funds.

If funds for the general pool of NHTF program funds are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated to the rural areas target first, and Native American Entities target second. After awarding projects in each target funding allotment, the non-awarded project applications of the respective target will compete in the general pool of funds. HCD will fund at least one project in each target.

Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.

NHTF funding for the Native American Entities target will be awarded on a competitive basis through a NOFA. HCD may issue more than one NOFA during a funding cycle. The NOFA shall specify the maximum amount of project funds available, including whether funds have been targeted for a specific purpose, any restrictions on uses of funds, general terms and conditions of funding allocations, threshold requirements, timeframe for submittal of applications, application requirements, and rating metrics.

An applicant must electronically submit its application in a format made available by HCD that requests the information required by the NHTF guidelines.

An applicant must submit its application by the deadline specified in the NOFA.

Application requirements include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Project narrative/details, construction scope of work, and financing.
- Detailed information of the applicant adequate to determine the experience of the applicant with other federal, state, or local housing or community development programs.
- Site information.
- Property management plan.
- Resident services plan.

- Supportive services plan (for permanent supportive housing developments).
- Environmental provisions documentation.
- Consultants/third party reports (i.e., appraisal, market study, and physical needs assessments).
- Relocation plan, if applicable.

What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?

The expected outcome measure is the increase in supply of affordable rental housing by providing NHTF assistance to units for tenants at or below 30 percent of AMI or below the poverty line; whichever is greater.

The charts below summarize an anticipated \$50 million FY24 and \$50 million FY25 allocations available for project financing, as well as the anticipated production of units. Details with respect to the FY24-FY25 calculations follow the charts.

FY24-FY25 NOFA

Fiscal Year	Over- The- Counter (million)	Rural Area Target (million)	Tribal Target (million)	General Pool (million)
FY24	\$50	\$0	\$0	\$0
FY25	\$22	\$5.6	\$5.6	\$16.8
Subtotal Amount	\$72	\$5.6	\$5.6	\$16.8
Aggregate	\$100 million			

Anticipated Unit Production

Year The- Area	Tribal Target (units)	General Pool (units)
----------------	-----------------------------	-------------------------

FY24	168	0	0	0
FY25	74	23	19	56
Subtotal Amount	242	23	19	56
Aggregate	340 Units			

To date, HCD is reviewing applications received for the combined \$172 million NHTF NOFA: FY22 (\$116 million) and FY23 (\$56 million); therefore, projections for the \$100 million NHTF NOFA: FY24 (\$50 million) and FY25 (\$50 million) are based on the per unit assistance provided with the FY20-FY21 NHTF general allocation fund. Approximately 168 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using the FY24 OTC allocation fund. Given HCD does not anticipate any FY24 funding available for the two targets, HCD will include an anticipated \$50 million in FY25 funding for OTC, the two targets and general pool of funds in the upcoming NOFA.

For the FY25, the same assumptions are based on the per unit assistance provided with the FY20-FY21 NHTF general allocation fund: approximately 74 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using approximately \$22 million of the FY25 OTC allocation fund.

Based on the same assumptions for FY25, approximately \$5.6 million of the \$50 million will be in the rural area target and approximately 23 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using the FY25 rural area target fund.

Continuing the same assumptions for FY25, approximately \$5.6 million of the \$50 million will be in the Tribal target, and approximately 19 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using FY25 Tribal target fund.

	milli app perc	cluding the same assumptions for FY25, approximately \$16.8 on of the \$50 million will be in the general pool of funds, and roximately 56 units for households with incomes at or below 30 cent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will created using FY25 general pool of funds.
4	State Program Name:	Housing Trust Fund (HTF) / National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF) General Pool of Funds (Competitive)
	Funding Sources:	HTF
	_	The NHTF program is a federal formula grant that provides annual allocations to states to increase and preserve the supply of decent, safe, and sanitary affordable housing specifically for extremely low-income households. HCD will distribute NHTF general pool of funds to eligible multifamily rental projects in California through a competitive application process, as specified in the NOFA.

the relative importance of these criteria.

- 1) Meet the definition of a recipient, under 24 C.F.R. § 93.2, specifically:
 - 1a) Make acceptable assurance they will comply with all NHTF requirements during the entire affordability period.
 - 1b) Demonstrate the ability and financial capacity to undertake, comply, and manage the eligible activity.
 - 1c) Demonstrate familiarity with requirements of federal, state, and any other housing programs used in conjunction with NHTF funds to ensure compliance; and
 - 1d) Demonstrate experience and capacity to conduct the eligible NHTF activity in question as evidenced by relevant history.
- 2) Have site control, under 25 C.C.R. § 8303, of the project they apply to HCD for an award of NHTF funds, including but not limited to, demonstrating site control by one of the following:
 - 2a) Fee title evidenced by a current title report showing the applicant holds fee title.
 - 2b) For Tribal trust land, a TSR and an attorney's opinion regarding chain of title and current title status.
 - 2c) A leasehold interest on the project property with provisions that enable the lessee to make improvements on and encumber the property, provided that the terms and conditions of any proposed lease must permit, prior to loan closing, compliance with all program requirements, including compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8316; or
 - 2d) A leasehold estate held by a Native American Entity in federal Tribal trust lands property, or a valid sublease thereof that has been or will be approved by the Bureau of Indian Affairs.
- 3) Have resolved any open audit finding(s) for any state or federally funded housing or community development

- projects or programs to the satisfaction of HCD or the federal agency by which the finding was made.
- 4) Are not debarred or suspended from participation in federal or state housing or community development projects or programs.
- 5) Cities, counties, and local public housing authorities must comply with the submittal requirements of cost principles and audit requirements at 2 C.F.R. Part 200.

OTC applications must meet the minimum requirements specified in the NOFA, and funding will be made available on a first-come-first serve basis.

Competitive applications will initially be reviewed for meeting the minimum requirements in the NOFA. Applications that pass minimum requirements will then be rated and ranked according to the selection criteria outlined in the NOFA. In the event of a tie amongst applications, HCD will assign a higher rank to applications with a greater readiness to proceed with their project's milestones. If any tied applications have equal readiness to proceed with their project's milestones, then HCD will assign a higher rank to the applications that have secured all written financial commitments for its project's funding. If any tied applications have equal readiness to proceed with their project's milestones and have secured an equal amount of firm written financial commitments for their projects' funding, then HCD must assign a higher rank to any of the applications with projects providing greater percentage of units targeting households at or below 30 percent of AMI.

Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

NHTF funding will be available to all jurisdictions in California, including Native American Lands. In the combined FY24-FY25 NHTF NOFA, in order to protect the existing NHTF investments made from previous annual allocations and avoid having to return any funds to HUD due to not being able to meet the two-year commitment and five-year expenditure deadlines, HCD will have an OTC pool of funds for projects previously awarded with FY21 NHTF/HHC funds that need additional gap financing due to cost increases and lack of securing anticipated funding sources when applying and awarding FY21 NHTF/HHC funds.

If any NHTF funds remain after providing additional funding to the FY21 NHTF/HHC projects, HCD will have two funding targets:

- 1) Twenty percent of the remaining funds for projects located in rural areas, as defined by §50199.21 of the California Health and Safety Code (HSC); and
- 2) Twenty percent of the remaining funds for projects developed by, or in partnership with, Native American Entities, as defined below:

"Native American Entity" means an "Indian Tribe" or a "Tribally Designated Housing Entity" that is any of the following:

- a) Applicant meets the definition of Indian Tribe under Section 4103(13)(B) of Title 25 of the United States Code.
- b) Applicant meets the definition of Tribally Designated Housing Entity under 25 USC 4103(22); or
- c) If applicant is not a federally recognized Tribe as identified above, applicant is either:
 - (1) Listed in the Bureau of Indian Affairs Office of Federal Acknowledgment Petitioner List, pursuant to 25 C.F.R. part 83.1, and has formed and controls a special purpose entity in compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8313.2; or
 - (2) An Indian Tribe located in California that is on the contact list maintained by the Native American Heritage Commission for the purposes of consultation pursuant to GC Section 65352.3, and that has formed and controls a special purpose entity in compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8313.2.

For calculation purposes, applications for the 20 percent Native American Entities target will not be counted towards the 20 percent rural areas target, even if the project is located in a rural area, unless the funds for the Native American Entities target is over-subscribed, in which case Native American Entity projects located in rural areas will be counted towards the rural areas target.

If the funds for the rural areas target are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated to the Native American Entities target. If the funds for the Native American Entities target are not fully used (including any carry-over funds from the rural areas target and general pool of funds), unused funds will be re-allocated to the general pool of NHTF program funds.

If the funds for the Native American Entities target are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated for the rural areas target. If the funds for the rural areas target are not fully used (including any carry-over from the Native American Entities target and general pool of funds), unused funds will be re-allocated to the general pool of NHTF program funds.

If funds for the general pool of NHTF program funds are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated to the rural areas target first, and Native American Entities target second. After awarding projects in each target funding allotment, the non-awarded project applications of the respective target will compete in the general pool of funds. HCD will fund at least one project in each target.

Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.

NHTF funding for the general pool of funds will be awarded on a competitive basis through a NOFA. HCD may issue more than one NOFA during a funding cycle. The NOFA shall specify the maximum amount of project funds available, including whether funds have been targeted for a specific purpose, any restrictions on uses of funds, general terms and conditions of funding allocations, threshold requirements, timeframe for submittal of applications, application requirements, and rating metrics.

An applicant must electronically submit its application in a format made available by HCD that requests the information required by the NHTF guidelines.

An applicant must submit its application by the deadline specified in the NOFA.

Application requirements include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Project narrative/details, construction scope of work, and financing.
- Detailed information of the applicant adequate to determine the experience of the applicant with other federal, state, or local housing or community development programs.
- Site information.
- Property management plan.
- Resident services plan.
- Supportive services plan (for permanent supportive housing developments).
- Environmental provisions documentation.
- Consultants/third party reports (i.e., appraisal, market study and physical needs assessments).
- Relocation plan, if applicable.

What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?

The expected outcome measure is the increase in supply of affordable rental housing by providing NHTF assistance to units for tenants at or below 30 percent of AMI or below the poverty line, whichever is greater.

The charts below summarize an anticipated \$50 million in FY24 and \$50 million in FY25 allocations made available for project financing, as well as the anticipated production of units. Details with respect to the FY24-FY25 calculations follow the charts:

FY24-FY25 NOFA

Fiscal Year	Over- The- Counter (million)	Rural Area Target (million)	Tribal Target (million)	General Pool (million)
FY24	\$50	\$0	\$0	\$0
FY25	\$22	\$5.6	\$5.6	\$16.8

Subtotal Amount	\$72	\$5.6	\$5.6	\$16.8
Aggregate		\$100	million	

Anticipated Unit Production

Fiscal Year	Over- The- Counter (units)	Rural Area Target (units)	Tribal Target (units)	General Pool (units)
FY24	168	0	0	0
FY25	74	23	19	56
Subtotal Amount	242	23	19	56
Aggregate	340 Units			

To date, HCD is reviewing applications received for the combined \$172 million NHTF NOFA: FY22 (\$116 million) and FY23 (\$56 million); therefore, projections for the \$100 million NHTF NOFA: FY24 (\$50 million) and FY25 (\$50 million) are based on the per unit assistance provided with the FY20-FY21 NHTF general allocation fund. Approximately 168 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using the FY24 OTC allocation fund. Given HCD does not anticipate any FY24 funding available for the two targets, HCD will include an anticipated \$50 million in FY25 funding for OTC, the two targets and general pool of funds in the upcoming NOFA.

For the FY25, the same assumptions are based on the per unit assistance provided with the FY20-FY21 NHTF general allocation fund: approximately 74 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using approximately \$22 million of the FY25 OTC allocation fund.

Based on the same assumptions for FY25, approximately \$5.6 million of the \$50 million will be in the rural area target and approximately 23 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using the FY25 rural area target fund.

Continuing the same assumptions for FY25, approximately \$5.6 million of the \$50 million will be in the Tribal target, and approximately 19 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using FY25 Tribal target fund.

Concluding the same assumptions for FY25, approximately \$16.8 million of the \$50 million will be in the general pool of funds, and approximately 56 units for households with incomes at or below 30 percent of AMI (or below the poverty line, whichever is greater) will be created using FY25 general pool of funds.

CDBG-CV Program and ESG-CV Program

The MOD for the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act (CV) Community Development Block Grant (CDBG-CV) program and the CARES Act Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG-CV) program is described in the 2019-2020 AAP Amendment, labeled CARES Act, found here:

<u>Plans & Reports | California Department of Housing and Community Development</u> (Federal Plans and Reports)

CDBG-DR Program

The MOD for the Community Development Block Grant-Disaster Recovery (CDBG-DR) program is described in the CDBG-DR Action Plan. Please see HCD's webpage for that program's Action Plan: Action Plans and Federal Register Notices (FRNs) | California Department of Housing and Community Development

CDBG-NDR Program

The MOD for the Community Development Block Grant-National Disaster Resilience Competition (CDBG-NDR) program is described in the CDBG-NDRAction Plan. Please see HCD's webpage for that program's Action Plan: National Disaster Resilience Competition | California Department of Housing and Community Development.

AP-35 Projects - (Optional)

Introduction

The following projects address the five strategic goals outlined in section AP-20 (Annual Goals and Objectives):

#	Project Name
1	Increase Housing Affordability
2	Addressing and Preventing Homelessness
3	Economic Development
4	Maintain or Improve Public Facilities and Infrastructure
5	Maintain or Improve Access to Public Services
6	State Operations
7	2024 CDBG General Admin Assistance

Table 7 - Project Information

Describe the reasons for allocation priorities and any obstacles to addressing underserved needs.

For the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) program, state statute requires that at least 51 percent of all available funds be allocated for applications to fund housing and housing-related activities (housing-related includes public improvements and public facilities in support of construction of new housing activities).

As with the Economic Development (ED) allocation for CDBG, if the demand for housing funds in a given Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) cycle is not sufficient, the balance of funds reverts to the general pool of funds to be awarded to other eligible projects and programs. In addition to allocations and funding level criteria described above, the California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) will monitor general administration expenditures to ensure compliance with the federal expenditure cap rate and ensure a minimum expenditure rate on activities meeting the national objective of benefitting at least 70 percent of low and moderate-income individuals in compliance with the federal regulation. The HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME) funding allocation priorities are based on demand by program applicants for categories of activities.

For allocation priorities of the CDBG-Disaster Recovery (DR) program, please see HCD's webpage for that program's Action Plan: <u>Action Plans and Federal Register</u> Notices (FRNs) | California Department of Housing and Community Development.

AP-38 Project Summary

Project Summary Information

1	Project Name	Increase Housing Affordability
	Target Area	Statewide
	Goals Supported	Increase Housing Affordability
	Needs Addressed	Improved Access to Affordable Housing
	Funding	CDBG: \$14,508,235 HOME: \$153,900,000 HTF: \$50,000,000
	Description	Address the high cost of housing among extremely low-income, low-income, and moderate-income households by making available and preserving more affordable housing options.
	Target Date	6/30/2025
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	660 families of extremely low-, low-, and moderate-income
	Location Description	
	Planned Activities	Multifamily Rental and New Construction, Homebuyer Assistance, Homeowner Rehabilitation

2	Project Name	Addressing and Preventing Homelessness
	Target Area	Statewide
	Goals Supported	Addressing and Preventing Homelessness
	Needs Addressed	Homelessness Prevention and Assistance
	Funding	CDBG: \$4,145,210 HOPWA: \$7,553,036 HOME: \$17,100,000 ESG:
		\$12,265,000
	Description	Addressing the increasing number of individuals and families experiencing homelessness by aiding households currently experiencing homelessness and those at imminent risk of entering homelessness.
	Target Date	6/30/2025
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	3,200 households experiencing homelessness. 19,770 persons experiencing homelessness.
	Location Description	
	Planned Activities	Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance, Transportation, Permanent Housing Placement, Housing Information Services, Case Management, and Tenant-Based Rental Assistance

3	Project Name	Economic Development
	Target Area	Statewide
	Goals Supported	Economic Development
	Needs Addressed	Increase Economic Development Opportunities
	Funding	CDBG: \$12,435,630
	Description	Provide an economic catalyst to areas in need of economic development, particularly in the rural areas, with the goal of increasing economic opportunities and outcomes to low- and moderate-income individuals.
	Target Date	6/30/2025
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	360 jobs created or retained. 40 businesses assisted.
	Location Description	
	Planned Activities	Acquisition, Administration and Planning, Economic Development

4	Project Name	Maintain or Improve Public Facilities and Infrastructure
	Target Area	Statewide
	Goals Supported	Maintain or Improve Public Facilities and Infrastructure
	Needs Addressed	Neighborhood Stability and Sustainability
	Funding	CDBG: \$2,072,605
	Description	Provide support for public facilities and infrastructure, particularly in rural areas, with the goal of supporting low-to moderate-income households in these communities.
	Target Date	6/30/2025
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	Other than low- and moderate-income Housing Benefit: 40,500 Assisted For low- and moderate-income Housing Benefit: 100 Households Assisted
	Location Description	
	Planned Activities	Acquisition, Administration and Planning, Economic Development, Housing, Public Improvements, Public Services

5	Project Name	Maintain or Improve Access to Public Services
	Target Area	Statewide
	Goals Supported	Maintain or Improve Access to Public Services
	Needs Addressed	Community-Based Public Service
	Funding	CDBG: \$6,217,815
	Description	Provide support for public services, particularly in rural areas, with the goal of supporting low- and moderate-income households in these communities.
	Target Date	6/30/2025
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	Other than low- and moderate-income Housing Benefit:118,800 Persons Assisted For low- and moderate-income Housing Benefit: 100 Households Assisted
	Location Description	
	Planned Activities	Acquisition, Administration and Planning, Economic Development, Housing, Public Improvements, Public Services

6	Project Name	State Operations
	Target Area	Statewide
	Goals Supported	Increase Housing Affordability Addressing and Preventing Homelessness Economic Development Maintain or Improve Public Facilities and Infrastructure Maintain or Improve Access to Public Services
	Needs Addressed	Improved Access to Affordable Housing Homelessness Prevention and Assistance Neighborhood Stability and Sustainability Community-Based Public Services Increased Economic Development Opportunities
	Funding	CDBG: \$1,450,000
	Description	State Operations for the 2024 CDBG program for the State of California. This will include program administration and providing technical assistance to grantees. There is no corresponding national objective for State Operations, though these efforts support the successful completion of all other projects and activities.
	Target Date	6/30/2025
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	
	Location Description	
	Planned Activities	State Operations

7	Project Name	2024 CDBG General Administrative Assistance
	Target Area	
	Goals Supported	Increase Housing Affordability Addressing and Preventing Homelessness Economic Development Maintain or Improve Public Facilities and Infrastructure Maintain or Improve Access to Public Services
	Needs Addressed	Improved access to Affordable Housing Homelessness Prevention and Assistance Neighborhood Stability and Sustainability Community-Based Public Services Increased Economic Development Opportunities Disaster Recovery and Climate Resilience
	Funding	CDBG: \$2,097,900
	Description	General Administrative Assistance for CDBG
	Target Date	6/30/2025
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	
	Location Description	
	Planned Activities	Local General Administration of CDBG Programs

AP-40 Section 108 Loan Guarantee – 91.320(k)(1)(ii)

Will the state help non-entitlement units of general local government to apply for Section 108 loan funds?

No.

Available Grant Amounts

The California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) has considered Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Economic Development (ED) projects for Section 108 funding. However, large-scale projects that would support the federal Section 108 funding have not been identified at this time.

Acceptance process of applications

There are none currently. The state has not historically operated a Section 108 program.

AP-45 Community Revitalization Strategies – 91.320(k)(1)(ii)

Will the state allow units of general local government to carry out community revitalization strategies?

No.

State's Process and Criteria for approving local government revitalization strategies

Not applicable. The state Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) program does not currently have a Community Revitalization Strategies (CRS) program. CDBG program participants and stakeholders prefer individual activities in specific areas of greatest need.

AP-48 Method of Distribution for Colonias Set-Aside – 91.320(d)&(k)

Introduction

Colonias are jurisdictions along the U.S. and Mexico border that frequently experience advanced needs for housing, water, and sewer challenges.

Colonia programs, projects, and service applications should align to the specific needs of Colonias, with a focus on housing, access to potable water, and sewer improvements. To support this focus, the Colonia set-aside is allocated to the community development component of the 2024 Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA). Economic Development (ED) and public services applications will not be eligible through the Colonia allocation, though jurisdictions in which Colonias are located may apply for ED activities from the ED set-aside and the general Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) allocation, in addition to a Colonia activity application. The Colonia applications are subject to the same Method of Distribution (MOD) identified in the CDBG MOD.

Distribution Methods

1	State Program Name:	CDBG Colonias Set-Aside	
	Funding Sources:	CDBG	
	Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	The National Affordable Housing Act of 1990 established allocations to support Colonias in addressing deficiencies in housing, access to potable water, and sewer improvements. The new CDBG guidelines allow for up to ten percent of CDBG funding to be set aside for Colonia applications, which aligns with federal regulations. This allows for the CDBG program to be responsive in the event additional funding needs to be made available for the Colonias. Typically, the State of California has met the federal requirement for the Colonia allocation by setting aside five percent of CDBG funding for Colonia applications. The state plans to continue to use the five percent set-aside for Fiscal Year 2024-2025 (FY24).	
	Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications and the	The criteria for the Colonia set-aside applications are the same as the criteria for the competitive and Over-the-Counter (OTC)	

relative importance of these criteria.	CDBG applications, except that the Colonias set-aside may not be used for public services activities. Competitive application criteria will focus on need, readiness, capacity, and past performance. For specific details about the criteria, see the CDBG competitive and OTC MODs. The Colonia set-aside will not be eligible for ED or public services activities, though Colonia jurisdictions may apply for Colonia eligible activities in addition to general CDBG programs, services, planning, and projects.
If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other state publications describe the application criteria? (CDBG only)	Applicants will have access to a unique application form. For details on the competitive and OTC processes, please see the CDBG MOD. For FY24, only the Colonias in Imperial County are eligible for the Colonias set-aside through the state CDBG program.
Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.	Pursuant to state CDBG guidelines, funding allocations are based on demand once state administration funding amounts and state and federal allocated amounts have been accounted for. The allocation for Colonias is determined based on a five percent set-aside for FY24. The Colonias set-aside is pulled from the community development funds and may be used for programs and projects that support housing, access to potable water, and sewer improvements The Colonias set-aside may not be used for public services activities. Applications for activities from the Colonias set-aside may be made in addition to applications for the general CDBG activities identified in the CDBG allocation among funding categories.
Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.	All applications must meet federal and state thresholds and overlays to be eligible for funding. Please see the CDBG MOD for the

CDBG threshold and overlays. The Colonia set-aside is subject to the same thresholds and overlays as the other set-asides and allocations in the state CDBG program.

Grant size limits: The following grant limits apply to the Colonia set-aside only:

The FY24 NOFA maximum application limit for Colonia funding will be five percent of the CDBG allocation. Colonia applicants may apply for the full amount of set-aside for an eligible project. Grant size limits will be in the applicable NOFA and may change as the size of the CDBG allocation changes.

What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?

The California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) expects to use CDBG funding to support public infrastructure for water and sewer improvements in the Colonias, as well as improve housing quality in owner- and renter-occupied units. HCD expects to leverage the Colonia allocation with other CDBG funding, as Imperial County has been a regular applicant for multiple CDBG-funded projects.

Increase housing affordability (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Housing Units Added)

Addressing and preventing homelessness (Goal Outcome Indicators: Households Assisted, Persons Assisted)

Economic Development (Goal Outcome Indicators: Jobs Created/Retained, Businesses Assisted, Persons Assisted)

Maintain or improve access to public services (Goal Outcome Indicators: Area Benefit (total people assisted), Persons Assisted)

AP-50 Geographic Distribution – 91.320(f)

Description of the geographic areas of the state (including areas of low-income and minority concentration) where assistance will be directed:

For most programs, assistance is made available to all regions of the state, subject to program eligibility rules. Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) and HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME) funding is available to non-entitlement jurisdictions, which are smaller cities and counties in rural areas of the state. Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG), Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA), and National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF) program awards are made statewide. Changes in CDBG- and HOME-eligible jurisdictions may occur annually if jurisdictions join or withdraw from a CDBG Urban County Agreement or a HOME consortium. See AP-30 for each program's current Method of Distribution (MOD) that sets forth allocation methods and applicant rating criteria that may directly or indirectly impact the geographic distribution of program funds.

In each Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA), the California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) will consider different approaches to an equitable and strategic distribution of funds through geographic targeting. These approaches may include rural set-asides, set-asides for Tribal communities, minimum allocations by geographic region, incentives for activities in areas providing access to opportunity, and incentives for investment in disadvantaged communities. HCD will continue to focus on expanding its activities in Tribal communities through the relationship-building and technical assistance outreach described in AP-10 and other activities to develop funding relationships with Tribal Nations.

<u>HOPWA</u>: Pursuant to eligibility requirements for HOPWA formula awards, changes in HOPWA-eligible jurisdictions may occur if a Metropolitan Service Area (MSA) reaches more than 500,000 in population and has more than 2,000 persons living with HIV or AIDS annually. Eligible MSAs (EMSAs) receive approximately \$36 million annually in HOPWA funds directly from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). State HOPWA currently funds non-eligible MSAs only unless there is a compelling reason to assume oversight of a particular EMSA's funding for a limited period.

Geographic Distribution

Target Area	Percentage of Funds		
Statewide	100%		

Table 9 - Geographic Distribution

Rationale for the priorities for allocating investments geographically

The state has no geographic target areas for allocation.

Affordable Housing

AP-55 Affordable Housing – 24 CFR 91.320(g)

Introduction

According to the California Housing Partnership, California has more than tripled the number of new affordable homes funded in the past four years. Unfortunately, housing costs continue to rise in the state, and renters need to earn 2.9 times the state minimum wage – the equivalent of three full-time jobs – to afford the average market rate rent for a two-bedroom apartment (see HNR_CA_CHPC-Master2023-FINAL.pdf). The number of California households with worst-case housing needs, defined as low-income households paying more than half of their incomes on rent, living in seriously substandard housing (which refers to units having one or more serious physical problems related to heating, plumbing, and electrical systems or maintenance), who are experiencing homelessness or who have been involuntarily displaced has been increasing in tandem with rising housing costs.

The California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) leads in the State of California's response to the state housing crisis. Since 2018, HCD has released \$14.3 billion in funding to develop multifamily housing, of which \$12.8 billion has been awarded to date. These investments have resulted in 54,841 new homes, either constructed, or in the pipeline, providing housing to approximately 125,000 Californians. HCD's funded portfolio comprises around 91,000 units, which will provide affordable housing to an estimated 1.79 million individuals over the lifespan of these projects.

California's ongoing investments in affordable housing leverage federal funding from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), maximizing the impact of valuable federal resources. For instance, many affordable development proposals receive a mix of funds – both federal and state – to achieve financial feasibility. The below table lists state-funded affordable housing development programs and production rates. Many of these programs are described in more detail in AP-65. All programs currently prioritize unhoused individuals and at-risk populations.

Programs (2018 - Current)	Projects and Units by Status					Totals		
	Awarded Und Constr	der	Under Construction		Complete			
	Projects	Units	Projects	Units	Projects	Units	Projects	Units ^[1]
ACC ^[2]	34	3,120	24	1,967	0	0	58	5,087
AHSC ^[3]	69	2,250	96	2,935	33	2,503	198	7,688
FWHG ^[4]	15	583	24	1,405	0	0	39	1,988
HOME ^[5]	4	54	8	156	27	628	39	838
Homekey ^[6]	5	89	121	7,270	84	5,256	210	12,615
IIG ^[7]	62	6,428	50	1,151	15	316	127	7,895
MHP ^[8]	15	1,146	49	2,679	2	112	66	3,937
NPLH ^[9]	136	2,759	73	3,060	30	531	239	6,350
TOD ^[10]	6	381	14	1,073	1	58	21	1,512
VHHP ^[11]	12	251	16	779	7	366	35	1,396
MFSN ^[12]	72	6,373	0	0	0	0	72	6,373

Total Units: To avoid double counting of units that receive multiple sources of funding, units are associated with the program for which the development most recently received funding. For example, for a development receiving Affordable Housing and Sustainable Communities (AHSC) and Accelerator (ACC) funding, the units are attributed to ACC, as that is the most recent award. Unit counts represent minimum number of units produced by these programs, which may grow over time as additional funds are awarded.

ACC: The ACC program funded multiple developments that had past HCD awards in other programs on this list, including AHSC, Farmworker Housing Grant (FWHG), Infill Infrastructure Grant (IIG), Multifamily Housing Program (MHP), No Place Like Home (NPLH), Transit-Oriented Development (TOD), and Veterans Housing and Homelessness Prevention Program (VHHP). As a result, the production from some of those programs is captured in this row, leading to lower figures in the individual programmatic rows.

^{[3] &}lt;u>AHSC:</u> Some additional AHSC production is captured in the ACC row. This is done to ensure data is not duplicated and that the overall production data is accurate.

- [4] <u>FWHG:</u> Some additional FWHG production is captured in the ACC row. This is done to ensure data is not duplicated and that the overall production data is accurate.
- ^{[5} <u>HOME:</u> Units may be represented in more than one program in the table resulting in a duplication of units. As a result, these are not reflected in the "All Programs" totals.
- [6] <u>Homekey:</u> Total Units slightly lower than in the Homekey section of this document, due to units sometimes being combined during rehabilitation.
- [7] <u>IIG:</u> Some additional IIG production is captured in the ACC row. This is done to ensure data is not duplicated and that the overall production data is accurate.
- [8] MHP: Some additional MHP production is captured in the ACC row. This is done to ensure data is not duplicated and that the overall production data is accurate.
- [9] <u>NPLH:</u> Some additional NPLH production is captured in the ACC row. This is done to ensure data is not duplicated and that the overall production data is accurate.
- [10] <u>TOD:</u> Some additional TOD production is captured in the ACC row. This is done to ensure data is not duplicated and that the overall production data is accurate.
- [11] <u>VHHP:</u> Some additional VHHP production is captured in the ACC row. This is done to ensure data is not duplicated and that the overall production data is accurate.
- Multifamily Finance Super NOFA (MFSN): This NOFA includes the following programs: MHP, IIG, VHHP, and FWHG.

Housing costs for unregulated and market rate housing continue to rise precipitously, resulting from decades of underproduction. As is the case nationally, wage growth in California lags behind housing cost escalation, and as a result, California is currently experiencing a crisis among cost-burdened households of housing insecurity and homelessness. HCD will continue to direct newly available funding (from HUD and the State of California) towards this most vulnerable population.

One Year Goals for Affordable Housing – by Support Requirement and Support Type:

One Year Goals for the Number of Households to be Supported		
Homeless	3,300	
Non-Homeless	786	
Special-Needs	610	
Total	4,696	

Table 10 - One Year Goals for Affordable Housing by Support Requirement

Type of Affordable Housing Assistance		
Rental Assistance	3,885	
The Production of New Units	480	
Rehabilitation of Existing Units	191	
Acquisition of Existing Units	140	
Total	4,696	

Table 11 - One Year Goals for Affordable Housing by Support Type

Discussion

The state plans to provide 4,696 households with federally funded assistance to obtain or maintain affordable housing. This includes supporting 3,300 households experiencing homelessness in the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG), HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME), and Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) program, supporting 610 households with special needs in the Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) program, and supporting 786 households not experiencing homelessness within the CDBG, HOME, and National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF) programs. This assistance will vary in type depending on the program and household needs.

The state plans to provide 3,885 households with short-term rental assistance and other forms of housing-related financial assistance within the HOPWA, ESG, and HOME programs, provide 480 households with new affordable units in the CDBG, HOME, and NHTF programs, provide 191 households with rehabilitated affordable units in the CDBG, HOME, and NHTF programs, and provide 140 households with homebuyer assistance in the CDBG and HOME programs.

AP-60 Public Housing - 24 CFR 91.320(j)

Introduction

The California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) does not own or operate public housing in the State of California. Public housing is administered directly through local Public Housing Authorities (PHAs). Pursuant to the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development's (HUD) requirements, PHAs are also not eligible to apply directly for funds from the following programs: Community Development Block Grant (CDBG), HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME), National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF), Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG), and Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA). However, PHAs in eligible jurisdictions can work with eligible applicants to plan for the use of program funds to assist low-income tenants in their communities.

Actions planned during the next year to address the needs to public housing

PHAs in jurisdictions eligible to apply for federally funded state programs may seek funds for eligible activities through their city or county application development process. For a list of California PHAs, see:

PHA Contact Information - HUD | HUD.gov / U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD)

Actions to encourage public housing residents to become more involved in management and participate in homeownership

Since HCD does not administer PHA funds or have any oversight over PHA tenants, it has no actions directed specifically to public housing residents.

If the PHA is designated as troubled, describe the manner in which financial assistance will be provided or other assistance

There are currently no PHAs designated as "troubled" in the state's CDBG nonentitlement areas.

AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities – 91.320(h)

Introduction

The California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) addresses and prevents homelessness through over a dozen state-funded housing programs and will continue to address the requirements in 24 CFR Section 91.320(h) by using funding for the Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) and Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) programs, alongside state-funded programs.

The ESG program currently has over 100 active contracts with local entities. ESG grants can be used to (1) engage individuals and families experiencing unsheltered homelessness, (2) rapidly re-house individuals and families experiencing homelessness, (3) help operate and provide essential services in emergency shelters (including required intake data collection), and (4) prevent at-risk individuals and families from entering homelessness. CDBG funding also can be used by local jurisdictions to fund services that address and prevent homelessness.

In recognition of the current crisis of homelessness in California, state leadership aims to promote action-oriented coordination and alignment across state agencies and programs, and stronger partnerships with public and private partners in communities. To these ends, the California Interagency Council on Homelessness (Cal ICH) adopted, in the spring of 2021, an Action Plan for Preventing and Ending Homelessness in California (Homelessness Action Plan). Cal ICH's Homelessness Action Plan outlines specific steps that state agencies and departments will take to identify and support solutions to short-term and chronic homelessness. These steps are in five action areas:

- Strengthening our systems to better prevent and end homelessness in California,
- Equitably addressing the health, safety, and services needs of Californians experiencing unsheltered homelessness,
- Expanding communities' capacity to provide safe and effective sheltering and interim housing,
- Expanding and ensuring equitable access to permanent housing, and
- Preventing Californians from experiencing the crisis of homelessness.

Cal ICH approved the second annual update to the Homelessness Action Plan in September 2023 for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 (FY23) and issued its third Implementation Progress Report in November 2023 for Fiscal Year 2022-2023 (FY22).

HCD's actions in support of the Homelessness Action Plan primarily include the financial and technical support provided to local governments, Continuums of Care, Tribal Entities, affordable housing developers, and other stakeholders through the funding programs described in this section. In addition, HCD supports system-wide opportunities to improve policies and practices in state housing programs that focus on

extremely low-income households and housing for people exiting homelessness. A key goal of the Multifamily Finance Super Notice of Funding Availability (Super NOFA) — which aligned four of the largest state bond-funded affordable housing finance programs into a single application and award process — is to harmonize state policy objectives (including addressing homelessness) with HCD affordable housing program operations, and to ensure that units targeted towards households experiencing or at-risk of homelessness are developed in all HCD state-funded programs.

During the upcoming fiscal year, HCD will continue to lead and collaborate on activities through four interagency working groups on 1) State Funding & Programs, 2) Racial Equity, 3) Tailoring Strategies for Youth & Young Adults, and 4) Employment Opportunities & Outcomes. HCD will continue to be the lead department on many of the Homelessness Action Plan's implementation activities, including:

- Providing technical assistance and training opportunities, participating in listening
 or feedback sessions, adapting program guidelines and guidance, and
 implementing tribal-specific NOFAs and Tribal targets in general NOFAs to
 enhance Tribal organizations' access to state homelessness and housing
 programs and resources.
- Implementing state and federal funding to support the provision of safe, effective housing-placement focused on sheltering and interim housing models for people experiencing homelessness, with the identification of clear goals and targets for the number of shelter or interim housing opportunities to be supported through each program.
- Implementing state and federal funding to support the rehousing of people experiencing homelessness into a diverse range of housing models, including models appropriate for youth and young adults, and the development of affordable supportive housing, with the identification of clear housing goals and targets for the implementation of each program.
- Enhancing technical assistance for affordable housing providers on fair housing choice, including expanding educational efforts regarding non-discrimination based on source of income (SB 329), disability, criminal history, and other factors addressed by fair housing requirements.

The Cal ICH Homelessness Action Plan can be found on the Cal ICH website at: https://bcsh.ca.gov/calich/documents/action_plan.pdf.

The Housing Opportunities for Persons With Aids (HOPWA) program is administered by the California Department of Public Health, Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA). The CDPH/OA convenes the California Planning Group, which serves as an advisory subcommittee and identifies the most effective housing services and best practices for integrating HIV health, homelessness assistance, and housing providers.

Describe the jurisdiction's one-year goals and actions for reducing and ending homelessness including reaching out to homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs

The ESG program funds Street Outreach (SO) programs, which outreach and provide services to persons experiencing unsheltered homelessness. Eligible activities for SO programs include engagement activities, case management, emergency health and mental health services, transportation, and services for special populations, as defined in the federal regulations.

SO programs use ESG funds to provide essential services necessary to outreach to unsheltered homeless people; connect them with emergency shelter, housing, or critical services; and provide urgent, non-facility-based care to unsheltered homeless people who are unwilling or unable to access emergency shelter, housing, or an appropriate health facility. Based on past ESG applicant demand, HCD anticipates that up to five percent of the ESG awards will go toward SO activities for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 (FY23).

Addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons

The ESG program funds several Emergency Shelter (ES) programs, which provide shelter and essential services to homeless individuals and families while they seek affordable and suitable permanent housing. Essential services include, but are not limited to, case management, education, job training, childcare, and mental and medical health services. Shelter operations costs include maintenance, rent, security, equipment, utilities, and food. In FY23, HCD anticipates that 30-50 percent of its awards will go toward ES programs, based on past ESG applicant demand.

HCD's state-funded <u>Pet Assistance and Support (PAS)</u> program provides funds to homelessness services agencies to reduce barriers for those individuals' experiencing homelessness with their pets. By supporting improvements to shelters to accommodate pets, the program brings individuals into shelters who otherwise would not receive services and shelter. The PAS program awarded \$1 million to 35 awardees during FY23. As of December 2023, no NOFA release is planned for FY24.

Helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again.

The ESG program funds Rapid Re-Housing (RR) and Homeless Prevention (HP) activities, which provide short- and medium-term rental assistance and supportive services to individuals and families experiencing homelessness (RR) and those at risk of homelessness (HP), so that they can access and maintain affordable, suitable permanent housing. In FY24, HCD anticipates that approximately 40-50 percent of its awards will go towards RR and HP projects.

ESG will continue efforts begun with the ESG Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Stimulus Act (CARES Act) (ESG-CV) program to address racial disproportionality in populations experiencing homelessness and achieve equitable provision of services for Black, Native and Indigenous, Latino/a/x, Asian, Pacific Islanders, and other people of color who are disproportionately impacted by homelessness. ESG funds housing and services that are low barrier, trauma informed, culturally responsive, and implement Housing First best practices. See AP-30 for more information.

Housing Trust Fund (referred to as NHTF by HCD): HTF provides funding to affordable housing developers to preserve, rehabilitate, and construct multifamily rental developments, primarily for extremely low-income households who are at highest risk of entering homelessness. Currently, 100 percent of the funds for rental housing must benefit extremely low-income households. If the total national allocation of HTF exceeds \$1 billion, up to 25 percent of the funds may benefit very low-income households, however to date, that threshold has not been met. HCD's distribution of NHTF funding for the Housing for a Healthy California (HHC) program concluded in 2022 with awards made to projects using federal FY 2020-2021 (FY20) – FY 2021-2022 (FY22) NHTF program funding. Moving forward, HCD's approach has been to align the NHTF program as closely as possible with the federal regulations governing HTF, with a preference for projects serving people experiencing homelessness, per AB816, which amended Section 50676 of the Health and Safety Code. NHTF program guidelines were implemented last year, and approximately \$162 million from the NHTF NOFA FY22-FY2023-2024 (FY23) will be awarded during FY 2024-2025 (FY24).

HOME Investment Partnerships Program – American Rescue Plan (HOME-ARP): The HOME-ARP program also will provide affordable permanent housing opportunities to individuals and families experiencing homelessness or who are at risk of homelessness. HCD's HOME-ARP allocation of approximately \$155 million will be used to fund the development of affordable rental housing in non-entitlement areas (\$110 million) and housing plus supportive services programs (\$27 million). \$16 million of the affordable rental housing funds will be targeted towards developing affordable housing for individuals exiting correctional facilities who are at-risk of entering homelessness. HCD plans to award funds from this allocation during FY24.

HCD also administers programs that utilize state funding to help persons experiencing homelessness – especially chronically homeless individuals and families, and veterans and their families – make the transition to permanent housing. All of the large

development-focused programs listed above in AP-55 fund housing for homeless and at-risk individuals and families. In addition to these development-focused programs, HCD manages the Portfolio Reinvestment Program (PRP) and the Manufactured Housing Opportunity and Revitalization Program (MORE) program, which preserve affordable housing opportunities for people who would otherwise be at risk for homelessness. HCD also manages service-enhancing grants for homeless populations such as the Youth Transitional Housing Program (THP) and Pet Assistance and Support Program (PAS).

All of HCD's rental housing development, preservation, and services programs are integral to the state's strategy to end and prevent homelessness. These programs prioritize housing for extremely low-income and homeless households. HCD's affordable rental development and preservation programs include:

- Affordable Housing and Sustainable Communities Program (AHSC)
- Infill Infrastructure Grant Program (IIG)
- Joe Serna Jr, Farmworker Housing Grant Program (FWHG)
- Permanent Local Housing Authority (PLHA)
- Portfolio Reinvestment Program (PRP)
- Manufactured Housing Opportunity and Revitalization Program (MORE)

Beyond those named above, several programs deserve highlighting as they focus exclusively or centrally on households experiencing homelessness or at risk of homelessness. These are Homekey, the Multifamily Super NOFA (including the Multifamily Housing Program (MHP) and the Veterans Housing and Homelessness Program (VHHP)), the No Place Like Home Program (NPLH), and the Youth Transitional Housing Program (THP).

<u>Homekey:</u> Homekey was created as an opportunity for local public agencies to quickly acquire and rehabilitate properties like motels, multifamily buildings, and commercial properties, to expand housing for persons experiencing or at risk of homelessness. Since its inception in 2020 and as of the end of 2023, Homekey has awarded over \$3.2 billion to 240 projects, which will quickly and cost-effectively create 14,652 units of housing. The 240 projects are expected to serve 156,842 households (individuals and families) over the projects' affordability term.

<u>Veterans Housing and Homelessness Prevention (VHHP)</u>: In 2013, Assembly Bill 639 (AB 639) restructured the Veteran's Bond Act of 2008 to authorize \$600 million in existing bond authority to fund multifamily housing for veterans. VHHP funding can be used for the acquisition, construction, rehabilitation, and preservation of affordable multifamily housing for veterans and their families. At least 50 percent of the funds awarded shall serve veteran households with extremely low incomes. Of those units

targeted to extremely low-income veteran housing, 60 percent shall be supportive housing units. HCD has awarded approximately \$553 million in seven funding releases (including Round 1 of the Multifamily Super NOFA) and anticipates that \$47.5 million will be awarded through VHHP in FY24.

Multifamily Finance Super NOFA (MFSN) and Multifamily Housing Program (MHP): MHP is one of HCD's longest running programs and provides financing for the construction of affordable rental housing. Under the newly implemented MFSN, revised universal scoring criteria provided greater incentives to develop housing for individuals experiencing chronic homelessness and extremely low-income individuals and families. Thirty-five percent of an applicant's total score (40 points out of 113) are now based on the extent to which the project serves households at the lowest income levels (30 points) or persons experiencing homelessness (10 points). The new MFSN universal scoring criteria was applicable beyond the MHP program to all core rental development programs including FWHG, IIG, VHHP and TOD. This alignment demonstrates HCD's commitment to preventing and addressing homelessness. HCD awarded approximately \$370 million in MHP funding from the Veterans and Affordable Housing Bond Act of 2018 (Prop 1) in FY22 and anticipates that \$250 million will be awarded through MHP in FY24.

Helping low-income individuals and families avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families and those who are: being discharged from publicly funded institutions and systems of care (such as health care facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions); or receiving assistance from public or private agencies that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, or youth needs

<u>HOPWA</u>: HOPWA provides funding to help individuals who are being discharged from publicly funded health care institutions and systems of care, correctional institutions and programs, and receiving assistance from public health agencies. The HOME-ARP program, currently in development, also will prioritize projects that serve re-entry populations.

HOPWA provides Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA); short-term rent, mortgage and utility (STRMU) assistance; housing placement assistance; and supportive services to people living with HIV (PLWH) who are homeless or at risk of homelessness. In addition to homelessness prevention, HOPWA funds may be used to provide temporary shelter (emergency shelter or hotel/motel vouchers) to homeless PLWH while helping them to locate stable housing.

Homelessness prevention is an essential component of state HOPWA, as housing is increasingly identified as a strategic point of intervention to address HIV/AIDS and overlapping vulnerabilities (such as age, race, mental health, drug use, or chronic homelessness). Housing assistance and supportive services allow residents to achieve

or maintain housing stability. The National AIDS Housing Coalition reports that housing assistance has been shown to decrease health disparities while reducing overall public expense, thereby making better use of limited public resources.

In addition to the federally funded homelessness prevention activities described above, HCD administers many state-funded programs that aim to help low-income individuals and families avoid entering homelessness.

Youth Transitional Housing Program (THP): When left without support or resources, young adults aged 18 to 25 years ("transition age youth") can face huge barriers to finding safe, affordable homes. As a result, many of these youth are at extreme risk of falling into homelessness. The THP provides funding to counties for child welfare services agencies to help young adults aged 18 to 25 years find and maintain housing, with priority given to those formerly in the foster care or probation systems. Authorized by Senate Bill (SB) 80 (2019), THP allocates approximately \$8 million annually in grants to counties, based on each county's percentage of the total statewide number of young adults, aged 18 to 25 years, in foster care.

No Place Like Home (NPLH): The NPLH program provides development financing, including capitalized operating subsidy reserves, for rental housing serving extremely low-income individuals, including children and youth, who are experiencing homelessness or who are at risk of chronic homelessness, and who are in need of mental health services. "Persons at risk of chronic homelessness" includes persons discharged from various institutional settings. Under the program, counties are required to provide mental health services and to coordinate the provision of or referral to other services that NPLH tenants may need including, but not limited to, health, social services, employment, and education. HCD does not plan to release a NOFA for the NPLH program during FY24 but will continue to monitor the development and operation of NPLH-funded housing.

Discussion

In addition to the work described above, the state broadly supports efforts to reach and serve persons experiencing unsheltered homelessness, to permanently house individuals and families experiencing homelessness, and to prevent those at imminent risk of entering homelessness from becoming homeless, through programs administered by other departments and agencies. These programs include the Homeless Housing Assistance and Prevention Program (administered by Cal ICH), the Behavioral Health Bridge Housing Program, the Behavioral Health Continuum Infrastructure Program, the Bringing Families Home Program, the Home Safe Program, and the Housing and Disability Advocacy Program (administered by various departments under the Health and Human Services Agency). The Governor's annual Budget (available at https://ebudget.ca.gov/budget/2024-25) describes these programs in more detail.

AP-70 HOPWA Goals - 24 CFR Part 91.320(k)(4)

One-year goals for the number of households to be provided housing through the use of HOPWA for:		
Short-term rent, mortgage, and utility assistance to prevent homelessness of the individual or family	500	
Tenant-based Rental Assistance	45	
Units provided in permanent housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with HOPWA funds	0	
Units provided in transitional short-term housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with HOPWA funds (including hotel/motel voucher assistance)	65	
Total	610	

AP-75 Barriers to Affordable Housing – 91.320(i)

Introduction

The state will continue to identify existing public policies that serve as barriers to affordable housing and remove or ameliorate these negative effects through policy implementation and enforcement. One of the barriers identified in the 2020 Analysis of Impediments (AI), "Local Resistance and Exclusionary Land Use Policies Constrain Access to Opportunity", is specifically related to tax policies affecting land and other property, land use controls, zoning ordinances, building codes, fees and charges, growth limits, and policies that affect the return on residential investment.

The California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) is currently developing the 2025 Analysis of Impediments (AI) to Fair Housing Choice, in conjunction with the 2025 Consolidated Plan planning cycle. HCD's Fair Housing Unit, within the Housing Policy Development (HPD) division, is responsible for this analysis. HCD's 2025 AI will fulfill the state's responsibilities to protect civil rights, including the duty to affirmatively further fair housing, by identifying impediments to fair housing choice and developing concrete actions to address discrimination, correct patterns of segregation, and support inclusive communities free from barriers that restrict access to opportunity.

The HPD division leads HCD's efforts to tackle laws, rules, and policies that present barriers to affordable housing. One of HCD's primary activities in this area is the continued administration of the Regional Housing Need Allocation process and State Housing Element Law. All 539 jurisdictions in California are required to include a housing element within their general plans. The housing element contains information about the availability of sites and infrastructure to accommodate new housing needs and requires an analysis of governmental constraints to the production and preservation of housing.

Housing Element Law requires cities and counties to have land-use plans and regulatory policies that facilitate the development of a range of housing types to meet the needs of all income groups. These plans must be developed with public input and participation as they serve as the basis for land-use and assistance programs to address local, regional, and state housing needs.

Housing elements are required to be updated periodically (either every five years or every eight years) and must be reviewed by HCD to determine compliance or noncompliance with State Housing Element Law (Article 10.6 of the Government Code). HCD staff are reviewing the sixth cycle of housing element updates.

Actions it planned to remove or ameliorate the negative effects of public policies that serve as barriers to affordable housing such as land use controls, tax policies affecting land, zoning ordinances, building codes, fees and charges, growth limitations, and policies affecting the return on residential investment

In October 2021, HCD established a new Housing Accountability Unit, strengthening efforts to increase local jurisdictions' accountability to their housing production goals outlined in their housing elements and Regional Housing Needs Allocations (RHNAs). The new unit also works to ensure compliance with state affordable housing laws. HCD has the authority to enforce various state housing laws, including housing element fair housing and program commitments, the Housing Accountability Act, No Net Loss law, Density Bonus law, Land Use Discrimination law, Accessory Dwelling Unit laws, Affordable Housing Preservation Noticing law, the Surplus Land Act, Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing law, Streamlined Ministerial Permit processes, and limitations on development standards.

The Housing Accountability Unit will continue to work with local jurisdictions to provide technical assistance and review of policies that often hinder the building of housing throughout the state. As of the end of 2023, 6,313 housing units had been "unlocked" – referring to new homes that were approved for development after the Housing Accountability Unit provided technical assistance or took enforcement actions related to specific projects by HCD. HCD "unlocked" 2,172 affordable housing units, provided technical assistance on 341 cases, and sent 338 accountability letters to local jurisdictions. In October 2023, HCD released a Housing Policy and Practice Review for the City of San Francisco, which identified barriers to housing approvals and construction and outlined actionable requirements with a timeline for implementation. HCD issued a corrective action letter to San Francisco in the following month after several required actions were not completed by the deadline. The Housing Accountability Unit also formally absorbed enforcement of the Surplus Land Act, unlocking hundreds of affordable housing units through its review of state surplus land.

California's Statewide Housing Plan (SHP) (available at https://statewide-housing-plan-cahcd.hub.arcgis.com) identifies actions to mitigate the effects of public policies that create barriers to affordable housing production and preservation in three categories: streamlining housing development, incentivizing housing production overall and affordable housing production specifically, and strengthening local jurisdictions' accountability by improving the enforcement of specific laws.

<u>Streamlining Housing Development:</u> Over the past few years, the state has approved and implemented legislation to increase the supply of affordable housing to all income levels by reducing the time and cost associated with the development of housing units.

These laws encouraged a more straightforward process for housing approvals at the local level by streamlining the permitting process via ministerial approvals, offering exemptions to the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) and expanding the capacity for Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs). The Legislature also provided continued funding for local governments to improve their development processes, as well as a better coordination system for the delivery of state funding. The state also took steps to preserve its existing authority to ensure low-income housing is included in new developments.

Incentivizing Housing Production: These incentives include programs that provide infrastructure and parks funding for cities that produce affordable housing, matching funds for cities and counties that contribute local funding to affordable housing and incorporating housing goals into transportation plans. The state also took a variety of steps to utilize public land for affordable housing production. Both the Surplus Land Act (AB 1486, 2019; SB 791, 2021) and the Excess Sites Program make public land available to affordable housing developers. These two initiatives have already produced significant dividends, resulting in over 5,500 units of affordable housing expected on current sites as of the end of 2023. In January 2024, HCD awarded approximately \$63 million in Excess Sites Local Government Matching Grants, contributing to a total of over \$123 million across three rounds of funding.

Strengthening Accountability and Enforcement: In addition to creating HCD's Housing Accountability Unit, the state adopted several laws that improve the "No Net Loss" of Affordable Housing regulations, reinforce programs to prevent exclusionary policies, improve reporting requirements for housing elements and RHNA goals, and track compliance of existing housing laws. The Housing Accountability Unit maintains a dashboard (available on HCD's Housing Open Data Tools site at https://www.hcd.ca.gov/planning-and-community-development/housing-open-data-tools) that tracks HCD's accountability and enforcement work actions to date since January 2020.

Discussion

The state continues to approve and fund legislation to encourage the removal of barriers to housing. In California's 2019-2020 Budget Act, Governor Gavin Newsom allocated \$250 million for all regions, cities, and counties to engage in housing planning to accelerate housing production. HCD created two programs: Local Early Action Planning Grants (LEAP), which awards funding to cities and counties (similarly to the SB 2 planning grants) and Regional Early Action Planning Grants (REAP). The REAP program marks the first time the state has invested in regional housing planning and as a result, HCD anticipates local governments will engage in a variety of unique, innovative, and effective partnerships and planning activities. As of March 2022, all 18

eligible regions and the majority of eligible jurisdictions in the state (564 out of 575) were awarded funding through these programs.

The 2019-2020 Budget Act also established the Prohousing Designation Program. In this program, jurisdictions can apply for and receive a Prohousing Designation by documenting their policies and initiatives to promote housing growth, expand access, reduce costs, and remove barriers to new housing development, especially affordable housing development. Cities with the Prohousing Designation receive incentives, such as additional points or other preferences in the scoring of HCD's competitive funding programs. As of August 2023, 30 communities in the state have been awarded with the Prohousing Designation, and 18 of these jurisdictions were awarded \$33.2 million in Prohousing Incentive Pilot Awards in June 2023.

For further updates on HCD's planned activities to address barriers to affordable housing, please refer to the Statewide Housing Plan landing page (https://statewide-housing-plan-cahcd.hub.arcgis.com/). This site includes a summary of the SHP, data dashboards that provide context for California's affordable housing crisis, and a link to the entire SHP. These dashboards will be updated as new data and research become available to track progress towards the state's goals.

AP-80 Colonias Actions - 91.320(j)

Introduction

According to the Cranston-Gonzalez Act of 1990, a "Colonia" is any identifiable community that: 1) is located within 150 miles of the border between the United States and Mexico, except within any standard metropolitan statistical area that has a population exceeding 1,000,000; 2) is designated by the state or county in which it is located as a Colonia; 3) is determined to be a Colonia on the basis of objective criteria, including the lack of potable water supply, lack of adequate sewage systems, and lack of decent, safe, and sanitary housing; and 4) was generally recognized as a Colonia before the enactment of the National Affordable Housing Act of 1990. The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) mandates that the state invests up to 10 percent of its Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) allocation for activities in Colonias. California has the following designated Colonias located in unincorporated Imperial County: Bombay Beach, Poe, Heber, Ocotillo, Palo Verde, Salton Sea, Winterhaven, Niland, and Seeley. Areas in the following cities have also been designated: Brawley, Calexico, El Centro, and Imperial. California sets aside five percent of its CDBG allocation for use in the Colonias.

Actions planned to address obstacles to meeting underserved needs

A historic under investment and a limited ability to generate local dollars resulting in a lack of funding is a major obstacle to meeting needs in the Colonias. To address that, five percent of the CDBG allocation is set-aside for the Colonias and, in addition, Imperial County frequently accesses additional funding through the regular competitive Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) process. California has redesigned the CDBG program to make it much easier to co-fund projects with other state and federal funders. This was implemented in 2020 and over the coming program years, the California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) will assess its success in attracting additional funding to the area.

Actions the state plans to take to reduce the number of poverty-level families

State CDBG Colonia set-aside funds are used primarily for water, sewer, public facilities, and housing rehabilitation within Colonia communities. Addressing these issues improves sustainability and quality of life for the residents. The safe environment and stable housing then allow families to focus on other areas such as education, where there is the potential to improve their incomes and reduce poverty.

Actions the state plans to take to develop the institutional structure

California provides significant outreach, technical assistance, and training in Imperial County to assist these communities in accessing CDBG and other funding sources. In addition, substantial training has been added to the state CDBG website to allow these communities to access training without traveling.

Specific actions the state plans to take to enhance coordination between public and private housing and social service agencies

All state CDBG-eligible jurisdictions must follow CDBG citizen participation requirements, including outreach to housing and social service agencies serving the affected jurisdiction. Imperial County and other jurisdictions with Colonias are responsible for ensuring that housing and social service agencies are aware of available state funds to serve Colonias and can assist agencies in working together to better serve Colonias communities.

Discussion

The state has worked closely with Imperial County throughout the planning, application, and implementation process to allow the county to successfully implement CDBG funding for work in Colonias. Substantial training has been provided to the county and other communities. The state has determined that the approach has been successful and plans to continue it into the future.

AP-85 Other Actions – 91.320(j)

Introduction

While there are numerous constraints to meeting the housing needs of low-income Californians, the primary obstacle is that there is an insufficient supply of affordable housing across the state, and a lack of funding to close the affordability gap. Specifically, the gap between the number of households in need of affordable housing and the supply of affordable and available housing units remains stubbornly large. For individuals and families who have experienced housing instability in the past, the lack of affordable and available units and the resulting competition for units means that it is very difficult for them to find housing without additional assistance. With the state entering a period of forecasted budget deficits in Fiscal Year 2024-2025 (FY24), federally-funded housing assistance will remain a central element of addressing California's affordable housing crisis (see https://ebudget.ca.gov/2024-25/pdf/BudgetSummary/HousingandHomelessness.pdf).

Actions planned to address obstacles to meeting underserved needs

The State of California's 2020-2024 Consolidated Plan (Con Plan) identified the following obstacles to meeting underserved needs. During FY24, HCD plans to take the following actions to address these obstacles:

- Rents are too expensive: Select HCD programs (including the HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME), Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG), and Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) programs) will provide Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) to help low-income families afford rent.
- Difficulty finding available units: Select HCD programs (including ESG, HOPWA, HOME American Rescue Plan Program (HOME-ARP), Youth Transitional Housing Program (THP), No Place Like Home (NPLH) and Veterans Housing and Homelessness Prevention (VHHP) programs) will provide funding for housing navigation services to assist very low-income households in finding affordable housing.
- Lack of cash for move-in deposit, first and last months' rent: HCD may explore the option of allowing grant funding to be used to address financial barriers to affordable housing lease-up.
- Affordable housing is in poor condition: Most HCD programs that provide funding for developing or preserving affordable housing allow this funding to be used for substantial rehabilitation.
- Community resistance to new housing: HCD's Analysis of Impediments to Fair

Housing Choice identifies potential actions to address Impediment 9, "Local Resistance and Exclusionary Land Use Policies Constrain Access to Opportunity". These actions include continuing enforcement of Housing Element Law (as described in section AP-75) and supporting continuing research and stakeholder engagement on how restrictions on multifamily housing (such as limited multifamily zoning, and height and density limitations) discourage inclusive communities.

- Down payments, closing costs, mortgages, taxes, and home insurance are too
 expensive: HCD's affordable homeownership programs (including CDBG, HOME,
 CalHome, and the Joe Serna, Jr. Farmworker Housing Grant (FWHG) programs)
 increase the supply of affordable owner-occupied housing and provide down
 payment assistance for potential homeowners who are low income.
- Affordable housing is not in a safe neighborhood: HCD's Multifamily Super NOFA
 programs (including the Multifamily Housing Program (MHP) and CalHome)) may
 continue to include incentives for applicants to site affordable housing projects
 and activities in "high-opportunity areas" with access to good schools,
 transportation, and employment opportunities.
- Lack of steady household income: CDBG provides funding for employment services, economic development programs, and small businesses to contribute to local economic opportunities and the availability of stable employment.
- Landlords do not accept Section 8/Housing Choice vouchers: As of the passing
 of SB 329 (2019), it is against California law to discriminate against tenants
 based on their source of income. HCD's Fair Housing Unit supports educating
 property owners and property managers regarding their obligations to not
 discriminate against potential tenants based on source of income and rental
 payment, including rental assistance. In addition, HCD may consider increasing
 support for landlord engagement activities to increase the stock of affordable
 homes available to households receiving rental assistance.

HCD also has been making efforts at addressing the underserved needs above in the following ways:

- HCD's Portfolio Reinvestment Program (PRP) has been designed specifically to support the preservation of existing affordable units, especially in light of other state programs' shift towards producing new units.
- All HCD programs prioritize housing developments with access to local resources (such as schools, grocery stores, transit, libraries, and health care facilities), and many programs also fund neighborhood safety improvements (such as

pedestrian infrastructure). Additionally, HCD has formed critical partnerships with the California Department of Transportation (Caltrans) and the California Air Resources Board (CARB) that have resulted in housing and housing-related infrastructure projects funded in transportation and climate programs.

 Assembly Bill (AB) 686 creates new requirements for all housing elements due to be revised on or after January 1, 2021. These requirements ensure that the obligation to affirmatively further fair housing is a part of a jurisdiction's planning process and includes guiding documents for community development.

HCD will continue to provide capacity-building technical assistance to agencies and local governments implementing programs funded by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). HCD holds numerous workshops throughout the year to assist with preparing an application or to administer a grant in accordance with federal requirements. Additionally, HCD will continue to be the lead agency to encourage and develop the capacity of service providers in rural parts of the state. Finally, HCD will encourage its funded agencies and units of local government to seek other private or public funding opportunities to leverage sufficient funds to complete projects or provide services to a greater number of eligible beneficiaries. HCD will continue to assess the extent to which programs are able to remove these barriers to affordable housing, reducing homelessness, and economic development.

Actions planned to foster and maintain affordable housing

Part of HCD's mission is to preserve affordable housing, and this is done on various levels throughout the organization. A summary of the resources available is maintained on HCD's website at https://www.hcd.ca.gov/policy-research/preserving-existing-affordable-housing.shtml.

California state law (California Government Code (GC) Section <u>65863.10</u> (b) and (c)) requires owners of assisted housing developments give notice to tenants at 3-year, 12-month, and 6-month intervals before a unit's affordable housing restrictions end. In 2022, HCD began collecting annual owner certifications from all affordable housing property owners in California. HCD tracks projects with upcoming affordability restrictions ending throughout the state in the Housing Policy Development (HPD) division. HPD's review of local governments' housing elements requires these jurisdictions to develop and implement preservation strategies for at risk properties.

Within HCD's Asset Management and Compliance (AMC) branch, HCD's portfolio is monitored for projects which have upcoming regulatory agreement expiration dates. HCD works with the project sponsors to explore options for extending affordability periods. This could involve either project restructuring through Low-Income Housing Tax Credits and conventional financing, or subsidized financing in one of HCD's many

affordable housing finance programs, such as the Loan Portfolio Restructuring (LPR) program. The restructuring of HCD's loans is intended to preserve affordable housing units that would have been lost to termination of the regulatory provisions restricting rents and occupancy, to address physical deterioration of the property, and/or to improve project fiscal integrity.

In March 2022, HCD launched the Portfolio Reinvestment Program (PRP), which provides funding for loans to rehabilitate and extend the long-term affordability of HCD-funded rental housing developments that have an affordability restriction that has expired or will expire by December 31, 2026. The program's goal is to decrease the risk of conversion to market rate housing for projects in the HCD portfolio. PRP has awarded over \$315 million so far to preserve over 1,300 affordable homes, assuring housing for nearly 27,000 people over the life of the developments' affordability compacts. PRP released a second NOFA of \$112 million in December 2023, and awards will be made on a continuous basis through the end of 2024, or until all funds are awarded.

Actions planned to reduce lead-based paint hazards

The Lead Renovation, Repair, and Painting Rule governs the renovation of homes built before 1978, where work might disturb lead-based paint. The rule was first established in 2008 and requires workers to be certified in lead-safe practices and certified by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).

All HCD grantees that receive federal funds (CDBG, HOME, or other HUD programs) are required to follow the regulations and statutes pertaining to lead-based paint hazards. Specific requirements depend on the type and amount of federal financial assistance, the age of the structure, and whether the dwelling is rental or owner-occupied. HCD grantees are responsible for informing residents of the potential of lead-based paint hazards in their homes, evaluating the degree of lead-based paint hazards, mitigating these hazards, providing clearance on the rehabilitated areas affected by lead-based paint work, and providing all appropriate notices.

Lead regulations include (but are not limited to) the HUD Lead Safe Housing Rule, as listed in 24 Code of Federal Regulations Part 35, Public Law 102-550 (Residential Lead-Based Paint Hazard Reduction Act of 1992), Title X, Sections 1012 and 1023 (requirement for Notification, Evaluation and Reduction of Lead-Based Paint Hazards in Federally Owned Residential Property and Housing Receiving Federal Assistance), and Title X, Section 1018 (requirements for Disclosure of Known Lead-Based Paint and/or Lead-Based Paint Hazards in Housing). HCD grantees must adhere to these rules when implementing the following activities: Housing Rehabilitation activities (whether operated as a single-family residential program or a multifamily project), Homebuyer

Assistance, and Tenant-Based Rental Assistance programs. HCD includes these requirements in standard agreements with grantees and verifies compliance when the grantees are monitored.

Actions planned to reduce the number of poverty-level families

In addition to CDBG's economic development activities, the ESG, HOPWA, and THP programs fund case management services, which help poverty-level individuals and families connect to mainstream education and employment opportunities and assist them in increasing their income.

Other HCD affordable housing programs aim to reduce the housing cost burden on families who are considered extremely low-income, many of whom have incomes at or below the poverty level, by developing housing units at 30 percent of Area Median Income (AMI) or below, and by providing rent or operating subsidies that will assist families at this income level to afford housing. The NHTF, VHHP, NPLH, HOME-ARP and Section 811 Project-based Rental Assistance (PRA) programs specifically target households at 30 percent of AMI or below. Other programs such as HOME, MHP, Affordable Housing and Sustainable Communities (AHSC), and 9 percent and 4 percent low-income housing tax credit programs include incentives in the form of application scoring points and additional dollars for providing rents to individuals and families at 30 percent of AMI or below.

MHP and HOME also provide scoring incentives for developments located in census tracts that are classified as "high or highest opportunity", according to the opportunity mapping index developed by the state and the California Tax Credit Allocation Committee (CTCAC). High-opportunity neighborhoods provide a healthy, well-resourced environment with access to jobs and transportation – neighborhoods whose characteristics are linked to child well-being and pathways to exit poverty. The Qualified Allocation Plan (QAP), developed by the state to govern the allocation of Low-Income Housing Tax Credits, prioritizes developments that are sited in stable communities – areas of lower poverty and access to place-based opportunities in transportation, education, and employment – and those that are in revitalizing communities – areas that have higher poverty rates but are paired with a concerted community revitalization plan.

For CDBG and HOME, the Method of Distribution (MOD) for competitive programs includes community need scores, which increase the chances of funding for those jurisdictions in the state that suffer from higher levels of poverty. Although other competitive factors on a combined basis carry more weight (e.g., target area benefit, health and safety needs, and project feasibility), these points assist communities when, other factors being equal, their level of poverty is greater than others. The state-funded Homeownership Super NOFA also uses community need scores in determining funding

decisions and allocates funding to regions in the state based on regional shares of families in poverty. The housing and services described in this section are an integral part of the state's anti-poverty strategy.

Actions planned to develop institutional structure

The primary strength of the institutional delivery structure in California is the wide array of entities, both public and private, which receive HCD funding to provide housing and services. Specific gaps in services vary by geographic area, with non-entitlement areas and rural areas having fewer health, education, employment, and transportation services available to assist their low-income populations generally, and households experiencing temporary or chronic homelessness in particular. HCD will continue to prioritize support for and collaboration with housing and service delivery organizations to build institutional structure.

Continuing through 2025, HCD will provide program specific technical assistance to local jurisdictions, Continuums of Care (CoCs), and service providers. Training topics include deep dives on components of ESG, financial and grant management principles, leveraging and braiding funding, as well as racial equity. Continued trainings such as these enable recipients of HUD funding from HCD to provide more seamless delivery of HUD funded programs locally, which in turn enables more people to be served by homelessness, housing, or public service/facilities and economic development programs. Eligible recipients may request technical assistance in the following categories: Building Capacity, Housing First, and Housing Stability. HCD's contractors provide customized technical assistance based on the unique circumstances and challenges of each request. Types of assistance offered, and activities supported, at no cost to the jurisdictions, include stakeholder-convened discussions, tool kits, and education and training through workshops, webinars, and onsite or remote consultations with technical experts.

HCD's Division of Federal Financial Assistance (DFFA) expanded significantly between 2021 and 2023, to meet increased programmatic funding levels and associated operational needs. This involved adding a Deputy Director and an Assistant Deputy Director overseeing the federal community development programs and creating a branch containing all of DFFA's housing programs. This branch includes a section for the HOME-ARP program, which filled nine positions during the Fiscal Year 2023-2024 (FY23), and a section for the NTHF program, which filled five additional positions during FY23.

Actions planned to enhance coordination between public and private housing and social service agencies

Through the ESG, HOME-ARP, VHHP, NPLH, and Section 811 PRA programs, HCD continues to work with other state departments to assist supportive housing developers and providers. Funding recipients in these programs coordinate with local CoCs, public and assisted housing providers, private and governmental health, mental health, and service agencies to connect low-income households and households at risk of/experiencing homelessness to the broadest possible array of social services.

HOPWA:

In addition to the programs discussed above, the California Department of Public Health, Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA) administers statewide programs and activities that pertain to HIV/AIDS, and is statutorily responsible for coordinating all state programs, services, and activities relating to HIV. The state HOPWA program is situated in CDPH/OA to ensure that all HIV service programs, including housing assistance, are coordinated at state and local levels.

State HOPWA staff will provide technical assistance to project sponsors to address barriers such as potentially identifying more low-income housing for their service area. In addition, collaboration with local Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program (RWHAP) (Part B) in leveraging funding sources to provide supportive services will address some of the other barriers such as mental health and substance abuse.

Project sponsors are required to outreach to key points of entry to increase their awareness of the HOPWA program and referral processes. Project sponsors often participate in local planning and advisory groups to represent the HIV and housing needs of their clients and participate in the community needs assessment processes. Project sponsors also often participate in their local Continuum of Care Planning Group, including assisting with the homeless counts each year, which has improved their knowledge and collaborative efforts to provide housing and supportive services to PLWH in their community. Local participation assists project sponsors in linking clients to necessary services and establishing collaborative relationships with other local government and private service agencies.

Program Specific Requirements

AP-90 Program Specific Requirements – 91.320(k) (1,2,3)

Introduction

Projects planned with all the California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds expected to be available during the year are identified in the Projects Table in AP-35.

CDBG:

Program Income: CDBG information required by 24 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) 91.320(k)(1)(iv) includes the following: a description of each of the local accounts, including the name of the local entity administering the funds, contact information for the entity administering the funds, the amounts expected to be available during the program year, the eligible activity type(s) expected to be carried out with the Program Income (PI), and the national objective(s) served with the funds. In addition, for PI held in local accounts to be used, HCD uses a PI only application in eCivis Grants Network, which will be migrated over to the new HCD-wide online grants management system upon its adoption (bound by a standard agreement). Grantees may also use PI in conjunction with annual funds bound by a standard agreement that includes both funding types. See Appendix B for a local entity PI chart.

HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME):

Program Income: The HOME Final Rule requires that uncommitted PI, repaid funds, or recaptured funds received during the previous program year must be described in the Annual Action Plan (AAP). Pursuant to 24 CFR 91.320(k)(2)(i) for the HOME program, the state may choose to include PI funds that are expected to be received during the program year if the state plans to commit these funds during the program year. HCD is currently undergoing efforts at developing processes around HOME PI receipting, programming, and expending. Once a HOME PI policy is established, a summary will be included here.

Preferences: At this point, the state does not plan to require subgrantees or subrecipients to limit the beneficiaries of HOME assistance or to give preferences to a particular segment of the low-income population for HOME assistance. However, subgrantees and subrecipients may establish a preference for households that live or work within the jurisdiction or with special needs (for example, survivors of natural disasters, members of households impacted by COVID-19, or individuals at risk of homelessness or currently experiencing homelessness) in their programs, in accordance with 24 CFR 92.209 and 24 CFR 92.253. In the future, the state may give preferences to a particular segment of the low-income population in response to an

unforeseen and emergency need in HOME-eligible communities (for example, natural disasters or a re-emergence of the COVID-19 pandemic).

Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG)Reference 24 CFR 91.320(k)(1)

Projects planned with all CDBG funds expected to be available during the year are identified in the Projects Table in AP-35. The following identifies PI that is available for use that is included in projects to be carried out.

1.	The total amount of PI that will have been received before the start of the next program year and that has not yetbeen reprogrammed.	\$14,000,000
2.	The amount of proceeds from section 108 loan guarantees that will be used during the year to address thepriority needs and specific objectives identified in the grantee's strategic plan.	\$0
3.	The amount of surplus funds from urban renewal settlements.	\$0
4.	The amount of any grant funds returned to the line of credit for which the planned use has not been included in a prior statement or plan.	\$0
5.	The amount of income from float-funded activities.	\$0
	Total PI:	\$14,000,000

Other CDBG Requirements

1. The amount of urgent need activities \$0

2. The estimated percentage of CDBG funds that will be used for activities that benefit persons of low and moderate income. Overall Benefit - a consecutive period of one, two or three years may be used to determine that a minimum overall.

Annual Action Plan 2024 OMB Control No: 2506-0117 (exp. 09/30/2021) benefit of 70 percent of CDBG funds is used to benefit persons of low and moderate income. Specify the years covered that include this AAP 2024-2025.

70.00%

HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME) Reference 24 CFR 91.320(k)(2)

1. A description of other forms of investment being used beyond those identified in Section 92.205 is as follows:

None. HOME funds are allocated in the form of grants and deferred payment loans.

2. A description of the guidelines that will be used for resale or recapture of HOME funds when used for homebuyer activities as required in 92.254, is as follows:

HCD's HOME Program Resale and Recapture Policy was approved by HUD in July 2023.

Recaptured loans: All local jurisdictions and the Community Housing Development Organizations (CHDOs) must follow the HOME Resale Recapture Policy, approved by HUD July 2023. They may select an approved recapture method described in the policy to recapture the HOME assistance provided to the homebuyer. The assistance provided to the homebuyer may include down-payment assistance, closing costs, and/or the difference between the appraised home sales price and the amount of the first mortgage for which the low-income homebuyer can qualify, plus closing costs. The home sales price cannot exceed the appraised value of the home. If HCD provides funds for homeowner new construction or rehabilitation and the total project costs exceed appraised value, the development subsidy is not subject to recapture.

Pursuant to 24 CFR §92.254, when recapture is triggered by a sale (voluntary or involuntary) of the housing unit and there are no net proceeds or the net proceeds are insufficient to repay the HOME investment due, only the net proceeds can be recaptured, if any. Net proceeds are the sales price minus superior loan repayments (other than HOME funds) and any closing costs. HOME loans made under the recapture option may be assumed by subsequent HOME-eligible purchasers.

For loans held by state recipients, the local jurisdiction may impose equity sharing provisions on the appreciation in home value proportionate to the share of the HOME assistance provided, less the homeowner investment in the property. Equity sharing would only apply if the sales price were sufficient to repay the HOME loan and the loan is not assumed by another HOME-eligible purchaser.

The captured appreciation may also be reduced, proportionate to the number of years

during which the homebuyer has owned the home. The captured appreciation may also be subject to restrictions by other public lenders such as the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) or the California Housing Finance Agency (CalHFA).

Applicants requesting funding for Owner-Occupied Rehabilitation (OOR), First-Time Homebuyer (FTHB) projects, and FTHB programs must submit documentation (i.e., promissory note, deed of trust, regulatory agreement, etc.) showing specific recapture provisions per HUD's recapture requirements, established in 24 CFR 92.254(a)(5)(ii). These documents will be sent to HUD for approval prior to awarding funds for these activities.

Typically, the appreciation is calculated as follows:

Gross appreciation is calculated by subtracting the original sales price from the current sales price or the current appraised value if the loan-accelerating event is other than sale of the property.

Net appreciation is calculated by subtracting the seller's applicable closing costs, seller's cash contribution in the original purchase transaction, value of seller's sweat equity, if applicable, and documented value of capital improvements from the gross appreciation amount.

The state recipient only claims repayment of the HOME principal and a portion of the net appreciation. That maximum portion of the net appreciation that is claimed by the state recipient is equal to the percentage of the value of the home financed by the HOME loan. That is, if the loan equals 20 percent of the initial value of the home, the state recipient claims a maximum of 20 percent of the net appreciation.

HCD will use the HOME Homeownership Value Limits for the area provided by HUD, except for areas where a HOME Value Limits waiver has been requested by HCD and approved by HUD. Current HUD-issued limits effective June 1, 2022, can be reviewed on the HCD website at State and Federal Income, Rent, and Loan/Value Limits Community Development.

3. A description of the guidelines for resale or recapture that ensures the affordability of units acquired with HOME funds (see 24 CFR 92.254(a)(4)) are as follows:

HCD's HOME Program Resale and Recapture policy was approved by HUD in July 2023.

Pursuant to the Resale and Recapture Policy, all HOME assistance loans require the use of allowable recapture methods. All approved recapture methods limit recapture to net proceeds available. Each beneficiary is required to sign a loan agreement that discusses key requirements including the required period of affordability for the HOME assistance loan.

4. Plans for using HOME funds to refinance existing debt secured by multifamily housing that is rehabilitated with HOME funds along with a description of the refinancing guidelines required that will be used under 24 CFR 92.206(b), are as follows:

None. The state HOME program does not use its funds for refinancing existing debt.

Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) Reference 91.320(k)(3)

1. Include written standards for providing ESG assistance (may include as attachment).

HCD requires applicants to submit written standards for each funded activity. All written standards must comply with written standards identified in the Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA). NOFA written standard language is paraphrased below:

Funded activities must operate consistently with the written standards currently adopted by the Continuum of Care (CoC) and applicable to all similar activities. In general, written standards address such things as policies and procedures for evaluating eligibility, targeting, and prioritizing of services, length and terms of assistance, coordination among services, and participation in Homeless Management Information System (HMIS). Applicants should consult the federal regulations for what should be addressed in written standards for each activity.

In addition, state regulations require that written standards reflect the state's core practices, including:

- Protocols for use of coordinated entry to promote comprehensive and coordinated access to assistance, while prioritizing access to assistance for people with the most urgent and severe need.
- Use Housing First and progressive engagement practices.
- Consistent program requirements governing decisions around type, duration, and amount of assistance provided if multiple Rapid Re-Housing (RR) and/or Homelessness Prevention (HP) programs are operated within the same Service Area (SA).
- 2. If the Continuum of Care has established centralized or coordinated assessment system that meets HUD requirements, describe that centralized or coordinated assessment system.

The state has approximately 40 Continuums of Care (CoCs) potentially eligible to access federal ESG funds. Individual CoC Coordinated Assessment descriptions are not available; however, all Coordinated Assessment systems of SAs funded by ESG in a given year must meet the requirements of <u>Section 8409(a)</u> of the state ESG regulations, as well as the HUD requirements.

3. Identify the process for making sub-awards and describe how the ESG allocation available to private nonprofit organizations (including community and faith-based organizations).

See ESG's Method of Distribution in AP-30.

4. The jurisdiction is unable to meet the homeless participation requirement in 24 CFR 576.405(a), the jurisdiction must specify its plan for reaching out to and consulting with homeless or formerly homeless individuals in considering policies and funding decisions regarding facilities and services funded under ESG.

This requirement does not apply to states.

5. Describe performance standards for evaluating ESG.

There are evaluation criteria for applicants to the state ESG Balance of State competitive allocation. These include impact measures (average length of project participation, percent of leavers who exit to permanent housing, increases in exits to permanent housing, and increases in the number of chronically homeless served) and cost-efficiency measures (average cost per exit to permanent housing). The state will be including additional performance criteria to evaluate racial equity in homeless response and prevention, and will be looking for additional opportunities to track, report, and utilize data to support racial equity by effectively adjusting programs responding to and preventing homelessness.

National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF) Reference 24 CFR 91.320(k)(5)

1. How will the grantee distribute its HTF funds? Select all that apply:

Applications submitted by eligible recipients.

HCD will distribute NHTF funds through a competitive and/or over-the-counter application process, as specified in the NOFA.

2. If distributing NHTF funds through grants to subgrantees, describe the methodfor distributing NHTF funds through grants to subgrantees and how those funds will be made available to state agencies and/or units of general local government.If not distributing funds through grants to subgrantees, enter "N/A." N/A.

- 3. If distributing NHTF funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients,
 - a. Describe the eligibility requirements for recipients of NHTF funds (as defined in 24 CFR § 93.2). If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A."

Eligible applicants/recipients of NHTF funds include organizations, agencies, or other entities such as Public Housing Agencies (PHAs), Tribal Entities, and forprofit and nonprofit entities. Recipients must:

- i. Meet the definition of a recipient under 24 C.F.R. § 93.2, specifically, make acceptable assurances to HCD that it will comply with the requirements of the NHTF program during the entire period that begins upon selection of the recipient to receive NHTF funds, and ends upon the conclusion of all NHTF-funded activities and affordability period.
- ii. Demonstrate the ability and financial capacity to undertake, comply, and manage the eligible activity by showing it has adequate staff that it pays directly, capital, assets, and other resources to:
 - 1. Efficiently meet the operational needs of a project.
 - 2. Maintain fiscal integrity of a project.
 - 3. Satisfy all legal requirements and obligations in connection with the project; and
 - 4. Not be under the control of another entity, such as, but not limited to, sharing a board of directors with another corporation, sharing the same principal officers, providing staff, or otherwise involved in an arrangement through which an outside entity, business, or corporation directly controls the recipient and its maintenance of the project. A recipient must be in ultimate control of the project as a "parent" and not a controlled "affiliate", pursuant to the Corporations Code §§ 5064 and 5031.
- iii. Demonstrate its familiarity with the requirements of other federal, state, or local housing programs that may be used in conjunction with NHTF funds to ensure compliance with all applicable requirements and regulations of such programs; and
- iv. Have demonstrated experience and capacity to conduct an eligible NHTF activity as evidenced by its ability to:
 - 1. Own, construct or rehabilitate, and manage and operate an

- affordable multifamily Rental Housing Development; and
- Provide forms of assistance, such as down payments, closing costs, or interest rate buydowns for purchasers. A recipient must demonstrate compliance with these requirements at the time of its application for funding.
- v. Have site control of the project subject to the NHTF funding award as required by 25 C.C.R. § 8303, including but not limited to, demonstrating site control by one of the following:
 - 1. Fee title evidenced by a current title report showing the applicant holds fee title.
 - 2. For Tribal trust land, a Title Status Report (TSR) and an attorney's opinion regarding chain of title and current title status is required at time of application; and prior to construction closing, a certified TSR is required.
 - 3. A leasehold interest on the project property with provisions that enable the lessee to make improvements on and encumber the property, provided that the terms and conditions of any proposed lease must permit, prior to loan closing, compliance with all program requirements, including compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8316; and
 - 4. HCD will require the execution and recordation of the HCD's form lease rider; or a leasehold interest held by a Native American Entity in Native American Lands created through a ground lease, that contains terms and conditions that authorize the Native American Entity to make improvements on and encumber the property, and is approved (or will be approved) by the U.S. Department of Interior's Bureau of Indian Affairs ("BIA"), for the BIA region where the project property is to be located.
- vi. Have resolved any open audit finding(s) for any state or federally funded housing or community development projects or programs to the satisfaction of HCD or the federal agency by which the finding was made.
- vii. Are not debarred or suspended from participation in federal or state housing or community development projects or programs.
- viii. Have resolved compliance monitoring issues/findings, current on compliance monitoring fee payments, and/or current on loan payments for any department-funded housing or community development projects; and

- ix. Cities, counties, and local public housing authorities must comply with the submittal requirements of cost principles and audit requirements at 2 C.F.R. Part 200.
- x. Comply with eligible uses for the project, pursuant to 24 C.F.R. Part 93, Subpart E. Pursuant to 24 C.F.R. § 93.200(a)(1), activities and costs are eligible only if the housing, upon project completion, meets the property standards in 24 C.F.R. § 93.301, including compliance with accessibility requirements. Where a Native American Entity recipient project is located on Native American Lands, it may be exempt from specific accessibility requirements where otherwise exempted by the Native American Housing and Self Determination Act or other federal or Tribal laws as set forth at 24 C.F.R. § 1000.12.
- xi. Must comply with project requirements, specifically, Conflict-of-Interest provisions in 24 C.F.R. § 93.353; meet the 30-year Federal Affordability Period as described in 24 C.F.R. § 93.302 Subparts G; and meet the 55-year State Affordability Period described in the state NHTF program that is also governed by Assembly Bill no. 816, Chapter 396, statutes of 2021 ("AB 816"), which amended Health and Safety Code § 50676, except for projects on Native American Lands that require a 50-year affordability period. Must make the project comply with the HUD and HCD underwriting requirements specified in 24 C.F.R. § 93.300(b), 25 C.C.R. § 8311, and the NHTF guidelines.
- xii. Must make the project comply with the HUD and HCD management and maintenance requirements in the NHTF guidelines, including the Nondiscrimination and Fair Housing Requirements that address Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing:
 - 1. To the furthest extent applicable and subject to federal preemption, the recipient must comply with all relevant laws, including, without limitation, the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (Gov. Code, § 12900 et seq.); the Unruh Civil Rights Act (Civ. Code, § 51); Government Code § 11135 (the prohibition of discrimination in state-funded programs); Government Code § 8899.50 (the duty to affirmatively further fair housing); California's Housing Element Law (Gov. Code, § 65583 et seq.); California Code of Regulations, Title 2, §§12264 12271 (legally permissible consideration of criminal history information in housing); Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 USC § 2000d et seq.); the ADA of 1990 (42 USC § 12101 et seq.); the Fair Housing

Act (FHA) and amendments (42 USC § 3601 et seq.); the Fair Housing Amendments Act of 1988; Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (29 USC § 794); the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968 (42 USC § 4151 et seq.); the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 USC §§ 6101 – 6107); and all federal and state regulations implementing these laws.

2. Recipient must do the following:

- 2a. Adopt a written nondiscrimination policy requiring that no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, religion, sex, gender, gender identity, gender expression, sexual orientation, marital status, national origin, ancestry, familial status, source of income, disability, age, medical condition, genetic information, citizenship, primary language, immigration status (except where explicitly prohibited by federal law), criminal history, arbitrary characteristics, and all other classes of individuals protected from discrimination under federal or state fair housing laws, individuals perceived to be a member of any protected class, or any individual or person associated with any protected class be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under, any program or activity funded in whole or in part with program funds. Pursuant to Section 7 of these guidelines, the nondiscrimination policy is part of the recipient's management plan, and it is therefore subject to HCD approval prior to loan closing. In addition, upon HCD's request, the recipient must promptly submit a copy of its nondiscrimination policy to HCD.
- 2b. Adopt a written tenant selection policy that complies with state and federal law. Such policy must include the criteria, prohibitions, and procedures specified at 24 C.C.R. § 8305(a). All screening criteria must be written in clear, intelligible, and unambiguous language. Pursuant to Section 7 of the guidelines, the tenant selection policy is part of the recipient's management plan, and it is therefore subject to HCD approval prior to loan closing. In addition, upon HCD's

request, the recipient must promptly submit a copy of its tenant selection policy to HCD.

- 2c. Adopt a written reasonable accommodation and reasonable modification policy that complies with state and federal law, including California Code of Regulations, title 2, §§ 12176 12185. Recipient must maintain a copy of the policy at the project and must ensure that its relevant employees and contractors are aware of and abide by the policy. Pursuant to Section 7 of the guidelines, a written reasonable accommodation policy is part of the recipient's management plan, and it is therefore subject to departmental approval prior to loan closing. In addition, upon HCD's request, the recipient must promptly submit a copy of its reasonable accommodation policy to HCD.
- 2d. Develop and implement an affirmative marketing plan that is consistent with 24 C.F.R. § 93.350(b).

xiii. Must make the project comply with the HUD and HCD application minimum requirements in the NHTF guidelines.

Tie Breaker:

Competitive applications will initially be reviewed for meeting the minimum requirements in the NOFA. Applications that pass minimum requirements will then be rated and ranked according to the selection criteria outlined in the NOFA. In the event of a tie amongst applications, HCD must assign a higher rank to applications with a greater readiness to proceed with their project's milestones. If any tied applications have equal readiness to proceed with their project's milestones, then HCD must assign a higher rank to the applications that have secured all written financial commitments for its project's funding. If any tied applications have equal readiness to proceed with their project's milestones and have secured an equal amount of firm written financial commitments for their projects' funding, then HCD must assign a higher rank to any of the applications with projects providing greater percentage of units targeting households at or below 30 percent of AMI.

b. Describe the grantee's application requirements for eligible recipients to applyfor NHTF funds. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A."

NHTF funding will be awarded on an other-the counter and competitive basis

through a NOFA. HCD may issue more than one NOFA during a funding cycle. The NOFA shall specify the maximum amount of project funds available, including whether funds have been targeted for a specific purpose; any restrictions on uses of funds; general terms and conditions of funding allocations; threshold requirements; timeframe for submittal of applications; application requirements and rating metrics.

An applicant must electronically submit its application in a format made available by HCD that requests the information required by the NHTF guidelines.

An applicant must submit its application by the deadline specified in the NOFA.

Application requirements include, but are not limited to the following:

- Project narrative/details, construction scope of work, financing and demonstrate how the applicant will affirmatively further fair housing by doing more than simply not discriminate; they must take meaningful actions to overcome patterns of segregation and foster inclusive communities. Applicants are required to demonstrate compliance with HUD's Site and Neighborhood Standards by completing and submitting the Site and Neighborhoods Standards checklist in the application and provide supporting documentation such as a market study, appraisal, and/or housing element. In addition, applicants must describe how, and the extent to which, the applicant and/or the project affirmatively furthers fair housing by providing a complete narrative in the application workbook in response to questions associated with affirmatively furthering fair housing.
- Detailed information of the applicant adequate to determine the experience of the applicant with other federal, state, or local housing or community development programs.
- Site information.
- Property management plan.
- The recipient must ensure that the project is managed by an entity approved in writing by the department that is actively in the business of managing low-income housing.
- Resident services plan.
- Supportive services plan (for permanent supportive housing developments serving people experiencing Homelessness).
- Environmental provisions documentation.
- Consultants/third party reports (i.e., Phase I, Phase II, physical needs)

- assessments, asbestos, lead-based paint, and/or mold assessments, appraisal and market study).
- Relocation plan, if applicable.
- c. Describe the selection criteria that the grantee will use to select applications submitted by eligible recipients. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A."

On September 29, 2021, the Governor signed into law Assembly Bill (AB) 816, which amended Health and Safety Code Section 50676. In accordance with Section 50676(d) of the Health and Safety Code, priority shall be given to projects based on: (1) geographic diversity (2) the extent to which rents are affordable, especially to extremely low-income households; (3) the merits of the project; (4) applicant's readiness and (5) the extent to which the project will use nonfederal funds. HCD shall award funds to projects serving people experiencing homelessness, to the extent that a sufficient number of projects exist.

Eligible projects solicited under a competitive NOFA will receive points for the following:

- Leverage of rental or operating subsidies available for the project.
- Merits of the project in maintaining or improving access to communitybased public services.
- Project readiness to proceed with documented project milestones completed.
- Utilization of non-federal funding sources to offset requests.
- Development team experience, ability and financial capacity measured amongst the developer, applicant ownership and operations, property manager, and resident services provider (as applicable).
- Confirmation of local need for affordable housing.
- Location efficiency and access to amenities.
- Priority (or bonus) points will be issued to permanent supportive housing projects that serve homeless and/or chronically homeless and have a supportive services provider and plan that meet the requirements specified in the NHTF guidelines. In addition, priority points will be issued to applicants meeting all categories of the project readiness section.
- (a) Competitive applications will initially be reviewed for meeting the minimum requirements in the NOFA. Applications that pass minimum requirements will then be rated and ranked according to the selection criteria outlined in the NOFA. In the event of a tie amongst applications, HCD will assign a higher rank to applications with a greater readiness to proceed with their project's milestones. If

any tied applications have equal readiness to proceed with their project's milestones, then HCD will assign a higher rank to the applications that have secured all written financial commitments for its project's funding. If any tied applications have equal readiness to proceed with their project's milestones and have secured an equal amount of firm written financial commitments for their projects' funding, then HCD will assign a higher rank to any of the applications with projects providing greater percentage of units targeting households at or below 30 percent of AMI.

- (b) Applicants may submit only one application per project in response to a NOFA, unless the NOFA specifies otherwise.
- d. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on geographic diversity (as defined by the grantee in the consolidated plan). If not distributingfunds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".

NHTF funding will be available to all jurisdictions in California, including Native American Lands. HCD has two targets in the NHTF FY24-FY25 NOFA:

- 1) Twenty percent of the funding for projects located in rural areas as defined by §50199.21 of the California Health and Safety Code (HSC).
- 2) Ten percent of available funds for projects developed by, or in partnership with, Native American Entities (defined below).

"Native American Entity" means an "Indian Tribe" or a "Tribally Designated Housing Entity" that is any of the following:

- a) Applicant meets the definition of Indian Tribe under Section 4103(13)(B) of Title 25 of the United States Code.
- b) Applicant meets the definition of Tribally Designated Housing Entity under 25 USC 4103(22); or
- c) If applicant is not a federally recognized Tribe as identified above, applicant is either:
 - (1) Listed in the Bureau of Indian Affairs Office of Federal Acknowledgment Petitioner List, pursuant to 25 C.F.R. part 83.1, and has formed and controls a special purpose entity in compliance with 25 C.C.R. § 8313.2; or
 - (2) An Indian Tribe located in California that is on the contact list maintained by the Native American Heritage Commission for the purposes of consultation pursuant to GC Section 65352.3, and that has formed and controls a special purpose entity in compliance with

25 C.C.R. § 8313.2.

For calculation purposes, applications for the 20 percent Native American Entities target will not be counted towards the 20 percent rural areas target, even if the project is located in a rural area – unless the funds for the Native American Entities target is over-subscribed, in which case Native American Entity projects located in rural areas will be counted towards the rural areas target.

If the funds for the rural areas target are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated to the Native American Entities target. If the funds for the Native American Entities target are not fully used (including any carry-over funds from the rural areas target and general pool of funds), unused funds will be re-allocated to the general pool of NHTF program funds.

If the funds for the Native American Entities target are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated for the rural areas target. If the funds for the rural areas target are not fully used (including any carry-over from the Native American Entities target and general pool of funds), unused funds will be re-allocated to the general pool of NHTF program funds.

If funds for the general pool of NHTF program funds are not fully used, any unused funds will be re-allocated to the rural areas target first, and Native American Entities target second. After awarding projects in each target funding allotment, the non-awarded project applications of the respective target will compete in the general pool of funds. HCD will fund at least one project in each target.

- e. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the applicant's ability to obligate HTF funds and undertake eligible activities in a timely manner. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A."
 - HCD will determine the applicant's capacity to obligate NHTF funds based on prior experience. Applicants are required to submit evidence of having successfully developed, owned, and operated at least one affordable housing project subject to a recorded regulatory agreement for at least three years prior to the application.
- f. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the extent to which the rental project has Federal, State, or local project-based rental assistance so that rents are affordable to extremely low-income families. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter"N/A."

While project-based rental assistance is not a NHTF requirement, in order to

meet the state's requirement that rents are affordable, especially to extremely low-income households, HCD will evaluate applications based on whether any units in the project, including non-NHTF funded units, will have project-based rental assistance such as: Section 8, Veterans Affairs Supportive Housing (VASH) vouchers, and Sponsor-based Rental Assistance (SRA). Other mechanisms that ensure affordability for extremely low-income households, such as cross-subsidization or operating cost assistance reserves, will also be considered.

g. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the financial feasibility of the project beyond the required 30-year period. If not distributingfunds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A."

Pursuant to 24 CFR §93.302(d), the federal affordability period is 30 years commencing upon project completion. HCD imposes a 55-year state affordability period. For projects to be eligible for funding, recipients must enter into a regulatory agreement that requires them to serve the target population in compliance with NHTF program requirements. Projects located on Native American Lands will have a declaration of restrictive covenants or a regulatory agreement that requires a 50-year state affordability period to serve the target population in compliance with NHTF program requirements.

h. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the merits of the application in meeting the priority housing needs of the grantee (such as housingthat is accessible to transit or employment centers, housing that includes green building and sustainable development features, or housing that serves special needs populations). If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A."

HCD will include the Location Efficiency and Access to Destination as part of the rating and ranking criteria for applications solicited through a competitive NOFA. This pertains to reasonable access and proximity to public transportation, amenities, services, schools, medical clinic/hospitals, licensed childcare, recreational opportunities, and job opportunities.

HCD may also include state objective points for its three housing and community development priorities: (1) homelessness; (2) access to opportunity; and (3) climate change, including adaptation and hazard mitigation. Further information and guidance on these additional state objective factors will be included in the NOFA.

 Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the extent to which the application makes use of non-federal funding sources. If not

distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter"N/A."

HCD will examine the project development plan, as well as the status of local government approvals associated with evidence of land use entitlement and design review process, and financing commitments. Financing commitments will include the leveraging of non-federal development funding sources and the extent to which the project has federal or state government project-based rental assistance paid on behalf of the tenant(s).

4. Does the grantee's application require the applicant to include a description of the eligible activities to be conducted with NHTF funds? If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, select "N/A."

Yes, HCD requires the applicant to thoroughly describe eligible activities that will be funded utilizing NHTF program funds.

5. Does the grantee's application require that each eligible recipient certify that housing units assisted with HTF funds will comply with NHTF requirements? If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, select "N/A."

Yes, HCD requires a certification by each eligible recipient that housing units assisted with NHTF program funding will comply with federal, state, local, and Tribal (if applicable) laws and regulations.

6. Performance Goals and Benchmarks. The grantee has met the requirement to provide for performance goals and benchmarks against which the grantee will measure its progress, consistent with the grantee's goals established under 24 CFR 91.315(b)(2), by including HTF in its housing goals in the housing table on the SP-45 Goals and AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives screens.

Yes, NHTF is included in the housing goals in the housing table on the SP-45 Goals and AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives screens.

7. Maximum Per-unit Development Subsidy Amount for Housing Assisted with NHTF Funds. Enter or attach the grantee's maximum per-unit development subsidy limits for housing assisted with HTF funds.

HUD published FAQ ID 2766 in May 2016, regarding how states must establish maximum per-unit development subsidy amounts for HTF projects. One option provided is to use existing limits developed for other federal programs such as Low-Income Housing Tax Credits (LIHTC) per unit cost limits.

On December 1, 2023, HCD received HUD's letter regarding the acknowledgement of

Minor Amendment to the Fiscal Year 2023-2024 (FY23) Annual Action Plan (AAP), associated with HCD's update of the NHTF methodology to determine the per-unit subsidy limit for housing assisted with NHTF funds as described in section AP-90 of the AAP. 24 CFR 93.300(a) states that grantees must establish maximum limitations on the total amount of NHTF funds that the grantee may invest per-unit for development of non-luxury housing, with adjustments for the number of bedrooms and the geographic location of the project. These limits must be reasonable and based on actual costs of developing non-luxury housing in the area. HCD's amendment describes how it will use the CTCAC's 2023 Threshold Basis Limits, established by bedroom size, for each county.

For the FY22 – FY23 NHTF NOFA, the maximum per-unit development subsidy amounts are based on CTCAC 2023 Threshold Basis Limits and may be found here: https://www.treasurer.ca.gov/CTCAC/2022/2023-basis-limits-memo-update.pdf.

8. Rehabilitation Standards. The grantee must establish rehabilitation standards for all NHTF-assisted housing rehabilitation activities that set forth the requirements that the housing must meet upon project completion. The grantee's description of its standards must be in sufficient detail to determine the required rehabilitation work including methods and materials. The standards may refer to applicable codes or they may establish requirements that exceed the minimum requirements of the codes. The grantee must attach its rehabilitation standards below. In addition, the rehabilitation standards must address each of the following: health and safety; major systems; lead-based paint; accessibility; disaster mitigation (where relevant); state and local codes, ordinances, and zoning requirements; Uniform Physical Condition Standards; and Capital Needs Assessments (if applicable).

Rehabilitation projects must meet the requirements of 24 C.F.R. § 93.301(b) and HCD's HOME program and NHTF Combined Multifamily Rehabilitation Standards dated January 1, 2023, as may be amended from time to time.

9. Resale or Recapture Guidelines. Below, the grantee must enter (or attach) a description of the guidelines that will be used for resale or recapture of HTF funds when used to assist first-time homebuyers. If the grantee will not use HTF funds to assist first-time homebuyers, enter "N/A."

N/A.

10. NHTF Affordable Homeownership Limits. If the grantee intends to use HTF funds for homebuyer assistance and does not use the HTF affordable homeownership limits for the area provided by HUD, it must determine 95 percent of the median area purchase price and set forth the information in accordance

with §93.305. If the grantee will not use HTF funds to assist first-time homebuyers, enter "N/A."

N/A.

11. Grantee Limited Beneficiaries or Preferences. Describe how the grantee will limit the beneficiaries or give preferences to a particular segment of the extremely low- or very low-income population to serve unmet needs identified in its consolidated plan or annual action plan. If the grantee will not limit the beneficiaries or give preferences to a particular segment of the extremely low- or very low-income population, enter "N/A." Any limitation or preference must not violate nondiscrimination requirements in § 93.350, and the grantee must not limit or give preferences to students. The grantee may permit rental housing owners to limit tenants or give a preference in accordance with § 93.303(d)(3) only if such limitation or preference is described in the action plan.

In accordance with California Assembly Bill (AB) 816, as amended and approved on September 29, 2021, HCD shall award NHTF funds to projects serving people experiencing homelessness, to the extent that a sufficient number of projects exist.

In addition, projects funded with NHTF dollars may (but are not required to) limit occupancy or provide preference to the following populations:

- People experiencing homelessness
- Seniors
- People with disabilities (including people with mental illness)
- Victims of domestic violence
- Veterans
- Formerly incarcerated individuals

However, any limitation or preference must not violate the nondiscrimination requirements in the NHTF interim rule at 24 CFR 93.350, and the applicant must have affirmative marketing procedures and requirements that apply in the context of the limited/preferred tenant eligibility for the project. Preferences and/or limitations may not be given to students.

12. Refinancing of Existing Debt. Enter or attach the grantee's refinancing guidelines below. The guidelines describe the conditions under which the grantee will refinance existing debt. The grantee's refinancing guidelines must, at minimum, demonstrate that rehabilitation is the primary eligible activity and ensure that this requirement is met by establishing a minimum level of rehabilitation per unit or a required ratio between rehabilitation and refinancing. If the grantee will not refinance existing debt, enter "N/A."

N/A.

Appendix A: HOPWA Annual Action Plan

One Year Use of Funds Fiscal Year 2024-2025 (FY24)

AP-05 Executive Summary

Introduction

The purpose of the Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) program is to provide housing assistance and supportive services to prevent or reduce homelessness for Persons Living With HIV (PLWH). The California Department of Public Health, Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA) is statutorily responsible for coordinating all state programs, services, and activities pertaining to HIV/AIDS (California Health & Safety Code 131019). State-administered HOPWA (State HOPWA) is situated in CDPH/OA to ensure that all HIV/AIDS service programs, including housing assistance, are coordinated at state and local levels.

State HOPWA coordinates with other HIV programs and encourages collaboration amongst HIV service agencies to ensure that PLWH have access to services critical for improving housing stability and overall health outcomes.

To develop this plan, CDPH/OA consulted with the California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) and CDPH/OA staff to coordinate the fiscal, program, and surveillance data components of this Consolidated Plan.

PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies - 24 CFR Part 91.300(b)

Describe Agency/entity responsible for preparing/administering the Consolidated Plan and those responsible for administration of each grant program and funding source.

The California Department of Public Health, Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA) is the state agency that administers statewide programs and activities that pertain to HIV/AIDS, and is statutorily responsible for coordinating all state programs, services, and activities relating to HIV. The state HOPWA program is situated in CDPH/OA to ensure that all HIV service programs, including housing assistance, are coordinated at state and local levels.

The following are the agencies/entities responsible for preparing the Consolidated Plan and those responsible for administration of each grant program and funding source.

Agency Role	Name	Department/Agency		
Lead Agency	State of California	California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD)		
Contributing Agency for HOPWA Program	State of California	California Department of Public Health/Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA)		

AP-10 Consultation - 24 CFR Part 91.110, 91.300(b); 91.315(l)

Provide a concise summary of the state's activities to enhance coordination between public and assistedhousing providers and private and governmental health, mental health, and service agencies.

The California Department of Public Health, Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA) solicits input from HIV/AIDS service agencies and local health departments to inform program development and implementation. For example, in CDPH/OA's support of Ending the HIV Epidemic in America (EHE), the federal plan to decrease new HIV infections by 75 percent by 2025, CDPH/OA has, and will continue to support, convene, and engage stakeholders at the state and local levels in their EHE planning and implementation efforts.

CDPH/OA convenes the California Planning Group (CPG) to assist in the development, implementation, and revision of California's Integrated HIV Surveillance, Prevention, and Care Plan (Integrated Plan). The current Integrated Plan responds to the National HIV/AIDS Strategy and includes housing goals and objectives related to improved access to HIV/AIDS care and treatment. CPG also informs CDPH/OA about local trends or emerging populations in the epidemic, and successes and challenges in accessing HIV care and prevention services in the community. The CPG includes representatives from HIV/AIDS service providers and local planning groups as well as consumers (including those who have experienced homelessness and housing instability), health departments, and other statewide experts.

CDPH/OA published a new Integrated Plan to address the syndemic of HIV, Sexually Transmitted Diseases (STDs), and Hepatitis C and their common populations and their common social determinants of health impacting infection rates. The plan recognizes stable housing as one of six critical elements to ending the syndemic. CDPH/OA gathered input from various state and local stakeholders to develop the plan. State HOPWA staff was involved in this process, along with the CPG and HOPWA project sponsors. CDPH/OA also worked with various stakeholders on a blueprint to implement the Integrated Plan across the state.

State HOPWA project sponsors are required to conduct outreach to local "key points of entry" to increase their awareness of the HOPWA program, its services, and referral process. Key points of entry may include, but are not limited to, local health departments, federally qualified health centers, Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program (RWHAP) providers, Medi-Cal Waiver program providers, Continuum of Care (CoC) planning groups, and substance use treatment programs. This relationship-building provides HIV providers and agencies a direct link to housing services for their client and facilitates HOPWA project sponsors ability to linking clients to other necessary services.

Describe coordination with the Continuum of Care and efforts to address the needs of homeless persons (particularly chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans, and unaccompaniedyouth) and persons at risk of homelessness.

All state HOPWA project sponsors are encouraged to participate in local Continuum of Care (CoC) planning groups to ensure representation of the HIV/AIDS community in the housing continuum. Most state HOPWA project sponsors participate in their local CoC planning group, including assisting with the homeless counts each year, which has improved their knowledge and collaborative efforts to provide housing and supportive services to Persons Living With HIV (PLWH) in their community. By federal regulation, homeless service agencies that receive HOPWA funding must include HOPWA clients in the local Homeless Management Information System (HMIS). State HOPWA includes this requirement in the HOPWA-grant scope of work and assists project sponsors in accessing local HMIS, as needed.

AP-12 Citizen Participation – 24 CFR Part 91.115, 91.300(c)

Summary of citizen participation process and consultation process

The California Department of Public Health, Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA) convenes the California Planning Group (CPG) to assist in the development, implementation, and revision of the Integrated Plan. The current Integrated Plan and implementation blueprint respond to the National HIV/AIDS Strategy and includes housing goals and objectives related to prevention efforts and improved access to HIV care and treatment. CPG also informs CDPH/OA about local trends or newly emerging populations in the epidemic, and successes and challenges in accessing HIV care and prevention services in the community. The CPG includes representatives from HIV service providers and local planning groups as well as consumers (including those who have experienced homelessness and housing instability), local health departments, and other statewide experts in the field.

Specify the activities that the jurisdiction plans to undertake during the next year to address the housing and supportive services needs identified in accordance with 91.215(e) with respect to persons who are not homelessbut have other special needs. Link to one-year goals.

During the next year, state HOPWA project sponsors will continue activities to address the housing and supportive needs for Persons Living With HIV (PLWH), including Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA), Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU) assistance, Permanent Housing Placement (PHP), hotel/motel voucher assistance, housing information services, and other supportive services.

Currently, CDPH/OA is coordinating its HOPWA and Housing Plus Project (HPP) services to improve coordination of care for PLWH. Clients may receive rental assistance through HPP and employment services through HOPWA. This coordination maximizes resources from both grants and provides the best care for clients. (HPP is funded through the Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program (RWHAP), Part B.)

CDPH/OA is also coordinating monitoring activities between the RWHAP and HOPWA program. The programs are conducting joint site visits for agencies that receive funding from both programs and hosting collaborative meetings between HOPWA and RWHAP agencies that serve the same counties. By coordinating these activities, CDPH/OA has been able to improve collaboration between agencies and better leverage funds between the programs.

CDPH/OA will be replacing its centralized data system in April 2024. The new system, HIV Care Connection (HCC), will improve HOPWA project sponsors' ability to coordinate housing services with RWHAP and other HIV providers. Additionally, HCC will facilitate data collection between providers serving the same client.

Annual Action Plan 2024 OMB Control No: 2506-0117 (exp. 09/30/2021)

AP-15 Expected Resources – 24 CFR Part 91.320(c)(1,2)

Introduction

The annual allocation below is based on the U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Development (HUD) formula allocation for Federal Fiscal Year 2024-2025 (FY24). The expected state HOPWA FY24 allocation is \$5,020,123.

The expected amount available in year five includes the \$5,020,123 annual allocation, and an estimated \$2,532,913 in prior year resources, for a total of \$7,553,036.

Anticipated Resources

Program	Source		Expected A	mount Avail	Expected	Narrative		
(of Funds		Annual Allocation: \$	Program Income: \$	Prior Year Resources: \$	Total: \$	Amount Available Remainder of Con Plan \$	Description
HOPWA	Public Federal	Permanent Housing Facilities PHP Short term or transitional housing facilities STRMU Supportive Services TBRA	\$5,020,123	\$0	\$2,532,913	\$7,553,036	\$0	The state HOPWA allocation is \$5,020,123. Prior Year Resources include \$2,532,913.

Explain how federal funds will leverage those additional resources (private, state and local funds), including a description of how matching requirements will be satisfied.

There is no federal match requirement for state HOPWA; however, state HOPWA project sponsors report their leveraged funds. On an annual basis, The California Department of Public Health, Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA) allocates funding through RWHAP (Part B) for HIV/AIDS care and treatment services to California counties. Based on prior year data, state HOPWA anticipates approximately \$3.5 million in leveraged funds by HOPWA project sponsors, including RWHAP (Part B) and other federal, state, local, and private resources for the provision of HIV/AIDS housing and services to HOPWA clients, based on the FY 2022-2023 (FY22) Consolidated Annual Performance and Evaluation Report (CAPER) reported number.

AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives – 91.320(c)(3)&(e)

Goals Summary Information

Sort Order	Goal Name	Start Year	End Year	Category	Geographic Area	Needs Addressed	Funding	Goal Outcome Indicator
	Provide Homeless Assistance & Prevention Services	2024	2025	Homeless Non- Homeless Special Needs	Non-EMSAs	Homelessness Assistance and Prevention	\$7,553,036	Housing Information and Supportive Services: 1,300 Tenant-Based Rental Assistance/Rapid Re-Housing: 45 households Homeless Person Overnight Shelter: 65 households Homeless Prevention: 500 households HIV/AIDS Housing Operations: 15 households

AP-25 Allocation Priorities – 24 CFR Part 91.320(d)

Funding Allocation Priorities

				Goals				
	Increase the supply of affordable rental housing (%)	Expand homeownership and improve existing housing (%)	Provide homeless assistance & prevention services (%)	Increase economic development opportunities (%)	Maintain or increase public services (%)	Maintain or increase public facilities (%)	Colonias Set- Aside (%)	Total (%)
HOPWA			100					100%

Reason for Allocation Priorities

A statutory goal of HOPWA is to prevent or alleviate homelessness among persons living with HIV. State HOPWA allocates funds to HOPWA project sponsors through a formula process based on the most recent reported HIV cases by county, Federal Poverty Level (FPL), and Fair Market Rent (FMR). This allocation formula was developed to ensure equity of funding to all non-Eligible Metropolitan Statistical Areas (EMSA) of California while allocating proportionately larger amounts to the communities most impacted by HIV/AIDS, high poverty, and high FMR rates. To promote the use of HOPWA funds for housing assistance activities, the California Department of Public Health, Office of AIDS (CDPH/OA) has limited supportive services activities to 20 percent of a project sponsor's allocation. Project sponsors who have reason to allocate more than 20 percent may request a waiver from CDPH/OA when submitting their budgets. Waivers are granted on an as-needed basis.

AP-30 Methods of Distribution – 24 CFR Part 91.320(d)&(k)

1	State Program Name:	HOPWA				
	Funding Sources:	HOPWA				
	Describe the state program addressed by the Method of Distribution.	State HOPWA serves counties that do qualify to receive HOPWA grant funds from HUD.				
	Describe all of the criteria	Criteria for selection is as follows:				
	that will be used to select	Criteria	Points			
	applications and the relative importance of these criteria.	Program Description and Capacity	25			
	mese cinteria.	Implementation Plan	25			
		Budget Overview	25			
		Outcomes and Evaluation Plan	25			
		Total 1				
	Identify the method of selecting project sponsors (including providing full access to grassroots faithbased and other community-based organizations). (HOPWA only)	oviding full existing project sponsors through Jule 2028, to provide housing assistance supportive services programs to Personsed With HIV (PLWHs) throughout 40-no				
		In the case of loss of a project sponsor or a change in program delivery for a specific county or counties, CDPH/OA solicits project sponsors through a Request for Application (RFA) process that allows equal access to all grassroots, faith-based and community-based organizations, and governmental housing and health agencies in that jurisdiction. Project sponsors that subcontract with other agencies				

must also use a selection process that provides full access to all grassroots, faith-based and community-based organizations.

The project sponsor, Planned Parenthood, notified CDPH/OA that they will be ending their HOPWA program effective June 30, 2023.

CDPH/OA is soliciting a replacement project sponsor through a RFA process for Solano County. The RFA is scheduled to release in early 2024 and will be circulated widely among local organizations.

Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories.

State HOPWA project sponsors participate in local HIV/AIDS needs and service planning efforts and prioritize the HOPWA allocation to fill local HIV/AIDS housing and supportive services gaps. To address the most urgent needs of PLWH, and to assist in meeting the goal of the national HIV/AIDS strategy to reduce the percentage of persons in HIV medical care who are homeless, project sponsors may select from the following eligible HOPWA activities:

- Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA)
- Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance (STRMU)
- Facility based housing operations of existing permanent or transitional HIV/AIDS housing programs.
- Facility based housing hotel/motel voucher assistance.
- Permanent Housing Placement Assistance
- Housing Information Services
- Supportive Services

State HOPWA project sponsors may also use

up to 10 percent of funds for eligible resource identification activities if justified in their program work plan, and no more than 7 percent of the allocation for grant administration.

CDHP/OA established the following caps to ensure prioritization of funds for direct client housing assistance:

- 20 percent of a project sponsor's allocation may be used for supportive services activities.
- 15 percent of a project sponsor's budget for housing assistance activities may be used for activity delivery costs.
- 5 percent of supportive services and housing information service budgets may be used for activity delivery costs.

CDPH/OA may waive the above percent caps on supportive services and activity delivery costs for housing assistance, supportive services, and housing information services if the proposal assists clients in overcoming barriers to housing stability.

Pursuant to HOPWA regulation, grantees must identify how the rent standard will be set for a TBRA program within a jurisdiction. In most instances, CDPH/OA adopted the published Fair Market Rent as the rent standard for the grant area.

Describe the threshold factors and grant size limits.

For FY24, the HOPWA allocation will be distributed through a formula process based on the reported HIV case data excluding prison numbers, Federal Poverty Levels, and Fair Market Rent by county. State HOPWA will continue to include a funding stability method using prior year funds to hold those counties harmless at a percentage of their prior year

	allocation.
What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?	The outcome measures expected are that low-income PLWH will have increased housing stability, access to care, and viral suppression. The distribution method affords counties with larger populations of PLWH, high FMR, and high levels of poverty to access more funding for supportive services and housing assistance.

AP-50 Geographic Distribution – 24 CFR Part 91.320(f)

Description of the geographic areas of the state (including areas of low-income and minority concentration) where assistance will be directed

Pursuant to eligibility requirements for the Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) formula awards, changes in eligible jurisdictions for HOPWA may occur if a Metropolitan Service Area (MSA) reaches more than 500,000 in population and has more than 2,000 persons living with HIV or AIDS annually. Entitlement MSAs annually receive approximately \$36 million in HOPWA funds directly from HUD. State HOPWA currently funds non-EMSAs only unless there is a compelling reason to assume oversight of a particular MSA's funding for a limited time period.

Geographic Distribution

Target Area	Percentage of Funds
All Non-EMSAs	100%

Rationale for the priorities for allocating investments geographically

State HOPWA provides funds to HIV, housing, and homeless service providers in the 40 counties that do not receive funds directly from HUD. By excluding HUD-funded EMSA, the state HOPWA \$5 million annual allocation is available to assist Persons Living With HIV (PLWH) in the underserved, outlying regions of California.

Historically, CDPH/OA allocated HOPWA funds through a formula process based on the most recent reported HIV and AIDS cases by county through surveillance. This allocation formula was originally developed to ensure equity of funding to all non-EMSA of California while allocating proportionately larger amounts to the communities most impacted by HIV/AIDS.

In 2021, CDPH/OA revised its HOPWA allocation formula to align with HUD's new HOPWA allocation formula authorized under the Housing Opportunity Through Modernization Act (HOTMA), Public Law 114-201. The new allocation formula considers HIV surveillance data, as well as poverty and Fair Market Rent rates. CDPH/OA allocated funds using the new formula in FY 2023-24. To promote the use of HOPWA funds for housing assistance activities, CDPH/OA has limited supportive services activities to 20 percent of a state HOPWA project sponsor's allocation.

AP-55 Affordable Housing – 24 CFR Part 91.320(g)

One Year Goals for the Number of Households to be Supported	Total FY 2024-25 AP	Total FY 2022-23 CAPER
Homeless	0	0
Non-Homeless	0	0
Special-Needs	610	596
Total	610	596

Table 9 – One Year Goals for Affordable Housing by Support Requirement

One Year Goals for the Number of Households Supported Through	Total FY 2024-25 AP	Total FY 2022-23 CAPER
Rental Assistance	610	596
Production of New Units	0	0
Rehab of Existing Units	0	0
Acquisition of Existing Units	0	0
Total	610	596

Table 10 – One-Year Goals for Affordable Housing by Support Type

AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities – 24 CFR 91.320(h)

Other Special Needs Activities - HIV/AIDS

State Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) project sponsors provide Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA), Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU) assistance, housing placement assistance, and supportive services to Persons Living With HIV (PLWH) who are homeless or at risk of experiencing homelessness. In addition to homelessness prevention, state HOPWA funds may be used to provide temporary shelter (emergency shelter or hotel/motel vouchers) to homeless PLWH while assisting them to locate stable housing.

Through the combination of detailed housing plans, coordination with local Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program (RWHAP) (Part B) service agencies, and connection to local housing authorities and other special population programs (e.g., veterans housing, senior housing), HOPWA housing case managers assist in guiding clients to stable housing depending on their needs and eligibility for other programs. The prevention of homelessness is an essential component of state HOPWA, as housing is increasingly identified as a strategic point of intervention to address HIV/AIDS and overlapping vulnerabilities (such as age, race, mental illness, drug use, or chronic homelessness). The National AIDS Housing Coalition reports that housing assistance has been shown to decrease health disparities while reducing overall public expense and/or making better use of limited public resources.

AP-70 HOPWA Goals - 24 CFR Part 91.320(k)(4)

One-year goals for the number of households to be provided housing the use of HOPWA for:				
Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance to prevent homelessness of the individual or family	500			
Tenant-Based Rental Assistance	45			
Units provided in permanent housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with HOPWA funds	0			
Units provided in transitional short-term housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with HOPWA funds (including hotel/motel voucher assistance)	65			
Total	610			

AP-85 Other Actions - 24 CFR Part 91.320(j)

Actions planned to enhance coordination between public and private housingand social service agencies.

CDPH/OA is the state agency that administers statewide programs and activities that pertain to HIV/AIDS, and is statutorily responsible for coordinating all state programs, services, and activities relating to HIV. The state HOPWA program is situated in CDPH/OA to ensure that all HIV service programs, including housing assistance, are coordinated at state and local levels.

State HOPWA staff will provide technical assistance to project sponsors to address barriers such as potentially identifying more low-income housing for their service area. In addition, collaboration with local Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program (RWHAP) (Part B) in leveraging funding sources to provide supportive services will address some of the other barriers such as mental health and substance abuse.

Project sponsors are required to outreach to key points of entry to increase their awareness of the HOPWA program and referral processes. Project sponsors often participate in local planning and advisory groups to represent the HIV and housing needs of their clients and participate in the community needs assessment processes. Project sponsors also often participate in their local Continuum of Care Planning Group, including assisting with the homeless counts each year, which has improved their knowledge and collaborative efforts to provide housing and supportive services to PLWH in their community. Local participation assists project sponsors in linking clients to necessary services and establishing collaborative relationships with other local government and private service agencies.

Appendix B: CDBG Program Income

The table below includes a description of each of the local accounts, including the name of the local entity administering the funds, contact information for the entity administering the funds, the estimated amounts expected to be available during the program year, the eligible activity type(s) expected to be carried out with the program income, and the national objective(s) served with the funds. This table will be completed when the final version of the Annual Action Plan is completed.

				National Objective: Low Mod Job Creation or Retention Activities (LMJ)	National Objective: Low Mod Housing Activities (LMH)	National Objective: Low Mod Housing Activities (LMH)	National Objective: Low Mod Area Benefit (LMA)	National Objective : Low Mod Limited Clientele/ Low Mod Area Benefit (LMC/ LMA)	National Objective : Low Mod Area Benefit (LMA)	General Admin
Jurisdiction	Contact Name	Contact Phone Number	Estimate Available as of 12/31/2021	Activity: Economic Developme nt	Activity: Housing Programs	Activity: Housing Projects	Activity: Public Improveme nt	Activity: Public Facilities	Activity: Code Enforce ment	

Appendix C: Public Comments and Notices

Appendix C will be updated after the Public Comment Period ends on March 27, 2024. This will be incorporated into the final version of the Annual Action Plan.

Jurisdiction/Agency	Email	Туре	Comment	Accept/Reject	Why Rejected
	Jurisdiction/Agency	Jurisdiction/Agency Email	Jurisdiction/Agency Email Type	Jurisdiction/Agency Email Type Comment	Jurisdiction/Agency Email Type Comment Accept/Reject